NASA CR-134969 PWA-5418



EXPERIMENTAL CLEAN COMBUSTOR PROGRAM PHASE II FINAL REPORT

by

R. Roberts, A. Peduzzi, G. E. Vitti

UNITED TECHNOLOGIES CORPORATION PRATT & WHITNEY AIRCRAFT GROUP COMMERCIAL PRODUCTS DIVISION

November 1976

Prepared for

NATIONAL AERONAUTICS AND SPACE ADMINISTRATION

NASA Lewis Research Center Contract NAS3-18544

151617181920

3

1521

(NASA-CR-134969) EXFERIMENTAL CLEAN COMBUSTOR PROGRAM, PHASE 2 FINAL Report (FLATT and Whitney AllCLAIT) 189 p HC A09/MF A01 CSCL 21E

N77-13059

Unclas SU948 ار پ

J. Recipient's Catalog No.
i. Report Date November 1976
3. Performing Organization Code
B. Performing Organization Report No. PWA-5418
0. Work Unit No
1. Contract or Grant No. NAS3-18544
Contract Report 4. Sponsoring Agency Code
Clean Combustor Program are

Primary objectives of the NASA/Pratt & whitney Aneralt Experimental Cital Conductor Program are the generation of combustor pollution reduction technology for commercial CTOL engines and demonstration of this technology in a full-scale JT9D engine in 1976. Phase II consisted of component rig refinement testing of the two best Phase I combustor concepts. These concepts are the Vorbix combustor, continued from Phase I, and a Hybrid combustor which combines the pilot zone of the Staged Premix combustor and the main zone of the Swirl-Can combustor. Both Phase II concepts significantly reduced all pollutant emissions relative to the JT9D-7 engine combustor. However, neither concept met all program goals. The Hybrid combustor met pollution goals for unburned hydrocarbons and carbon monoxide but did not achieve the oxides of nitrogen goal. This combustor had significant performance deficiencies. The Vorbix combustor met goals for unburned hydrocarbons and oxides of nitrogen but did not achieve the carbon monoxide goal. Performance of the Vorbix combustor approached the engine requirements. On the basis of these results, the Vorbix combustor was selected for the Phase III engine demonstration program.

A control study was conducted as part of the Phase II effort to establish fuel control requirements imposed by the low-emission combustor concepts and to identify conceptual control system designs. Concurrent efforts were also completed on two addendums: an Alternate Fuels Addendum and a Combustion Noise Addendum.

17. Key Words (Suggested by Author(s)) Main Burner Emissions JT9D Combustor Emission Standards CTOL Emissions	18. Distribution Stat	rment	
19 Security Classif (of this report)	20 Security Classif. (of this page)	21. No. of Pages	22. Price*
Unclassified	Unclassified	187	

* For sale by the National Technical Information Service, Springfield, Virginia 22151

NASA-C-168 (Rev. 6 71)

FOREWORD

ï

This document describes the work conducted and completed by the Commercial Products Division, Pratt & Whitney Aircraft Group of United Technologies Corporation during Phase II of the Experimental Clean Combustor Program. This final report was prepared for the National Aeronautics and Space Administration Lewis Research Center in compliance with the requirements of Contract NAS3-18544.

The authors of this report wish to acknowledge the guidance and assistance of Mr. Richard Niedzwiecki, NASA Project Manager of the Experimental Clean Combustor Program and Mr. J. R. Baker of the Advanced Controls Group of Pratt & Whitney Aircraft.

-

TABLE OF CONTENTS

į

Section	. Title	Page
I	EXPERIMENTAL CLEAN COMBUSTOR PROGRAM DESCRIPTION	4
	A. General Description of Overall Program	4
	B. Program Plan	4
	1. Phase 1 Program	4
	2. Phase II Program	5
	3. Phase III Program	5
	C. Program Schedule	6
	D. Program Goals	6
	1. Pollution Goals	6
	2. Performance Goals	
11	EQUIPMENT AND EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	9
	A. Reference Engine and Combustor	9
	1. Reference Engine Description	ç
	2. Reference Combustor Description	10
	3. Reference Engine Combustor Pollution Levels	12
	B. Test Combustor Concepts and Configurations	13
	1. Hybrid Combustor	13
	2. Vorbix Combustor	19
	C. Test Facilities and Equipment	28
	1. Test Facilities	28
	2. Lest Rigs	31
	D. Test Conditions	33
	1. High-Pressure Test Pacifity	33
	2. Altitude test facility	30
	D. Data Analysis Procedures	20 26
	1. Performance Data	20
	2. Emission Data	57
111	PHASE II PROGRAM RESULTS	41
	A. Introduction	41
	B. Hybrid Combustor	41
	1. Emission Results	41
	2. Performance Results	49
	C. Vorbix Combustor	55
	1. Emission Results	55
	2. Performance Results	67
	D. Compusior Status Assessment	74
	E. CHASE III ENGINE DESIGN	11
IV	FUEL CONTROL DESIGN STUDY	79
	A. Introduction	79
	B. Fuel Control Design Requirements	79

v

PRECEDING PAGE BLANK NOT FILMED

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Cont'd)

Section Title	Page
C. Fuel Control Breadboard Design for Phase III Engine Testing	81
V CONCLUDING REMARKS	83
Appendix A Combustor Configurations	85
Appendix B Experimental Test Data	109
Appendix C Fuel Control Design Study	133
Appendix D Nomenclature	173
Appendix E References	175
Distribution List	177

- ---

وهديد

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Ì

...

•• .

••••

-

.

Ï

1

ł

Figure	Title	Page
1	NASA/Pratt & Whitney Aircraft Experimental Clean Combustor Program Schedule	6
2	Cross-Sectional Schematic of the JT9D-7 Reference Engine _	9
3	Cross-Sectional Schematic of the JT9D-7 Reference Combustor	10
4	Reference Combustor Exit Average Radial Temperature Profile	11
5	Cross-Sectional Side View of Hybrid Combustor	13
6	Exterior View of Hybrid Combustor	14
7	Front-End View of Hybrid Combustor	14
8	Pressure Loss Profiles Showing Improvement at Main Burning Zone Entrance Plane Obtained for Phase II Hybrid Combustor	15
9	Swirl Vorbix Combustor Design	19
10	Exterior View of Vorbix Combustor Configuration S11	20
11	Front-End View of Vorbix Combustor Configuration S11	20
12	Designs of Baseline Swirl Vorbix Combustor and Combustor with Increased Pilot Zone Volume	24
13	Swirl Vorbix Combustor Pilot Burner Front-End Designs with Pressure Atomizing Fuel Injector and Low Pressure Drop Aerating Fuel Injector	25
14	Swirl Vorbix Combustor Main Zone Swirler Orientations Evaluated in Phase II	26
15	Swirl Vorbix Combustor Design with Premixing Tubes	27
16	Detailed View of Combustor Exit Annular Traversing Rake	29
17	Combustor Exit Annular Traversing Rake Head Showing Disassembly of Thermocouple Head From Gas Sampling Head	30
18	Schematic Diagram of Test Rig Installed in the Test Facility	31

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS (Cont'd)

Figure	Title	Page
19	Combustor Rig Outer Case Showing Sectioning to Improve Accessibility	32
20	Vorbix Combustor Design Showing Rear Outer Seal Arrangement	33
21	JT9D Relight Envelope	35
22	Combustor Carbon Monoxide Emission Levels as a Function of Fuel-Air Ratio at Idle Conditions with Bleed	43
23	Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Hybrid Combustor Configuration H1 at Idle Conditions	50
24	Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Hybrid Combustor Configuration H2 at Sea0Level Take-Off Conditions with Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.616	51
25	Radial Exit Temperature for Hybrid Combustor Configuration H2 at Idle Conditions	53
26	Radial Exit Temperature Pattern for Hybrid Combustor Configuration H2 at Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions with Overall Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.0160 and Pilot Zone Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.0052	
27	Minimum Pressure Blowout Test Results for Hybrid Combustor Shown on JT9D-7 Altitude Relight Envelope	55
28	Relationship Between Emissions of Oxides of Nitrogen and Efficiency for Vorbix Combustor Configurations S23 and S25	60
29	Efficiency Characteristics for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S25 as a Function of Pilot Zone Fuel-Air Ratio	66
30	Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S20 at Idle Conditions	68
31	Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S20 at Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions with Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.016	69
32	Radial Exit Temperature Pattern for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S16 at Idle Conditions	70

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS (Cont'd)

Ì

Figure	Title	Page
33	Radial Exit Temperature Patterns for Selected Vorbix Combustor Configurations at Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions	71
34	Altitude Stability and Relight Characteristics of Vorbix Combustor Configurations S19 and S20 Shown on JT9D-7 Altitude Relight Envelope	72
35	Altitude Stability and Relight Characteristics of Vorbix Combustor Configurations S24 and S25 with Modified Pilot Swirler	73
36	Altitude Stability and Relight Characteristics of Vorbix Combustor Configuration S24 with Increased Pressure Drop Pilot Fuel Nozzles	73
37	Emission Characteristics for Oxides of Nitrogen Versus Percent Engine Thrust	74
38	Emission Characteristics for Carbon Monoxide Versus Percent Engine Thrust	75
39	Emission Characteristics for Total Unburned Hydrocarbons Versus Percent Engine Thrust	75
40	Preliminary Design of Phase III Vorbix Combustor for Demonstration Engine Testing	78
41	JT9D Engine Combustor Pressure and Fuel Flow Envelopes	80
42	Fuel Scheduling Requirements for Two-Stage Vorbix Combustor Based on Phase II Experimental Clean Combustor Results	80
43	Preliminary Design of Breadboard Fuel Control for Phase III Engine Testing	81

ix

.....

LIST OF TABLES

Ï

Table	Title	Page
1	Pollution Goals and Current JT9D-7 Levels	7
11	ECCP Performance Goals	8
Ш	Key Specifications of the JT9D-7 Engine	10
IV	Key Operating Parameters of the JT9D-7 Reference Combustor	11
V –	Representative JT9D-7 Production Engine Emission Levels and Experimental Clean Combustor Program Goals	12
VI	Hybrid Combustor Configuration Summary	16
vii	Airflow Distributions for Hybrid Combustor Configurations	17
VIII	Vorbix Combustor Configuration Summary	22
IX	Airflow Distributions for Vorbix Combustor Configurations	23
x	JT9D-7 Reference Engine Operating Conditions and Experimental Clean Combustor Sector Rig Operating Conditions	34
XI	Summary of Reported Combustor l'erformance Parameters	36
XII	Definition of EPAP Conditions and EPAP Coefficients for JT9D-7 Engine	40
XIII	Hybrid Combustor Emissions At Idle Conditions	42
XIV	Hybrid Combustor Emissions At Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions	44
xv	Hybrid Combustor Emissions At Approach Conditions	45
XVI	Hybrid Combustor Emissions At Climb Conditions	46
XVII	Hybrid Combustor Emissions At Cruise Conditions	47
XVIII	Hybrid Combustor EPA Parameter Emissions Results	48
xıx	Landing-Takeoff Cycle Point Emission Indices for Hybrid Combustor	48
xx	Summary of Pressure Loss Test Results for Hybrid Combustor	49

LIST OF TABLES (Cont'd)

Ĩ

f

ł

Table	Title	Page
XXI	Summary of Hybrid Combustor Exit Temperature Pattern Factor Results	52
XXII	Summary of Hybrid Combustor Idle Lean Blowout Test Results	54
XXIII	Vorbix Combustor Emissions At Idle Conditions	56
XXIV	Vorbix Combustor Emissions At Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions	58
xxv	Vorbix Combustor Emissions At Approach Conditions	61
XXVI	Vorbix Combustor Emissions At Climb Conditions	62
XXVII	Vorbix Combustor Emissions At Cruise Conditions	63
xxviii	Vorbix Combustor EPA Parameter Emissions Results	64
XXIX	Landing-Takeoff Cycle Point Emission Indices for Vorbix Combustor	65
xxx	Summary of Pressure Loss Test Results for Vorbix Combustor	67
XXXI	Summary of Vorbix Combustor Exit Temperature Patterns Factor Results	70
XXXII	Summary of Vorbix Combustor Idle Lean Blowout Test Results	71
XXIII	Hybrid Combustor Performance Results	76
xxxiv	Vorbix Combustor Performance Results	76
XXXV_	Steady_State_Performance/Emission_Test Points	84

ć

÷.

xi

SUMMARY

The Experimental Clean Combustor Program is directed toward the development and demonstration of technology for reducing pollutant emissions for application to both current and future gas turbine engine combustors. The program is being conducted in three phases. Phase Linvolved experimental rig screening of combustor concepts to identify the best approaches for reducing emission levels. Phase II, which is the subject of this report, consisted of evaluation and refinement of the best two combustor concepts identified in Phase I. Emphasis was placed on documentation of emission characteristics over the full range of operating conditions and development of satisfactory combustor performance. A fuel control design study was conducted to esta lish fuel management requirements for two-stage combustors. Phase III will consist of full-scale engine demonstration tests of the best combustor selected from Phase II.

Program gaseous pollution goals are expressed in two ways. as emission indices at the engine operating mode where peak levels of each pollutant are generated, and as integrated EPA parameter values. Compared with the current production JT9D-7 engine, the attainment of these goals involves significant pollution reductions by factors of 2½ to 5½ on an emission index basis. Program performance goals consist of maintaining or improving current production combustor operating parameters.

Combustor testing in Phase II was conducted in the same 90-degree sector rig used for Phase I. The sector rig simulates the JT9D engine combustor envelope and internal flowpath. Tes's were conducted at conditions that simulated JT9D-7 engine operating conditions at idle, approach, climb, sca-level take-off, and cruise. The test rig matched the engine conditions at idle, and duplicated all parameters except inlet pressure and airflow at the higher power levels. The emissions data were corrected to account for differences between the rig operating conditions and actual engine conditions. Stability and relight capability at simulated altitude conditions were also documented.

The Hybrid and Vorbix combustor concepts were selected for refinement in Phase II. The Hybrid combustor was created by merging the pilot zone of the Phase I Staged Premix combustor with a main zone derived from the Swirl-Can combustor. The Vorbix concept was continued from Phase I with evolutionary changes to the pilot and main burning zone dimensions.

Although none of the Hybrid combustors met all of the EPA parameter goals, substantial reductions of all pollutants were achieved. Oxides of nitrogen levels were significantly below the JT9D-7 production engine levels, and surpassed the program goal for two configurations. Carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbon levels were generally close to or surpassed goal levels with only the pilot zone fueled at the approach condition. Smoke levels were well below goal levels. Best results were achieved with configuration 11.7 where EPAP values of 3.4, 3.7, and 0.7 for oxides of nitrogen, carbon monoxide, and total unburned hydrocarbons, respectively, were obtained. The most significant pollutant problem uncovered with the Hybrid combustor occurred at the approach condition. At this operating condition, the Hybrid was unable to operate with high combustion efficiency (and accompanying low pollutant levels) with the pilot and main zones fully fueled. With both zones fully fueled, combustion efficiencies were below 91 percent. Some configurations exhibited combustion efficiency near 100 percent with all approach fuel supplied to either the pilot or to the main zone. Selected configurations were tested with fuel supplied to only a portion of the main injectors, and, in all cases, efficiency improved as the number of main nozzles fueled was reduced. Implementation of any of the partial fuel staging techniques is undesirable since it imposes additional demands on the engine fuel control, involves ignition during a flight mode, and creates additional combustor exit temperature distribution problems.

None of the Vorbix combustor configurations met the EPA parameter goals for all pollutants. However, the Vorbix combustors exhibited emission levels for oxides of nitrogen that were significantly below the current JT9D production combustor level, in some cases surpassing the program goals. Unburned hydrocarbon emission levels and smoke were also low, generally exceeding the goal levels. None of the Vorbix combustors met the carbon monoxide emissions goal, although some configurations exhibited 25 percent reductions from the production combustor level. Best results were achieved with configuration S25 where EPAP values of 2.2, 6.5, and 0.3 for oxides of nitrogen, carbon monoxide, and total unburned hydrocarbons, respectively, were obtained. The high carbon monoxide EPAP levels recorded with the Vorbix combustor were generally due to the contribution at the idle test condition. Attempts to reduce carbon monoxide through pilot zone modifications including airflow redistributions, fuel spray modification, and volume modifications were ineffective.

The Vorbix combustor appeared to offer the greatest potential for meeting the performance goals without excessive compromise of the emission levels. The Hybrid combustor was deficient in both idle stability and altitude relight capability. On the basis of the pollution and performance results, the Vorbix combustor was selected for engine demonstration testing in Phase III.

Work was also conducted on two addendums to the Phase II program, an Alternate Fuels Addendum and a Combustor Noise Addendum. Details and results of the fuel program are included in NASA Report CR-134970. Results of the combustor noise program are described in NASA Report CR-135106.

INTRODUCTION

This report describes the low pollution combustor concepts investigated and the combustor component test results obtained in Phase II of the NASA/Pratt & Whitney Aircraft Experimental Clean Combustor Program (ECCP). Also described are the program objectives, plan, schedule, pollution and performance goals, and current and future program efforts emphasizing demonstration tests of a low pollution combustor installed in a full-scale JT9D engine.

The concern with air quality in the vicinity of airports has led to the issuance of emission standards by the U. S. Environmental Protection Agency for aircraft engines manufactured after January 1979 (Reference 1). These standards limit the emission of carbon monoxide (CO), total unburned hydrocarbons (THC), oxides of nitrogen (NOx), and smoke at altitudes under 914 m. Recently introduced gas turbine engines, such as the JT9D family, already meet the requirement for producing no visible smoke. However, compliance with the standards for the gaseous pollutants will require substantial improvements relative to current engine emission levels.

The rudiments of pollution control are understood. However, when incorporating pollution reduction features, aircraft combustors must also accommodate a diversified range of factors that greatly add to the development complexity of a practical low-emission combustor system. Physical constraints on fuel vaporization, turbulent mixing rate, dilution air addition, and residence time impose absolute limits on the combust on process. Performance requirements for uniform exit temperature distribution, combustion stability, relight capability, durability, and operational safety must also be considered. Furthermore, it is desirable to maintain component weight, costs, and mechanical complexity at a minimum.

Specific combustor-engine designs have not yet demonstrated the required pollutant reductions without compromising other performance parameters, indicating the need for auditional technology. In response to this need, the National Aeronautics and Space Administration initiated the Experimental Clean Combustor Program in December 1972.

The first two phases, comprising the rig-test portion of the program, have been completed. The results of Phase I were reported in NASA CR-134736. The results of the Phase II refinement and optimization testing are reported in this document.

A summary of the program plan and goals of the Experimental Clean Combustor Program is provided in Chapter I. Chapter II contains a description of the reference engine (JT9D-7) and combustor used as a basis for the program work, a description of the combustor design concepts tested in Phase II, and a description of the test and analysis procedures. Chapter III presents the detailed emissions and performance results for the Phase II combustors. Chapter IV discusses the fuel control design study in which the control system implications of two-stage combustor concepts were explored. The relation of the completed work to the work remaining in Phase III is discussed as a part of the concluding remarks contained in Chapter V. Detailed descriptions of the Phase II combustor configurations, detailed data tables, and control concept schematics are contained in Appendices A through C, respectively. A table of nomenclature is presented in Appendix D, and the references in Appendix E.

CHAPTER 1 ____

EXPERIMENTAL CLEAN COMBUSTOR PROGRAM DESCRIPTION

A. GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF OVERALL PROGRAM

The Experimental Clean Combustor Program is a multiyear effort that was initiated in December 1972 and is scheduled for completion in late 1976. The program is directed towards two primary objectives:

- 1. The generation of the technology required to develop advanced commercial CTOL aircraft engines with lower exhaust pollutant emissions than those of current technology engines, and
- 2. The demonstration of the emission reductions and acceptable performance in a full-scale engine in 1976.

The program specifically addresses the development of a combustor with low emission characteristics for the Pratt & Whitney Aircraft JT9D-7 engine. However, the technology developed during the program will be translatable to other combustors, either for commercial or military applications. The technology will also provide the foundation for developing further refinements and for identifying other avenues for continued exploration and experimental research.

B. PROGRAM PLAN

The program is divided into three phases which provide a step-by-step approach for developing the technology required for reducing emissions. These phases are described below:

1. PHASE I PROGRAM

Phase I was directed toward identifying promising concepts and establishing the design trends in sufficient detail to provide a firm basis for refinement of the more promising concepts in Phase II. Three concepts were tested in a 90-degree sector component rig at simulated engine idle and sea-level take-off operating conditions. These were a Swirl-Can combustor concept, a Staged Premix combustor concept, and a Swirl Vorbix combustor concept. Thirty-two configurations were evaluated.

The lowest emissions at idle engine operating conditions were obtained with the Staged Premix combustor. The carbon monoxide emission index level was 55 percent below the goal and the total hydrocarbon emission index level was 75 percent below the goal. The Swirl Vorbix combustor approached but did not meet the goals, while the Swirl-Can combustor exhibited significantly higher emissions that were close to the levels produced by current production JT9D-7 combustors.

At sea-level take-off engine conditions, none of the combustors met the goal for oxides of nitrogen, although some combustor configurations provided significant improvements relative to the current production JT9D-7 combustor. The best results were obtained with the Swirl

Vorbix and the Swirl-Can combustors, both of which provided approximately 60-percent lower emissions of nitrogen oxides than the current production JT9D-7 combustor. All three combustor concepts met the smoke goal.

In addition to the basic Phase I program, seventeen combustor configurations were evaluated at simulated supersonic cruise conditions, and a low-emissions conceptual design was evolved. A combustion noise study was also conducted to document the noise characteristics of the three low emission combustor concepts and to provide a data base for correlating combustor noise levels with performance parameters.

Detailed results of the basic program including the studies for advanced supersonic technology applications are presented in NASA Report CR-134736. The results of the noise studies are presented in NASA Report CR-134820.

2. PHASE II PROGRAM

The Phase II program involved refinement and optimization of the most promising concepts identified in Phase I. The concepts selected for Phase II were the Vorbix combustor and a Hybrid combustor created by merging the pilot zone of the Staged Premix combustor with a main burning zone derived from the Swirl-Can combustor. More comprehensive sector rig testing simulating the full range of engine operating conditions was conducted to fully document pollutant emission characteristics, to identify previously undetected problem areas, and to assess combustor performance. After initial testing, the program was reduced to the Vorbix combustor concept and the remaining test effort was devoted to development of performance characteristics in preparation for the Phase III engine demonstration tests. Details of the Phase II work are contained in the following chapters of this report.

Work was also conducted on two addendums to the Phase II program, an Alternate Fuels Addendum and a Combustion Noise Addendum. Results of the Alternate Fuels Addendum are contained in NASA Report CR-134970. The results of the Combustion Noise Addendum are contained in NASA Report CR-135106.

3. PHASE III PROGRAM

The objective of the Phase III program, currently in progress, is to substantiate the pollution reduction technology developed in Phases I and II in an actual engine environment. Phase III provides evaluation of engine-quality, annular combustor hardware at full engine pressure levels as well as assessment of combustor and fuel control system performance under transient operating conditions of acceleration and deceleration which cannot be simulated in a component rig. The work will culminate with the testing of the Vorbix combustor concept in a JT9D engine during 1976.

C. PROGRAM SCHEDULE

The program schedule for the Experimental Clean Combustor Program is shown in Figure 1. Phase I was an eighteen-month effort which has been completed. Phase II was a nineteenmonth effort which has also been completed. Phase III, currently in progress, will be a sixteen month effort and is scheduled for completion during 1976.



Figure 1 NASA/Pratt & Whitney Aircraft Experimental Clean Combustor Program Schedule

D. PROGRAM GOALS

Program goals were defined for both pollutant emissions and combustor aero-thermodynamic performance. The goals for gaseous pollutants represent the primary program focus. The performance and smoke goals were set to require maintenance of current JT9D-7 combustor performance levels, and are imposed to ensure that the reductions in pollutant emissions are not achieved at the expense of performance or smoke levels. All goals are predicated on the use of commercial grade Jet-A aviation turbine fuel.

1. POLLUTION GOALS

The pollutant emission goals are summarized in Table 1. The gaseous pollutant emissions goals are expressed in two ways: as emission indices at the engine operating mode where the peak levels of each pollutant are generated, and as integrated EPA parameter values. Emission index is defined as the ratio of grams of pollutant formed per kilogram of fuel consumed. The EPA parameter, Reference 1, is a thrust-normalized measure of the total mass of pollutant emitted in a prescribed landing and take-off cycle. As shown by a comparison of the goals with the current production JT9D-7 engine, the attainment of these goals involves significant pollutant reductions by factors of 2½ to 5½ on an emission index basis.

TABLE I

POLLUTION GOALS AND CURRENT JT9D-7 LEVELS

A. Peak Emission Goals

	U or	larbon noxide	To Unb Hvdr	ıtal urned ocarbons	Oxi Nit	des of rogen		Smoke
Engine <u>Mode</u>	Goal Goal	tg fuel) JT9D-7	<u>Goal</u>	<u>g fuel)</u> JT9D-7	(g/k Goal	g fuel) JT9D-7	(SAE SI Goal	noke Number) <u>JT9D-7</u>
Ground Idle with Compressor Air Sleed	20	1	4	١	ł	1	ł	1
Ground Idle with- out Compressor Air Bleed	20	46.7	4	21.6	1	I	I	i
Sea-Level Static Take-Off	1	1	l	ł	10	39.9	15	4
B. EPA Parameter (<u> 30215 (lbm.</u>	. pollutant/100	0 lbf. thrust	t-hr/landing ta	ke-off cycle	-		

Pollutant	1979 EPA Standard (Class T2)	Status
Oxides of Nitrogen	3.0	5.9
Carbon Monoxide	4.3	8.5
Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	0.8	3.9

Current JT9D-7 Engine

Notes: Current JT9D-7 levels are based on initial production engine emissions results with combustor configuration EC 289386 adjusted to standard day conditions with specific humidity of 0.0063.

All oxides of nitrogen reported as NO₂ equivalent.

Ϊ

Two ground idle operating points are defined in Table I, corresponding to engine operation with and without fifteenth-stage compressor bleed air extraction to meet airframe requirements. Current Pratt & Whitney Aircraft experimental engine and production acceptance tests are conducted without extraction of bleed air. However, engines in the field operate with varying amounts of bleed extraction. Owing to the particular design of the JT9D fuel control, compressor bleed extraction results in a drop in high-pressure compressor rotor speed, and corresponding changes in combustor inlet pressure, temperature, and fuel-air ratio. Since the basis for EPA Emission Standard compliance testing is presently open to interpretation, both conditions were included in the test program.

2. PERFORMANCE GOALS

The Experimental Clean Combustor Program performance goals are summarized in Table II. These goals do not represent an appreciable departure from current JT9D-7 operating levels except for the pattern factor and the combustion efficiency at idle. The combustor exit temperature pattern factor represents a level that is difficult to achieve on a production basis. Also required for satisfactory performance is the achievement of a radial average temperature profile at the combustor-exit that is substantially equivalent to that produced by the current production JT9D-7 combustor.

TABLE II

ECCP PERFORMANCE GOALS

Total Pressure Loss (%)	6
Exit Temperature Pattern Factor	0.25 at take-off
Combustor Efficiency (%)	99 or better at all operating conditions
Lean Blowout Fuel-Air Ratio	0.004 ± 0.001
Altitude Relight Capability	
Altitude (m)	9144
Flight Mach Number	0.5 0.8

An additional performance goal is the requirement that the combustor mechanical durability be consistent with long-term engine operation, equivalent to the current JT9D-7 combustor. This goal encompasses structural integrity, liner coolant air level, liner pressure drop, fuel system metal temperature, etc. In addition, the rear combustor liner pressure drop must not be less than 1.8 percent to ensure that the coolant flow requirements for the first turbine inlet guide vane will be met.

CHAPTER II

EQUIPMENT AND EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

A. REFERENCE ENGINE AND COMBUSTOR

1. REFERENCE ENGINE DESCRIPTION

The JT9D-7 engine was selected as a reference for the NASA/Pratt & Whitney Aircraft Experimental Clean Combustor Program. This engine is the current production version of the basic JT9D engine model, which was designed and developed by Pratt & Whitney Aircraft. Since its introduction into commercial service, this engine has acquired widespread use as the powerplant for both the Boeing 747 and the Douglas DC-10-40 aircraft.

The JT9D engine is an advanced, dual-spool, axial-flow turbofan engine designed with a high overall compression ratio and a high bypass ratio. The mechanical configuration is shown in Figure 2. The engine consists of five major modules: a fan and low-pressure compressor module, a high-pressure compressor module, a combustor module, a high-pressure turbine module, and a low-pressure turbine module. The low-pressure spool consists of a single-stage fan and a three-stage low-pressure compressor driven by a four-stage low-pressure turbine. The high-pressure spool consists of an eleven-stage high-pressure compressor driven by a two-stage high-pressure turbine. The accessory gearbox is driven through a towershaft located between the low- and high-pressure compressors. Selected key specifications for the JT9D-7 engine are listed in Table III.



Figure 2 Cross-Sectional Schematic of the JT9D-7 Reference Engine

TABLE III

KEY SPECIFICATIONS OF THE JT9D-7 ENGINE

Weight (kg)	3982.5
Length (m)	3.912
Maximum Diameter, cold (m)	3.427
Pressure Ratio	21.7
Airflow Rate (kg/s)	691
Maximum Sca-Level Static Thrust (kN)	197
Cruise Performance	
Mach Number	
Altitude (m)	10668
Thrust (kN)	44.6
Specific Fuel Consumption (kg/Ns)	1.979 x 10 ⁻⁵

2. REFERENCE COMBUSTOR DESCRIPTION

The mechanical design of the JT9D reference combustor is shown in Figure 3. The combustor is annular in design with an overall length between the trailing edge of the compressor exit guide vane and the leading edge of the turbine inlet guide vane of 0.6m. The burning length between the fuel nozzle face and the turbine inlet guide vane leading edge is 0.45m. Key performance parameters of the JT9D-7 reference combustor are summarized in Table IV. The reference combustor exit average radial temperature profile is shown in Figure 4.



Figure 3 Cross-Sectional Schematic of the JT9D-7 Reference Combustor

TABLE IV

KEY OPERATING PARAMETERS OF THE JT9D-7 REFERENCE COMBUSTOR

Compressor Exit Axial Mach Number	0.26
Compressor Discharge Temperature (K)	767
Combustor Temperature Rise (K)	719
Combustor Section Pressure Loss (%)	5.2
Combustor Exit Temperature Pattern Factor	0.42
Average Combustor Exit Temperature (K)	1486

Note: All data for standard sea-level static take-off conditions.



Figure 4 Reference Combustor Exit Average Radial Temperature Profile

The JT9D-7 combustor incorporates a number of advanced features. The primary diffuser incorporates an inner ramp and outer trip followed by a dump section, and a burner hood is used to provide a positive pressure feed to the combustor front end. The hood is indented locally in ten places downstream of each diffuser case strut. A film-cooled louver construction is used for the combustor liners. The liner assembly features inner and outer slipjoints to facilitate assembly as well as to allow for liner thermal expansion. The fuel system features direct liquid fuel injection by the use of twenty duplex-pressure atomizing fuel nozzles. The nozzle portion of the fuel injector is enclosed in twenty short-cone swirler modules, which provide primary zone flame stabilization. Optional take-off thrust augmentation is provided by water injection through the fuel nozzle heatshields.

3. REFERENCE ENGINE COMBUSTOR POLLUTION LEVELS

Since the JT9D engine and combustion system were designed prior to current concerns regarding gaseous pollutants, the combustor was not specifically intended to provide low emissions. It does incorporate smoke reduction features and produces no visible smoke at any operating condition.

Exhaust emissions are periodically monitored during JT9D production acceptance tests, and typical results for the idle, 30-percent, 85-percent, and 100-percent sea-level static thrust engine power settings are shown in Table V. These power settings correspond to the EPA-specified simulated ground idle, approach, climb-out, and take-off conditions which are used in the establishment of aircraft engine emission standards. The data presented in Table V represent average emission levels for a JT9D-7 production engine incorporating combustor configuration EC 289386. This combustor configuration has been installed in production engines shipped since November 1975. The data have been corrected to standard day temperature and pressure and to an ambient humidity level of 6.3 g H_2O/kg dry air. Jet-A fuel was used for the tests. The corresponding values of EPA Parameter (EPAP) are also presented in Table V. This parameter combines emission rates at the engine idle, approach, climb, and take-off operating modes, integrated over a specified landing-take-off cycle (Reference 1).

TABLE V

REPRESENTATIVE JT9D-7 PRODUCTION ENGINE EMISSION LEVELS AND EXPERIMENTAL CLEAN COMBUSTOR PROGRAM GOALS

A. Emission Indices

	Carbon Mo Emissions (noxide g/kg fuel)	To Unburned H Emissions (g	otal lydrocarbons l/kg fuel)	Oxides of Emissions	Nitrogen (g/kg fuel)	Smo (SAE Smoke	ke : Number)
Operating		ECCP		ECCP		1.CCh		ECCP
Condition	JT9D-7	Goal	JT9D-7	Goal	<u>JT9D-7</u>	Goal	JT9D-7	Goal
Ground Idle	46.7	20	21.6	4	3.9			
Approach (30% Power)	3.4		0.6		7.8	••• -	· • -· · ·•	
Climbout (85% Power)	0.5		0.4	··• •	28.8	·· -		
Sea Level Take-off (100% Power)	0.4		0.4	<u></u>	39.9	10	4	15

B. EPA Parameter (Ibm. pollutant/1000 lbf. thrust - hr./landing-take-off cycle)

		Tota	l .		
Carbon Mo	noxide	Unburned H	lydrocarbons	Oxides of 1	Nitrogen
	ECCP		ECCP		ECCP
J19D-7	Goal	JT-9D-7	Goal	119D-7	Goal
8.5	4.3	3.9	0.8	5.9	3.0

Notes: Oxides of nitrogen data presented as nitrogen dioxide equivalent.

Data represent average emission levels for a JT9D-7 production engine incorporating combustor configuration EC 289386.

Ground idle data is without compressor air bleed.

B. TEST COMBUSTOR CONCEPTS AND CONFIGURATIONS

1. HYBRID COMBUSTOR

a. General Description

The initial Hybrid combustor Configuration H1 is shown in Figures 5, 6, and 7. This combustor concept incorporates two burning zones that are separated in both the axial and radial directions. The design basis for each zone evolved from two combustor concepts that were developed during the Phase I program. The pilot zone duplicates the physical geometry of the Staged Premix combustor Configuration P3 pilot which exceeded the low power emission goals in Phase I. The main zone was based on the Swirl-Can combustor Configuration N9, which demonstrated significant reductions in high power emissions of oxides of nitrogen.



Figure 5 Cross-Sectional Side View of Hybrid Combustor

The pilot zone was designed for an equivalence ratio of 0.8 at idle conditions to p ovide low levels of carbon monoxide and unburned hydrocarbon emissions as well as good stability during lighting. Fuel is introduced into the premix passage through forty pressure-atomizing fuel injectors (on a full annular basis), where it mixes with air and is partially vaporized. The combustible mixture then passes through holes in the flameholder and into the combustion zone. At high power conditions, the pilot zone equivalence ratio is reduced to reduce formation of oxides of nitrogen.

The main zone was designed to provide lean combustion followed by quick quenching with dilution air to reduce emissions of oxides of nitrogen at high power conditions. As shown in Figure 7, the zone consists of an arrangement of concentric counter-rotating swirlers located downstream and displaced radially from the pilot zone. Fuel is introduced through low

pressure drop injectors located at the center of the swirlers. The fuel impinges on a splash plate located in the exit plane of the swirlers, where it is broken into small droplets and then entrained in the swirling flow.



Figure 6 Exterior View of Hybrid Combustor (XPN-52117)



Figure 7 Front-End View of Hybrid Combustor (XPN-53775)

During Phase I, aspiration problems were encountered with the Swirl-Can modular combustor as a result of poor inlet air flow distribution. Consequently, a transparent plastic flow model of the Hybrid combustor was fabricated and tested at cold flow conditions prior to finalizing the Phase II design. The tests revealed nonuniform airflow distribution resulting from aerodynamic blockages caused by radial flows issuing from the strut cutouts in the burner hood. To correct this problem, the Phase II hybrid design incorporated the following changes:

- 1. The burner hood strut cutouts were extended and contoured to provide a smooth transition to the inner and outer combustor liners, and
- 2. The outer diffuser case wall was recontoured to reduce the diffuser area ratio approaching the main zone air inlet.

The effectiveness of the final design in improving airflow distribution is shown in Figure 8.



Figure 8 Pressure Loss Profiles Showing Improvement at Main Burning Zone Entrance Plane Obtained for Phase II Hybrid Combustor

Test Configurations b.

Optimum airflow fractions for the Premix pilot zone and Swirl-Can main zone were determined during the Phase 1 test program. However, the quantity of air available after liner cooling requirements had been satisfied was insufficient to permit both pilot and main zones to be operated at their respective optimum equivalence ratios. Therefore, the primary focus of the configuration modifications was to shift the pilot and main zone equivalence ratio to minimize pollutant formation. Other variables investigated were the main zone swirler arrangement and the pilot zone fuel injector type.

The configurations tested are summarized in Tables VI and VII. Specific types of configuration change are discussed below. Detailed configuration descriptions are presented in Appendix A.

Pilot Zone Equivalence Ratio

The effect of two different pilot zone equivalence ratios on idle emissions was evaluated. The initial configurations, H1 through H4, were tested with a pilot zone equivalence ratio of 0.8. In Configuration H5, the amount of premix passage airflow was reduced to increase the equivalence ratio to 1.2. In the final two configurations, H6 and H7, the pilot zone equivalence ratio was returned to 0.8.

TABLE VI

		Pilot Zone		Main Zone									
Configuration	Fquivalence Ratio at Idle With Bleed	Number of Fuel Injectors	Fuel Injector Type*	Switler Attangement	Number of Fuel Injectors	Fuel Injector Type*	<u>Dilutio</u> Inner Liner	<u>1 Air</u> Outer Liner					
111	0.8	10	РА-НС	Two Concentric Counter-Retating Swirlers	11	1,PD	Yes	110					
H2	0,8	10	РА-НС	Two Co-rotating Swirlers	П	LPD	Yes	No					
113	0.8	10	PA-HC	Outer Swirler Blocked and Inner Area Reduced 20%	11	LPD	Yes	Yes					
114	0,8	10	PA-SC	Outer Swirler Blocked and Inner Area Reduced 2017	11	1 PD	Yes	Yes					
115	1.2	10	РА-ИС	Same as 111 But Switler Area Increased 40%	11	LPD	Yes	No					
H6	0.8	10	РА-ИС	Same as 111 But Swirler Area Increased 407	11	LPD	No	No					
117	0.8	10	PA-SC	Same as H1 But Switler Area Increased 40%	u.	LPD	No	No					
•Eucl Injector Ty	nov. PA - 1	Pressure Atomizine											

HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION SUMMARY

HC

Hollow Cone Solid Cone LPD Low Pressure Drop

· • · · ·

÷

•

· .

OR HYBRID VTIONS

		Outer	Liner Dilution	0	ò	24.9	24.9	0	0	0
II V	ONS FOR FIGURAT	lnncr	Liner Dilution	10.64	10.85	12.80	12.80	58.6	0	0
[ABLE	R CCNI DR CCNI Main Z		Total Swirler	44.34	45.30	15.80	15.80	53.03	48.90	47.80
			Outer Swirler	24.00	24.50	0	0	34.18	31.50	30.80
	COL		Inner Swirler	20.34	20.80	15.80	15.80	18.85	17.40	17.00
			Supplementary Outer Tip	0	0	0	0	0	0.8	0.8
	uot Zone	meholder Cooling	Supplementary Inner T ^s p	0	0	0.60	0.60	0.47	0.50	02.0
	ε.	Flav	Original Design	4.85	4.40	4.00	4.00	3.51	4.00	4.00
			Premixing Passage	18.14	16.30	18.00	18.00	12.46	18.00	17.60
ORIGINAL PAG OF POOR QUAL	17 f.s J7 X		Configuration	IH	면	H	H4	HS	911	Η7

Turbine Outer Shroud Cooling

Turbine Inner Shroud Cooling

Cooling

Sidewall

Bulkhead

FIT WALL® FINWALL® Inner Outer Liner Liner E

6.30 6.99 6.09 6.00 6.00 6.00

5.10 4.50 4.90

5.50 4.77 6.00

4.40 3.87 9.50

0.99 1.30 1.50 1.50 1.50

0.1 0.73 0.90

4.90

6.70

9.30

0.80

4.88 5.00

5.10 5.50 5.50

2 8 9 2 8 9

0.82 0.82 1.00

Flowrates given in percent of total combustor flow

Main Zone Equivalence Ratio

Main zone modifications were made to evaluate the effects of both equivalence ratio and airflow distribution on emission levels. In the initial design, the inner and outer main zone swirlers operated with approximately equal flow rates that provided a bulk equivalence ratio of 0.6, with dilution air introduced only through the inner liner. In Configurations H3 and H4, the outer swirler was blocked, and the flow was diverted to the outer liner. In addition, the flow through the inner liner was increased. This increased the bulk main zone equivalence ratio to 1.6. In Configuration H5, the dilution flow through the outer liner was blocked and the flow was returned to the outer swirler, and the dilution flow through the inner liner was returned to the outer swirler, and the dilution flow through the inner liner was returned to approximately its former level. This configuration included a richer pilot zone, and the airflow removed from the pilot zone was diverted to the main burner outer swirlers.

Main Zone Swirler Arrangement

The swirlers for the main burning zone consisted of two concentric swirlers around each fuel injector. In the initial configuration, these concentric swirlers produced counterrotating flows. Tests were also conducted with both the inner and outer swirlers producing co-rotating flow, and with the outer swirler blocked. The co-rotating swirl flow was tested in Configuration H2, and the outer swirler was blocked in Configurations H3 and H4. For these two configurations, the inner swirler flow area was reduced approximately 20 percent. For the remaining configurations, Configurations H5 through H7, the initial counter-rotating swirler arrangement was used with the outer swirler area increased approximately 40 percent.

Pilot Zone Fuel Injector Type

Two pilot zone fuel nozzle types were tested to determine the effect of changes in fuel distribution. Both were pressure atomizing nozzles. One provided a hollow spray cone while the other provided a solid spray cone.

Pilot Zone Flameholder Attachment and Cooling

Modifications were incorporated throughout the program to improve flameholder durability. In the initial design, the flameholder was welded directly to the inner combustor liner. This arrangement was found to restrict thermal growth of the flameholder, resulting in deformation of the flameholder and premix passage, and inadequate flameholder coolant flow. The flameholder attachment was modified in Configuration II2 to provide a rigid attachment at only one sidewall. Retaining tabs were used to axially position the flameholder along the outer liner, the FINWALL[®] ring between the pilot and main zones, and the opposite sidewall. In Configuration II3, cooling holes were added in the trailing edge of the flameholder, and in Configuration H6, cooling of the outer portion of the trailing edge of the flameholder was increased.

Pilot-to-Main Zone Fuel Split

The fuel flow split between the pilot and main zones at operating conditions above idle was investigated for all configurations. By varying the fuel split during the tests, the relative equivalence ratios between zones could be optimized for all emissions. In early configurations, the results were also used to indicate where adjustment of the equivalence ratio produced by changes in the airflow distribution would be beneficial. Tests were conducted at the approach condition with fuel supplied only to the pilot zone, only to the main zone, or with various fuel-flow splits with fuel supplied to both zones.

2. VORBIX COMBUSTOR

a. General Description

A cross-section schematic drawing of the initial Phase II Vorbix combustor design is shown in Figure 9, and representative photographs are shown in Figure 10 and 11. The design was evolved from the Phase I Vorbix combustor and incorporates two burning zones separated axially by a high velocity throat section. The pilot zone is a conventional swirl-stabilized, direct-injection combustor employing thirty fuel injectors (on a full annular basis). It was sized to provide the required heat release rate for idle operation at high efficiency. Emissions of carbon monoxide and unburned hydrocarbons are minimized at idle operating conditions primarily by maintaining a sufficiently high pilot zone equivalence ratio to allow complete burning of the fuel.







Figure 10 Exterior View of Vorbix Combustor Configuration S11 (XPN-51834)



Figure 11 Front-End View of Vorbix Combustor Configuration S11 (XPN-51835)

5

At take-off conditions, the pilot exhaust equivalence ratio is reduced as low as 0.3 (including pilot dilution air) to minimize formation of oxides of nitrogen. The minimum equivalence ratio for the pilot zone is determined by the overall lean blowout limits, combustion efficiency, and the need to maintain sufficient pilot zone temperature to vaporize and ignite the main zone fuel.

Main zone fuel is introduced through fuel injectors located at the outer wall of the liner downstream of the pilot zone discharge location. Either thirty or sixty fuel injectors were used (on a full annular basis). Main zone combustion and dilution air is introduced through sixty swirlers positioned on each side of the combustor (on a full annular basis).

The Phase II Vorbix design differed from the Phase I design in that the length of the pilot zone was increased by 3.8 cm and the main zone length was reduced by 3.8 cm. The increase in pilot zone length was made to reduce residual carbon monoxide and unburned hydrocarbons produced at idle conditions. The corresponding decrease in main zone length was expected to reduce the main zone residence time, thereby reducing the formation of oxides of nitrogen.

b. Test Configurations

Initial testing of the Vorbix combustor was concentrated on demonstrating further reductions in emissions. Modifications were made to the pilot zone to reduce emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons at idle conditions. Changes were made to the main zone to reduce emissions of oxides of nitrogen at high power conditions and also to identify those design features that would affect the radial temperature profile and pattern factor. Later testing was directed toward correcting performance deficiencies and maintaining or improving the emission characteristics. The effect of pilot-to-main zone fuel split was investigated for all configurations.

The configurations tested are summarized in Tables VIII and IX. Complete specifications are presented in Appendix A. In the pilot zone, changes were made to burning volume, swirler/airflow schedule, and fuel injector type. In the main zone, modifications were made to the swirler orientation, fuel source density, fuel injection technique, and airflow schedule. Details of these modifications are discussed in the following sections.

Pilot Zone Volume

The pilot zone volume was increased approximately 30 percent in Configuration S18 in an attempt to improve idle combustion efficiency. The revised pilot zone geometry is shown in Figure 12. The volume increase was specified based on results presented in Reference 2, which indicate that combustion efficiency is proportional to available combustion volume. In Configuration S19 through S21, the enlarged pilot volume was evaluated without a hood attachment. For the remaining configurations, a hood derived from the current JT9D-7 hood was installed to reduce diffuser section pressure loss and to improve airflow feed to the pilot zone.

TABLE VIII

15

VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION SUMMARY

							MicM	Zone			
			107 10IL	Curder-	Pilot	Dilution		Dilution	i Air	Fuel Inj	sctor
onfiguration	Type	Cap	Opening (cm)	Type	Volume	Airflow	Swirter Type	Inner	Outer	Number	Type
SII	PA	Yes	2.8	Baseline (Left)	Baseline	Ňo	Baseline (Right)	No No	No No	13	PA
SI 2	PA	Yes	2.8	Baseline	Baseline	°N N	Alternate Rotation	No.	°N N	13	PA
S13	PA	Ycs	8:1	Baseline	Baseline	No No	Alternate Rotation	No	No	٢	PA
Si4	PA	Yes	89 Fi	Baseline	Baseline	No	Alternate Rotation	Ň	No	5	PA With Higher Flow Number
S15	PA	Yes	89 ri	Bascline	Baseline	Ň	Alternate Rotation	ž	%	EI	PA With Higher Number
SI6	PA	Yes	2.8	Baseline With Blockage Ring	Baseline	°N N	Bascline	Yes	Ycs	13	PA
SI7	Acrating	Yes	8 Li	Raseline With Blockage Ring	Baseline	8	Baseline	Yas	Yes	13 .	PA
S 18	Aerating	Yes	2.0	Low Flow Swirler	30% Increase	Yes	Baseline	Yes	Yes	13	ΓA
61S	PA	Yes	2.0	Low Flow Swirler	30% Increase	Ycs	Raseline	Yes	Yes	13	PA
S 20	PA	20	!	Low Flow Swirler	30% Increase	Yes	Baseline With 0.279 cm Blockage Rings	Yas	Yes	13	PA
S21	PA	Yes	1	Duai	30% Increase	Ycs	Baseline With 0.279 cm Blockage Rings	Yes	Ycs	13 Premi Tubes	x PA
S22	PA	Yes	3.3	JT9D-70 Swirler	30% Increase	Yes	Baseline With 0.279 cm Blockage Rings	Yes	Ycs	13	PA
S23	РА	Yes	6. E	JT9D-70 Swirler	30% Increase	Yes	Baseline With Blockage Rings: Inner 0.475 cm; Outer 0.279 cm	No.	Yes	13	PA
S24	PA	Ycs	e. E	JT9D-70 Swirler	30% Increase	Yes	Baseline With Blockage Rings: Inner 0.475 cm; Outer 0.279 cm	°Z	Yes	13	PA
52	PA	Ycs	E.	JT9D-70 Swirler	30% Increase	Yes	Baseline With Blockage Rings: Inner 0.475 cm; Outer 0.279 cm	°.	Ycs	13	PA

•PA - Pressure Atomizing Injector

•

ļ

Ì

. ** #* - -. , ••• ... •• • · ----, Ŧ, : • . • : -. ... ••••• -)H-7

٠

.

;

-

TABLE IX

AIRFLOW DISTRIBUTIONS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATIONS

	Outer	Cooling		10.7	9.7	<i>L</i> .9	7.6	5.7	10.8	6.4	6.9	6.8 2	6.6	9.4	501	7.9	6.1	2.6	
	laner S	Cooling		6.8	7.8	7.B	7.8	7.8	4.7	7.9	6.7	7.0	7.0	6.6	7.0	6.1	6.1	6. 3	
		Sidewall		S.O	5.4	5.4	5.4	5.4	5.6	5.8	4.S	4.4	4.4	5 \$	4.8	3.7	3.7	5.5	
aline	2	Bulkhead		2.7	2.7	2.7	2.7	2.7	2.8	3.1	2.3	2.4	2.5	2.6	3.0	3.0	3,0	3.1	
g	FINWALL	Outer Liner		1.4	11	1.1	Ξ	1.1	1.4	¥.I	ł	l	ł	ł	ł	ł	ł	1	
	FINWALL®	liner Liner		1.3	3		r:1	1		1.2	ł		ļ	ł	L B		ł	1	
Main Zone		FINWALL [®] Cylinder		2.7	2.3 .	23	2.3	23	2.2	2.5	1	ł	ł	ł	1	ļ	1	ł	
		Nozzle Cooling		0	0.1	1.0	1.0	1.0	r:	3	1.0	0.1		0	1.1	0.1	0.1	1.2	
		Premixing Passage		ł	1	ł	1	ļ	ł	1	ł	ł	1	7.8	ł	I	l I	ł	
	Outer	Liner Dilution		0	0	•	•	•	4.7	4.5	4.6	4.7	4.9	4.0	4.3	8'l i	8.11	13.9	
	Inner	Liner Dilution		•	0	o	٥	•	4.1	6.0	3.4	3.6	3.2	2.9	3.5	0	0	•	
	110	Total Switter		54.9	54.4	54.4	54 A	54.4	\$5.6	56.8	54.3	56.9	46.8	38.8	47.6	42.7	42.7	38.5	
		Outer Swittler		28.9	26.2	26.2	26.2	26.2	31.5	28.8	l	ł	ł	ł	25.0	25.4	25.4	1.62	
		Inner Swirler		26.0	28.2	28.2	23.2	28.2	24.1	28.0	ł	I	ł	ł	22.6	571	17.3	4.6	
	Outer	Liner Dilution		0	0	•	0	c	0	•	3.0	2.6	3.6	3.8	2.2	32	3.2	5.2	
	Inner	Liner		0	•	0	0	•	0	0	2.9	3.0	3.7	3.9	1.8	3.9	3.9	Ē	
	7005	Swither Cooling		17	2	12	1	12	£I	1.4	0	0	•	0	•	0	e		
	riot.	Codelar		13.3	C EI	CU.	5 61	13.3	E.EI	ដ	5.1	5.5	12.9	15.7	14.5	16.7	147	13.5	
				0			0	a	•	3.2	17	•	0	0	۰	c		> o	
			Configuration	115	515	213 213	₹IS	, SIS	S16	517	80	6IS	220	13	222	5	ŝ	52	

Rowrates given in percent of total combustor flow.

!

į



Pilot Zone Swirler/Airflow Schedule

Various pilot swirler arrangements and airflow distributions were evaluated to assess the effect on combustor emission and performance characteristics. The pilot zone utilized for the first five configurations was transferred directly from the final Phase I configuration, with the exception of increased length. The swirlers admitted 13.3 percent of the total combustor airflow and no liner dilution airflow was used. The swirler airflow was metered by swirler open area in conjunction with an air cap in the form of a toroidal deflector located downstream of the swirler vanes. The air cap, visible in Figure 13, directs the swirling airflow towards the swirler fuel nozzle centerline and augments the tangential velocity component.



PRESSURE ATOMIZING FUEL INJECTOR LOW PRESSURE DROP AERATING FUEL INJECTOR

Figure 13 Swirl Vorbix Combustor Pilot Burner Front-End Designs with Pressure Atomizing Fuel Injector and Low Pressure Drop Aerating Fuel Injector

For Configurations S16 through S19, blockage rings were added to the pilot swirlers to reduce airflow to the range of 2 to 5 percent of the total combustor flow. This produced a pilot equivalence ratio of approximately 2. Configurations S18 and S19 included approximately 6 percent pilot zone dilution air.

Pilot zone equivalence ratio was reduced for Configuration S20 by increasing the swirl airflow to approximately 13 percent. This was accomplished by removing the air cap, increasing the swirler size, and increasing the dilution airflow by approximately 0.7 percent. In Configuration S21, the swirler flow was increased to 15.7 percent by the addition of a concentric swirler and a revised air cap. In Configuration S22, the dual concentric swirlers were replaced by a single JT9D-70 type swirler with approximately the same flow rate as the concentric swirlers. This swirler was utilized for Configurations S22 through S25, with adjustment of swirler airflow accomplished by changing the metering area of the toroidal deflector air cap.

Pilot Zone_Fuel Injector Type

Two fuel injector types were investigated. Most testing was conducted with pressure atomizing fuel injectors which depend on the fuel pressure to atomize the fuel. Two tests were conducted with low pressure drop aerating fuel injectors which utilize the pressure drop within the combustor for fuel atomizing. The two fuel nozzle installations are shown in Figure 13.

Main Zone Swirler Orientation

Main zone swirlers are located between main fuel injectors to promote mixing of the fuel and air. In the Phase I program, testing revealed that the combustor exit radial temperature pattern was influenced by the orientation of the swirlers, that is, whether adjacent swirlers provided swirl in the same direction or in opposite directions. In Phase II, the effect of swirl direction was also investigated to determine if the Phase I results were applicable to the larger swirlers used in Phase II and also to determine the effects of swirl direction on combustor performance. The swirler arrangements evaluated in Phase II are shown in Figure 14.



Figure 14 Swirl Vorbix Combustor Main Zone Swirler Orientations Evaluated in Phase II
Wain Zone Fuel Source Density and Fuel Injection Technique

Three main zone fuel system variables were investigated as part of the Phase II program. The first of these was fuel source density. Tests were conducted with seven and with thirteen main zone fuel injectors (corresponding to thirty or sixty fuel injectors on a full annular basis). The tests were directed toward confirming exit temperature distribution trends identified in Phase I and determining the effect of reducing the number of injectors on emissions.

The second variation was fuel injector pressure drop. Tests were conducted with two different pressure drop levels, utilizing both seven and thirteen injectors at each pressure drop level, to assess the effect on emissions and radial temperature profile.

The third variation was the use of premixing tubes for each of the main zone fuel injectors, as shown in Figure 15. The premixing tubes are designed to provide a rich, partially vaporized fuel-air mixture with an equivalence ratio of three. This design was based on results obtained from other Pratt & Whitney Aircraft programs and was expected to provide reduced emissions of oxides of nitrogen at high power levels with additional benefits related to reduction in the fuel nozzle coking tendency and simpler liner removal.



Figure 15 Swirl Vorbix Combustor Design With Premixing Tubes

Main Zone Airflow Schedule

Most of the changes in main zone airflow schedule were made to adjust the exit temperature profile and pattern factor. The modifications included changes in air distribution to the swirlers and changes to the dilution flow. The dilution hole pattern was keyed to symmetrical combustor features, such as struts and fuel nozzle locations, since the air distribution developed in Phase II would be transferred to full annular hardware for Phase III.

Initially, the flows through the inner and outer liner swirlers were approximately equal, with a combined flow of 54.4 percent of the total combustor airflow. Beginning with Configuration S20, the total main zone swirl flow was reduced to approximately 45 percent and the flow split between the inner and outer swirler rows was progressively biased to provide decreasing amounts of flow through the inner swirlers. In Configuration S25, the inner swirler flow was 11.5 percent and the outer swirler flow was 25 percent. Configuration S21 employed carbureted fuel injection with 7.8 percent of the flow passing through the carburetor or premixing tube passage. Most of this flow was subtracted from the swirler flow, reducing the combined swirler flow to 38.8 percent.

No dilution flow was initially provided in the main zone. Beginning with Configuration S16 dilution flow was introduced through the main zone inner and outer liners with approximately equal amounts through each liner. This flow split was progressively modified to tailor the radial exit temperature pattern until, in Configuration S23, all of the main zone flow not passing through the swirle.s was introduced through the outer liner, with a total dilution flow of 11.8 percent. In Configurations S24 and S25, the circumferential distribution of this flow was varied to tailor the circumferential temperature pattern.

C, TEST FACILITIES AND EQUIPMENT

1. TEST FACILITIES

The combustor tests were conducted in two test facilities. All of the emissions and performance evaluations except for the altitude relight tests were conducted in a high-pressure test facility, Stand X-903, located at Pratt & Whitney Aircraft's Middletown, Connecticut, plant. The altitude relight testing was conducted in an altitude test facility, Stand X-306, located at the Rentschler Airport Laboratory in East Hartford, Connecticut. The capabilities of these facilities and the procedures used have been fully described in the Phase I final report, NASA CR-134736.

Two significant improvements were made to the high-pressure test facility. An automatic traversing rake system was installed to replace the fixed rakes for gas sampling, and a chemilumensence analyzer for oxides of nitrogen was added to the exhaust gas instrumentation.

The Phase I traversing rake was modified to include provisions for automated sequencing, incorporation of a removable thermocouple rake head, and thermocouple air cooling. The automated sequencing system was specifically designed for compatibility with the gas analysis instrumentation response time to ensure accurate sampling. The rake head, which is shown in Figures 16 and 17, was split into two sections to permit rapid replacement of either head section. In addition, a platinum-rhodium air supply manifold was incorporated to provide air cooling of the thermocouples when temperature data were not being taken. This system was effective in protecting the thermocouples when local temperatures exceeded the limits of the thermocouples.

The chemilumensence analyzer became the primary measuring system for the Phase II program. The Phase I nondispersive infrared and nondispersive ultraviolet systems were retained as backup systems and for measuring concentrations of NO and NO₂, respectively.



Figure 16 Detailed View of Combustor Exit Annular Traversing Rake



Figure 17 Combustor Exit Annular Traversing Rake Head Showing Disassembly of Thermocouple Huad From Gas Sampling Head (XPN-55857/XPN-55864)

2. TEST RIGS

A schematic diagram of a test rig and adapting hardware installed in the test facility is shown in Figure 18. The rigs used for Phase II were essentially the same as those used in Phase I. Each rig consisted of a 90-degree sector simulating a full annular combustor.



Figure 18 Schematic Diagram of Test Rig Installed in the Test Facility

The combustor cases for the test rigs duplicated the JT9D-7 engine diffuser and combustor case design as well as the diffuser strut orientation. The combustor cases for the Vorbix combustor were the same as those used in the Phase I program while the combustor cases for the Hybrid combustor were provided by modifying the Phase I premix combustor cases. The modifications consisted of changing the main fuel nozzle bosses to accommodate the eleven main nozzles for the hybrid combustor and capping the ten premix main nozzle bosses.

The test rigs differed in two respects from those used in Phase 1. First, the rear outer portion of each case was sectioned and then joined with a mechanical attachment. As shown in Figure 19, this modification improved the accessibility to the combustor for visual and bore-scope inspection, and also permitted rapid modifications to the rear outer liner hole patterns without requiring removal of the rig from the test stand.

The second modification was the incorporation of positive scaling at the rear liner seal. In Phase I, sliding finger scals had been used at the rear of the liners, and leakage had occurred as a result of nonuniform thermal growth. For Phase II, the rear scals were fabricated as an integral part of the rear liners, and the assembly was then bolted to the rig backplate. Radial and axial thermal growth was accommodated by deflection of the scal. A typical rear scal arrangement is shown in Figure 20. The fucl system for the Vorbix combustor incorporated up to three separate manifolds, one for the pilot zone and two for the main zone. The two main zone manifolds permitted staging of either six, seven, or all thirteen fuel injectors.

The fuel system for the Hybrid combustor was similar to that for the Vorbix combustor, with one fuel manifold for the pilot zone and two for the main zone. The main zone manifolds were arranged to permit staging of four, seven, or all eleven fuel nozzles.



Figure 19 Combustor Rig Outer Case Showing Sectioning to Improve Accessibility (XPN-52120)



Figure 20 Vorbix Combustor Design Showing Rear Outer Seal Arrangement

D. TEST CONDITIONS

1. HIGH-PRESSURE TEST FACILITY

The combustor rig test conditions were chosen to simulate the design table estimates of the JT9D-7 engine. Production engine performance data has verified that the design table estimates are representative of actual engine conditions. The data were taken during sea-level static production engine acceptance tests and included operation at idle, approach, climb, and take-off conditions for an uninstalled engine.

Rig test conditions are shown in Table X together with the corresponding production engine conditions. As shown, the engine idle conditions were exactly duplicated in the rig. At higher power levels, the rig duplicated all engine parameters except for the inlet pressure and airflow. The inlet pressure was limited by the test facility capabilities. The airflow was reduced accordingly to provide the engine levels of combustor reference velocity. TABLE X

•

- --

• .. .

.

. .

: --

.~ . ------.

•

.

JT9D-7 REFERENCE ENGINE OPERATING CONDITIONS AND EXPERIMENTAL CLEAN COMBUSTOR SECTOR RIG OPERATING CONDITIONS

	[P]	le	ų	lle					Sea-L	evel		
	With 1 Engine	Bleed Rig	Withou Engine	t Bleed Rig	Appre	bach Rig	Clim Engine	Rig	Take. Engine	off Rig	Engine	Rig
Compressor Exit Pressure (atm)	2.93	2.93	3.95	3.94	8.51	6.79	18.51	6.79	21.1	6.79	9.31	6.79
Compressor Exit Temperature (K)	428	428	464	464	586	586	735	735	767	767	704	704
Combustor Total Airflow (kg/s)	16.5	3.90	23.3	5.5	45.1	8.07	85.7	7.19	94.7	7.01	91.84	7.14
Combustor Fuel Flow (kg/s)	0.209	0.049	0.233	0.055	0.586	0.105	1.663	0.139	2.035	0.151	0.856	0.146
Fuel-Air Ratic	0.0126	0.0126	0.010	0.010	0.013	0.013	0.0194	0.0194	0.0215	0.0215	0.0205	0.0205
Reference Velocity (m/s) Hybrid Vorbix	18.3 32.0	18.3 32.0	20.6 35 9	20.6 35.9	23.3 40.7	23.3 40.7	25.5 44.5	25.5 44.5	25.8 45.0	25.8 45.0	23.8 41.8	23.8 41.8
Engine Rated Power (%)	6.0	l	8.2		30	-	85	l i	100	1	ł	1
Notes: All engine va	alues based on D	ilot lot perfo	итпалсе.									

. Ϊ. ALL CINGUUS Soles

Engine cruise values based on design table estimates for cruise at 10668 meters at Mach 0.9 on a standard day.

I I

ì

ţ

The test rigs incorporated shroud bleeds to simulate bleed flow to meet turbine cooling requirements. The bleeds used in the rig duplicated those required in the engine, thereby providing representative shroud airflow characteristics and combustor pressure loss levels in the rig.

In addition.to the tests conducted at simulated engine conditions, tests were conducted with parametric variations of overall fuel-air ratio at all simulated engine operating conditions. Parametric variations of inlet temperature and reference velocity were also made for selected combustor configurations.

The test program included main burner fuel staging tests for all configurations at simulated sea-level take-off conditions. In addition, circumferential staging was evaluated for selected configurations at the approach and take-off test conditions.

2. ALTITUDE TEST FACILITY

Altitude stability and windmilling starting tests were conducted at simulated JT9D-7 engine windmilling conditions. Actual engine combustor inlet and pressure conditions were simulated while fuel flow and airflow levels were scaled for the one-quarter sector rig. The range of conditions that were simulated are shown in Figure 21 together with a typical JT9D engine relight envelope.

The windmilling starting tests conducted in the combustor rig were made at stabilized conditions while the engine is required to relight immediately after a blowout with the combustor and fuel system still warm. As a result, the limits demonstrated in the rig are conservative relative to the relight capability at actual engine conditions following blowout.



Figure 21 JT9D Relight Envelope

E. DATA ANALYSIS PROCEDURES

1. PERFORMANCE DATA

Measured and calculated combustor performance parameters are listed in Table XI and defined below.

TABLE XI

Parameter	Symbol	Units	Measured	Calculated
Total Airílow	W _{a4}	kg/s	X	-
Total Combustor Airflow	Wah	kg/s		Х
Pilot Fuel Flow	Wfpri	kg/s	Х	
Main Fuel Flow	$W_{f,sec}^{i,pii}$	kg/s	X	
Total Fuel Flow	W _{f tot}	kg/s	Х	
Fuel Temperature	Tfuel	К	X	
Inlet Total Temperature	$T_{f\Delta}$	K	Х	
Inlet Total Pressure	P_{tA}^{t-t}	atm	Х	
Reference Velocity	V _{ref}	m/s		Х
Pattern Factor	PF			x
Inlet Air Humidity	Н	gH ₂ O/kg air	Х	
Fuel-Air Ratio	f/a			Х

SUMMARY OF REPORTED COMBUSTOR PERFORMANCE PARAMETERS

Total Combustor Airflow

The total combustor airflow is calculated by subtracting the measured inner and outer turbine cooling air bleed flows and the estimated combustor liner sidewall cooling airflow from the total airflow.

Reference Velocity

The reference velocity is defined as that flow velocity that would result if the total combustor airflow, at the compressor discharge temperature and static pressure, were passed through the combustor liner at the maximum cross-sectional area. This area is 0.098 m^2 for the Hybrid combustor sector rig and 0.056 m^2 for the Vorbix combustor sector rig.

Pattern Factor

The pattern factor at the combustor exit is defined by the expression:

Pattern Factor =
$$\frac{T_{t5} \text{ max} - T_{t5} \text{ avg.}}{T_{t5} \text{ avg.} - T_{t4}}$$

where:

 $T_{t5 \text{ max}}$ = Highest local temperature observed at the combustor exit plane

Tt5 avg = Average combustor exit temperature (calculated from the carbon-balance fuel-air ratio and the corresponding combustor inlet temperature and pressure)

 T_{t4} = Combustor inlet temperature

Fuel-Air Ratio

The fuel-air ratio is the ratio of fuel flow to total combustor airflow. Fuel-air ratio was calculated from measured values of total fuel flow and airflow. The independent fuel-air ratios for the pilot and main zones were determined by dividing the total fuel-air ratio in proportion to the measured fuel flow rates to each of the burners. Hence, the sum of the pilot and main zone fuel-air ratios equals the total fuel-air ratio.

2. EMISSION DATA

a. Fuel-Air Ratio Calculations

Fuel-air ratios are reported on the basis of measured fuel and air flows (performance basis). This differed from Phase I where the carbon balance technique was used as the basis for the reported data. The change was made possible by the addition of the automated traverse rake and by the use of data obtained between the diffuser strut projections where average values can be obtained free from sidewall effects. In analyzing the data, emission indices were calculated using the local carbon-balance fuel-air ratios, and correlations were then made using overall average fuel-air ratios calculated on the performance basis.

b. Combustion Efficiency

The combustion efficiency was calculated on a deficit basis using the measured concentrations of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons from the gas sample data. The calculation was based on the assumption that the total concentration of unburned hydrocarbons could be assigned the heating value of methane (CH_4). The equation was

$$\eta_{\rm c} = 100 - 100 \left[\frac{4343 \mathrm{x} + 21500 \mathrm{y}}{18.4 \, (10)^6} \right]$$

where:

x = Measured carbon monoxide concentration in g/kg fuel

y = Measured total unburned hydrocarbon concentration in g/kg fuel

c. Extrapolation of Rig Data to Engine Conditions

Since the combustor sector rig was unable to simulate the combustor inlet pressure at conditions above idle, the emissions data for oxides of nitrogen, carbon monoxide, and total unburned hydrocarbons obtained at the rig test conditions required correction to the engine conditions to permit comparison of the results with both the Experimental Clean Combustor Program goals and with the current JT9D-7 emission levels. The correlations used are described in the following paragraphs.

Correlation for Oxides of Nitrogen

Oxides of nitrogen are reported as equivalent NO_2 .

The correlation used to scale oxides of nitrogen values to engine pressure levels and to correct the values for small differences between the actual rig conditions and the desired engine conditions is as follows:

$$NO_{x \text{ corr.}} = \left(NO_{x \text{ meas.}}\right) \left(\frac{P_{t4 \text{ corr.}}}{P_{t4 \text{ meas.}}}\right)^{0.5} \left(\frac{V_{ref. \text{ meas.}}}{V_{ref. \text{ corr.}}}\right) \left(\frac{T_{t5 \text{ corr.}}}{T_{t5 \text{ meas.}}}\right)$$
$$\left(e^{18.8 (H_{meas.} - H_{corr.})}\right) \left(e^{\left[\frac{T_{t4 \text{ corr.}} - T_{t4 \text{ meas.}}}{288}\right]}\right)$$

where:

$$\Gamma_{15} = Combustor exit temperature$$

and subscripts:

ŀ

çorr.	Ħ	Relates to value at corrected condition
meas.	=	Relates to value at measured condition

In this program, this correlation was used to extrapolate the experimental data to the conditions shown in Table X. It could also be used to extrapolate the experimental data to other conditions of inlet pressure, temperature, fuel-air ratio, reference velocity, and humidity. However, the correlation factors for inlet temperature and fuel-air ratio are sensitive to the specific combustor design features, particularly to the equivalence ratio in the burning zone. Consequently, use of this correlation was restricted to relatively small adjustments.

Correlations for Carbon Monoxide and Total Unburned Hydrocarbons

Total unburned hydrocarbons are reported as equivalent CH₄.

Emission indices for carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons were scaled to engine pressure levels by scaling inversely to inlet pressure. This correlation has been used successfully to reduce data scatter in production JT9D-7 engine carbon monoxide and unburned hydrocarbon data, as discussed in Reference 2.

d. Calculation of EPAP Values (Class T2)

Values for the Environmental Protection Agency Parameter (EPAP) were calculated on the basis of the emission indices extrapolated to engine conditions. The parameter is defined as follows:

$$EPAP = \frac{\sum_{i}^{4} EI_{i} W_{fi} TIM_{i}}{\sum_{i}^{4} F_{N_{i}} TIM_{i}}$$

where:

EI = Emissions index W_f = Fuel flow TIM = Time in mode i = Mode index F_N = Net thrust

The mode indices and times in each mode are defined in Table XII.

Since the fuel flow, time in mode, and net thrust for the JT9D-7 engine are all known for each operating condition, the calculations for this program were simplified by defining coefficients combining these terms for each operating condition. These coefficients were defined as:

EPAP Coefficient_c =
$$\frac{W_{fc} TIM_{c}}{\frac{4}{\Sigma} F_{Ni} TIM_{i}}$$

where c denotes the operating condition for the particular coefficient. The resulting values for the coefficients are presented in Table XII. With these coefficients, EPAP values could be calculated by multiplying the emission indices for each operating condition by the appropriate coefficient and summing.

TABLE XII

DEFINITION OF EPAP CONDITIONS AND EPAP COEFFICIENTS FOR JT9D-7 ENGINE

Index Number	Operating Condition	Time in Mode (Minutes)	EPAP Coefficient (lb/hr lb)
1	Idle	26.0	0.1763 (Unbled) 0.1728 (Bled)
2	Approach	4.0	0.0682
3	Climb	2.2	0.1065
4	Take-off	0.7	0.0414

÷

7

.

•

--

-

CHAPTER III

PHASE II PROGRAM RESULTS

A. INTRODUCTION

The following sections present emissions and performance data for both combustor concepts. The data sections are followed by a discussion of the development status of each concept and identification of the concept selected for the Phase III demonstration program. The data are the results of tests conducted on seven Hybrid and 15 Vorbix combustor configurations. The program accumulated 338.5 hours of rig testing. The emissions data except for the smoke data have been scaled from the rig test conditions to typical engine operating conditions using the procedures described in Chapter II.

B. HYBRID COMBUSTOR

1. EMISSION RESULTS

Idle Results

The test results obtained for the Hybrid combustor configurations at idle conditions are summarized in Table XIII. Data are presented for both idle conditions (with and without simulated compressor bleed) since data were obtained at both conditions and correlation of the data to a single set of conditions was not practical. Generally, the test condition with compressor bleed would be expected to produce higher emissions since the combustor inlet pressure and temperature are lower, both of which are known to produce higher emissions, and because the fuel flow rate is lower, resulting in less effective fuel atomization.

As shown in the table, nearly all Hybrid configurations closely approached or exceeded the program idle pollutant goals. Best results at idle with bleed were achieved with Configuration H4, where carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbon emission indices were 60 percent and 87.5 percent below the goal values, respectively. Best results at the unbled idle condition were achieved with Configuration H7 where the carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbon emission indices were 80 percent and 28 percent below the goal values, respectively.

The tabulated data indicate significant differences in idle emissions for the different configurations. The differences appear to be related to the pilot zone equivalence ratio rather than to changes in the basic emissions characteristics. This effect can be seen in Figure 22 which is a plot of carbon monoxide emissions versus overall fuel-air ratio. This shift is particularly noticeable for Configuration 115 for which the pilot zone equivalence ratio was increased 50 percent at the design fuel-air ratio over that of the other configurations.

TABLE XIII

HYBRID COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT IDLE CONDITIONS

	Emissions Index (g/kg fuel)									
Configuration	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carl on Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)						
Goal		20.0	4.0	99.0						
WITH BLEED										
H1 H2 H3	3.1 3.7 3.4	12.0 9.0 10.0	8.0 0.7 0.4	98.8 99.7 99.7						
H4 H5 H6	3.2 3.7 3.8	8.0 17.0 9.0	0.5 0.5 4.4	99.8 99.5 99.3						
H7	3.3	44.0	4.1	98.5						
WITHOUT BLEED										
H3 H7	2.6 2.8	24.4 3.9	6.5 2.9	98.7 99.6						
Notes:										
With Bleed:	Emissions dat temperature c 18.3 m/s, hun	a for oxides of ni of 428K, inlet pre nidity of 6.29 g/k	trogen corrected to cossure of 2.93 atm, refig, and fuel-air ratio o	ombustor inlet total erence velocity of f 0.0126.						
	Emissions of rected to com 0.0126.	carbon monoxide bustor inlet press	and total unburned h sure of 2.93 atm and f	ydrocarbons cor- ucl-air ratio of						
	Efficiency bas	sed on carbon bal	ance data.							
Without Bleed:	Emissions dat temperature o 20.6 m/s, hun	a for oxides of ni if 464K, inlet pre nidity of 6.29 g/k	trogen corrected to co ssure of 3.95 atm, ref g, and fuel-air ratio o	ombustor inlet total crence velocity of f 0.010.						
	Emissions of c rected to com	carbon monoxide bustor inlet press	and total unburned h ure of 3.95 atm and f	ydrocarbons cor- ucl-air ratio of 0.010.						

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

.....

. ____



Figure 22 Combustor Carbon Monoxide Emission Levels as a Function of Fuel-Air Ratio at Idle Conditions With Bleed

Take-off Results

The test results obtained at take-off conditions are presented in Table XIV. None of the configurations met the goal for oxides of nitrogen emission levels at sea-level take-off conditions. However, levels of oxides of nitrogen significantly lower than those produced by the current production JT9D-7 combustor were achieved. The best configurations demonstrated oxide of nitrogen emission levels that were approximately 60 percent lower than those produced by the current JT9D-7 combustor. These levels are still approximately 50 percent above the emission index_level goal of 10.

The take-off results generally do not show significant changes in the emission levels as a result of the changes in configuration. Configuration H4 is prominant, however, with its significantly higher emissions of oxides of nitrogen. This difference was caused by an increase in main zone equivalence ratio produced by shifting the main zone outer swirler flow to the outer liner dilution holes.

Smoke numbers recorded at take-off conditions were very low, ranging from 1 to 4 for all Hybrid configurations. However, it should be noted that the absolute SAE smoke numbers reported were measured at rig pressures and were not corrected to engine pressure levels.

		En				
Configuration	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)	Smoke Number
Goal		10.0			99.0	15
HI	0.00455	13.89	15.79	9.40	98.5	
	0.00560	14.92	10.65	6.14	99.0	
	0.00681	16.28	2.12	2.01	99.7	
112	0.00435	18.59	19.36	6.09	98.8	-
	0.00553	17.90	3.95	0.20	99,9	1
	0.00791	14.61	3,38	0.17	99.9	
114	0.00541	24.98	8,64	0.83	99.7	
	0.00731	24.52	1.37	0	100.0	-
	0.00968	24,59	0.75	0	99,9	
115	0.000329	16.61	23.04	16.37	97,5	
	0.00513	17.69	4.20	0.32	99,9	
	0.00970	25.88	5,40	0.61	99.8	
116	0.00223	22.02	16.31	8.63	98,6	
	0.00306	20.05	20.28	13.47	97.9	4
	0.00443	19,06	15.53	3.67	99,2	2
	0.00759	16.57	5.68	0.69	99.8	
117	0.00765	16.32	4.62	0.36	99,8	
	0.00931	18.58	6.52	0.69	99,8	

TABLE XIV

HYBRID COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT SEA-LEVEL TAKE-OFF CONDITIONS

Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 767K, ... et pressure of 21.09 atm, reference velocity of 25.8 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1486K (overall fuel-air ratio of 0.0215).

> Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 21.09 atm.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

Notes:

Approach Results

The results obtained at simulated approach conditions are tabulated in Table XV. These results showed that the lowest emissions at approach conditions were obtained with fuel supplied only to the pilot zone. With fuel supplied to both the pilot and main zones, high emissions of carbon monoxide and unburned hydrocarbons resulted, although the emissions of oxides of nitrogen were somewhat lower than when only the pilot zone was used. Supplying fuel to the main zone only produced lower emissions of carbon monoxide and unburned hydrocarbons for arbon monoxide and unburned hydrocarbons than obtained when both zones were used, but the results were not as good as those obtained with fuel supplied only to the pilot zone. Selected configurations were tested with fuel supplied to only a portion of the main injectors, and in all cases, efficiency improved as the number of main nozzles fueled was reduced.

TABLE XV

HYBRID COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT APPROACH CONDITIONS

			<u>15</u>	<u>missions Index (g</u>	(kg fuel)	
Configuration	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio	Main Burner Fuel-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)
		······				
H2	0.01039	0.00280	4.18	34.56	229,20	72.7
	0.00683	0.00671	2.09	88.92	239.03	70.3
113	0.01319	0	8.72	1.50	0.95	99.9
H3 - 11 main injectors	0	0.01352	7.75	10.57	1.59	99.6
H3 - 7 main injectors	0	0.01349	7.13	9.19	0.32	99.7
H4 - 4 main injectors	0	0.01341	6.51	41.27	1.35	98.9
114	0.01381	0	9.34	1.71	0.41	99.9
115	0.01325	0	12.01	1.13	1.45	99.8
H5 - 11 main injectors	0	0.01354	3.61	98,94	76.56	88.8
H5 - 7 main injectors	0	0.01338	5.53	65.93	63.02	91.2
H5 - 4 main injectors	0	0.01280	6.55	59.31	38.86	94.1
116	0.00690	0.00697	3.75	76.64	66.42	90.5
	0.00480	0.00878	1.52	64.56	551.45	34,75
H7	0.01338	0	9.90	23.88	0.72	99,4

Notes:

Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 586 K, inlet pressure of 8.51 atm, reference velocity of 23.3 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1062K.

Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 8.51 atm.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

This behavior is related to the narrow stability limits of the pilot and main zones of the Hybrid combustor and to the relatively severe operating conditions at approach. At these conditions, the overall fuel-air ratio is too low to permit simultaneous efficient operation of both stages.

This result is unfortunate from an operational standpoint since it would require staging of the main zone during engine acceleration for a missed approach, thereby increasing the engine-acceleration time from the approach condition.

Climb Results

The test results obtained at simulated climb conditions are shown in Table XVI. These data, were obtained at fuel splits that provided acceptable efficiency levels at take-off conditions.

At climbout, combustion efficiencies were generally over 99.5 percent with oxides of nitrogen levels reduced 66 percent relative to the current production JT9D-7 levels.

TABLE XVI

HYBRID COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT CLIMB CONDITIONS

- -

** * *

		<u></u> £mi			
Configuration	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio	Oxides . of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)
H2	0.00721	10.35	10.46	1.29	99.6
H4	0.00515 0.00607 0.00747	21.75 18.81 16.42	29.56 33.56 39.77	29.34 35.05 40.87	95.9 95.2 94.3
H5	0.00518	9.89	12.26	1.47	99.5
H6	0.00757	12.22	11.24	1,36	99.6
117	0.00756	14.17	11.24	1.55	99.6

Notes: Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 735K, inlet pressure of 18.51 atm, reference velocity of 25.5 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1396 K.

Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 18.51 atm.

Efficiency based on earbon balance data.

Cruise Results

Emission data were recorded at simulated altitude cruise conditions for selected configurations because of recent concern with the effects of pollutants released by aircraft engines in the stratosphere. The emission data are presented in Table XVII.

TABLE XVII

HYBRID COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT CRUISE CONDITIONS

		Emi	<u>issions Index (g</u>	(kg fuel)		
Configuration	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)	
JT9D-7*		22.2	1.0	0.2	_	
H6	0.00768	7.89	23.93	4.26	98.9	
117	0.00762	9,54	28.52	4.11	98.8	

Notes: *Estimated values

Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 704 K, inlet pressure of 9.31 atm, reference velocity of 23.8 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1413 K.

Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 9.31 atm.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

Best results were achieved with Configuration H6 where combustion efficiency was 98.9 percent and the emissions of oxides of nitrogen were reduced 64 percent relative to the current production JT9D-7 estimated level.

EPAP Results

The emission results for idle, approach, climb, and take-off conditions were used to calculate EPAP values for each configuration for which-sufficient data were available, and the results are presented in Tables XVIII and XIX. The emission levels used in the calculations were selected from test data curves to provide the best overall emission levels when compromises between one class of emissions and another were required. The data used for the approach condition correspond to operation of the pilot only for all configurations except H2 and H6, where both zones were fueled.

As shown in Tables XVIII and XIX, the best overall results were obtained with Configuration H7. Relative to the JT9D-7 production engine EPAP values, this configuration provided a 42-percent reduction in the emissions of oxides of nitrogen, a 56-percent reduction in the emissions of carbon monoxide, and an 82-percent reduction in the emissions of unburned hydrocarbons. The improvements in carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbon emissions were obtained primarily at idle conditions while the improvement in the emissions of oxides of nitrogen were obtained primarily at take-off and climb conditions. Configurations 112 and H6, which were operated staged at approach, meet the oxides of nitrogen goal at the expense of large increases in unburned hydrocarbons and carbon monoxide.

TABLE XVIII

HYBRID COMBUSTOR EPA PARAMETER EMISSIONS RESULTS

	(lbm. p hr/	EPA Paran ollutant/100 landing-take-	neter 0 lbf, thrust - off cycle)		
Configuration	Oxides of	Carbon	Total Unburned	SAE Smoke	Idle
	Nitrogen	Monoxide	Hydrocarbons	Number	Condition
JT9D-7 (1)	5.9	8.5	3.9	4	Without Bleed
Goal (2)	3.0	4.3	0.8	15	
H2 H4 (3) H5 (3) H6	2.5 4.5 3.3 2.9	8.9 4.7 4.6 8.2	16.6 3.2 0.4 5.5	i - 4	With Bleed With Bleed With Bleed With Bleed
H7 (3)	3.4	10.8	1.0	-	With Bleed
H7 (3)	3.4	3.7	0.7		Without Bleed

Note: All data corrected to JT9D-7 engine conditions.

(1) Based on initial production test results for combustor EC 289386.

(2) 1979 EPA rule levels for class T2 engines.

(3) Pilot only fueled at the approach conditions.

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

TABLE XIX

LANDING-TAKFOFF CYCLF POINT EMISSION INDRCFS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR

							lansan	ns Index (gikg f	ucl)			N			
		Idle (Bleed)			Approach			Class			Sea-Level Take-off			Cruise	
Configuration	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unhurned Hydrocarbons	Oxides of Nitrogen	Cathon Monoxide	Total Universed Hydrocarbons	Oxides of Nitioren	Cashon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxíde	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	-Daides of <u>Nitrogen</u>	Carbon <u>Monoxide</u>	Total Unburged <u>}fydrocarbons</u>	Oxides of <u>Nittonen</u>
ECCP Goal	20, 20*	4.0, 4.0*										10.0			
JT9D-7 Production	46.7*	21.6*	3-04	3.5	0.7	7.8	n 5	04	28,8	0.4	0.4	<u>,</u> 19,9	1.0†	0.21	22.21
н	12.0	80	31							2.12	2.01	16.28			
H2	9.0	0.7	37	88,9	234,0	2.1	10.5	1,3	10.4	3.4	0.2	14.6			÷
813	10.0, 24.4*	0.4, 6.5*	3.4. 2.6*	1.5**	0.95**	8,7.**									
114	8.0	0.5	3.2	1 7**	0.4**	ig 344	29.6	29.3	21.K	1.4	0	24 5			
HS	17 N	0.5	3.7	1.1**	4**	12.0**	12.3	15	99	4.2	0.3	17.7			
Ho	4.0	4,4	3.8	76.6	66-1	3.8	11.2	1.4	42.2	\$7	0.7	16.6	23.9	4.3	7.9
87	44.0, 3.9*	4.1, 2.9*	3.3, 2.8"	24.9**	0.7**	4.4**	11.2	1.6	14.2	4.6	0.4	16.1	28 5	41	9.5

*without bleed

.

**plot only fueled festimated value

2. PERFORMANCE RESULTS

In addition to the combustor emission measurements, performance measurements were made during the Phase II program to determine pressure loss, exit temperature pattern, idle lean blowout limits, altitude stability and relight characteristics, and durability. The results of these measurements for the Hybrid combustor are summarized below.

Pressure Loss

The measured values of the combustor, diffuser, and total combustion system pressure losses are summarized in Table XX. As shown, the Hybrid combustor generally operated close to the goal of six percent.

TABLE XX

SUMMARY OF PRESSURE LOSS TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR

Configuration	Overall Pressure Loss (Percent)	Combustor Loss (Percent)	Diffuser and Shroud Loss (Percent)
Goal	6.0		<u> </u>
JT9D-7	5.4		
H1	6.5	2.6	3.9
H2	6.4	2.5	3.9
H3	6.7	2.3	4.4
H4	6.7	2.3	4.4
H5	5.6	2.1	3.5
116	5.8	2.4	3.4
H7	6.4	2.8	3.6

Exit Temperature Data

Exit temperature traverse data were taken at idle conditions and at simulated take-off conditions. The resulting data were plotted as circumferential profiles which were then reduced to exit temperature pattern factors and average radial temperature profiles. It should be noted that the maximum allowable temperature for the traverse rake was 1800 K, which precluded the acquisition of data at the full sea-level take-off fuel-air ratio. As a result, most data taken at high power conditions were obtained at a fuel-air ratio of 0.016. For these tests, pattern factors were calculated on the basis of the maximum temperature observed with the operational thermocouples. The average combustor exit temperature was computed from the measured fuel-air ratio.

The circumferential temperature profiles for the Hybrid combustor at idle and sea-level takeoff conditions are shown in Figures 23 and 24. These profiles show regions of increased temperature in line with the diffuser struts, particularly at idle conditions. These data suggest that the sheltered regions downstream of the struts are functioning as flameholders for the pilot zone.



Figure 23 Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Hybrid Combustor Configuration II1 at Idle Conditions



Figure 24Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Hybrid Combustor Configuration II2 at
Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions With Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.016

As shown in Table XXI, the pattern factor values for the Hybrid combustor ranged between 0.40 and 0.47 at sea-level take-off conditions. Although these values are significantly higher than the goal of 0.25, there was no attempt made to improve the pattern factor during the Hybrid test program. Values are comparable to those for the current production JT9D-7 engine. The pattern factors for the Hybrid combustor at idle conditions are very high because of the radial staging used at idle conditions, but, since the average temperatures are low at idle conditions, the high pattern factors may not pose a turbine durability problem.

TABLE XXI

	Pattern Factor			
	Idle	Take-Off _		
Configuration	Conditions	Conditions		
Goal		0.25		
JT9D-7		0.42		
HI	1.33	0.45		
H2	1.49	0.44		
H3	1.02			
H4	1.10	0.47		
H5	1.84			
Ηύ	1.94	0.40		
H7	1.43			

SUMMARY OF HYBRID COMBUSTOR EXIT TEMPERATURE PATTERN FACTOR RESULTS

A typical radial temperature profile for the Hybrid combustor at idle conditions is shown in Figure 25. The high temperatures near the inner wall of the combustor are a consequence of the pilot zone location.

At sea-level take-off conditions, the Hybrid combustor produced a radial temperature profile that approached the baseline profile for the JT9D-7 combustor, as shown in Figure 26. The temperatures are slightly higher than the baseline profile near the outer liner and slightly lower near the inner liner.

IJle Lean Blowout Limits

Table XXII summarizes the idle lean blowout results for the Hybrid combustor. The lean blowout limits were all significantly higher than those for the JT9D-7 combustor and are unacceptable. Poor blowout characteristics are characteristic of premix type combustors.



Figure 25 Radial Exit Temperature for Hybrid Combustor Configuration H2 at Idle Conditions



Figure 26 Radial Exit Temperature Pattern for Hybrid Combustor Configuration 112 at Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions With Overall Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.0160 and Pilot Zone Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.0052

53

ij

TABLE XXII

SUMMARY OF HYBRID COMBUSTOR IDLE LEAN BLOWOUT TEST RESULTS

Configuration	Idle Lean Blowout Fuel-Air Ratio		
Goal _			
JT9D-7	< 0.004		
H1	0.0077		
H6	0.0063		
H7	0.0067		

Notes: Data taken with simulated compressor bleed. Nominal inlet conditions were inlet pressure of 2.93 atm and inlet temperature of 428K.

Altitude Stability and Relight Results

Altitude stability and relight characteristics were determined for Hybrid combustor Configurations H5 and H6, and the results are shown in Figure 27. The data have been plotted on the JT9D-7 engine relight envelope for comparison purposes. The outer envelope indicates the engine requirement for relighting with a hot engine, while the rig baseline limit indicates the requirement for lighting from a cold-soak condition, which was the condition used for the Phase II combustor tests. It should be noted, however, that the minimum pressure blowout limit must exceed the hot engine relight requirement by a considerable margin if the engine is to accelerate successfully after ignition.

As indicated in Figure 27, only minimum pressure blowout data were obtained for the Hybrid combustor, since neither configuration tested could be lit at altitude conditions. Configuration H5 reached its minimum pressure blowout limit below the minimum required altitude for relight, and, therefore, has no potential for meeting the relight requirement. Configuration H6, however, demonstrated a blowout limit above the relight altitude requirement and, therefore, might be developed to meet the relight requirement through relocation of the igniter plugs or modification of the fuel spray pattern. The difference in altitude characteristics is attributed to the 50-percent leaner pilot zone equivalence ratio in Configuration H6.

Combustor Durability

Durability problems in the Hybrid combustor were confined primarily to the pilot flameholder region. A series of modifications were made to correct the situation, and some improvement was obtained. In Configuration H2, the design of the flameholder attachment to the inner liner was modified to permit thermal expansion of the flameholder. In Configuration H3, cooling holes were added in the trailing edge of the flameholder, and in Configuration H6, cooling of the outer portion of the trailing edge of the flameholder was increased. These changes were effective in improving the durability and permitted 80 hours of testing without further modifications. However, significant deterioration still occurred, primarily in the area near the attachment of the flameholder to the inner liner. The durability of the Hybrid combustor liners and main burning zone appeared satisfactory throughout the test program.



Figure 27 Minimum Pressure Blowout Test Results for Hybrid Combustor Shown on JT9D-7 Altitude Relight Envelope

C. VORBIX COMBUSTOR

1. EMISSION RESULTS

Idle Results

The emission results obtained at idle conditions are summarized in Table XXIII.

Data were obtained both with and without simulated bleed. Generally, the trends were the same for both sets of conditions for emissions of unburned hydrocarbons and oxides of nitrogen, but the emission levels for carbon monoxide were significantly lower without simulated bleed.

TABLE XXIII - -

VORBIX COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT IDLE CONDITIONS

	E				
Configuration	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)	
Goal		20	4	99.0	
WITH BLEED					
S11	3.8	39.0	1.2	98.9	
\$12	3.4	37.7	1.7	98.9	
S13	3.4	37.7	1.7	98.9	
\$14	3.4	37.7	1.7	98.9	
815	3.4	37.7	1.7	98.9	
S 16	3.2	61.6	1.0	98.4	
S17	2.7	55,3	1.3	98.5	
518	2.9	69.8	1.1	98.2	
S19	2,8	64.8	0.2	98.4	
\$20	3.1	46.3	6.2	98.2	
\$21	2.9	43.0	2.3	98.7	
S22	3.1	54.4	2.8	98.4	
\$23	3.6	35.2	1.0	99.1	
S25	2.9	40.5	0.5	99.0	
WITHOUT BLEED	·				
S20	4.0	27.0	3.5	99.0	
S21	3.4	28.0	1.6	99.2	
S22	3.7	39.5	2.8	98.8	
S23	4.1	35.0	2.0	99.0	
S24.	3.8	32,0	2.7	99.0	
\$25	3.2	18.5	0.5	99.5	

Notes: Emissions data for exides of nitrogen with bleed corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 428K, inlet pressure of 2.93 atm, reference velocity of 32.0 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and fuel-air ratio of 0.0126.

Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen without bleed corrected to combustor inlet temperature of 464K, inlet pressure of 3.95 atm, reference velocity of 35.9 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and fuel-air ratio of 0.0100.

Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 2.93 atm and fuel-air ratio of 0.0126 with bleed and to combustor inlet pressure of 3.95 and fuel-air ratio of 0.0100 without bleed.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

Generally, idle pollution results were disappointing in that carbon monoxide concentrations exceeded the goals for nearly all configurations investigated. However, the carbon monoxide goal was achieved with Configuration S25. The total unburned hydrocarbon goals were achieved with most configurations.

Attempts to reduce carbon monoxide through primary zone modifications including airflow redistributions, fuel spray modification, and volume modifications were ineffective. The lack of response of the Vorbix combustor to conventional idle emissions reduction techniques suggests that the throat region and the massive introduction of dilution airflow through the main swirlers immediately downstream of the throat were prematurely quenching the combustion gases and thus inhibiting carbon monoxide oxidation. Test results from the later Vorbix configurations, in which reduction of main swirler airflow was accompanied by reduced idle carbon monoxide levels, tend to support this conclusion.

Take-off Results

The test data for sea-level take-off conditions is summarized in Table XXIV.

The Vorbix combustors exhibited emission levels for oxides of nitrogen that were significantly below the current JT9D-7 production combustor level. This improvement was obtained concurrently with high combustor efficiency. Several configurations approached or exceeded the goal for emissions of oxides of nitrogen.

The modifications to reduce emissions of oxides of nitrogen involved changes in swirler and dilution airflow distribution. Significan' reductions in emissions were achieved, with Configuration S23 producing an emissions index for oxides of nitrogen of only 9.0 with an efficiency of 99.6 percent, surpassing the sea-level take-off emissions index goal for oxides of nitrogen of 10. Configuration S25 achieved an emissions index for oxides of nitrogen of nitrogen of 10.8 with an efficiency of 99.8 percent. Although the lowest emissions for this configuration were slightly higher than those for Configuration S23, the overall emissions and efficiency characteristics of Configuration S25 were superior, as shown in Figure 28.

Reducing the number of main fuel injectors by 50 percent and the use of premixing tubes were investigated, but neither produced significant reductions in the emissions of oxides of nitrogen. The premixing tubes offer potential benefits of reduced tendency for nozzle coking and relatively constant fuel spray penetration at all operating conditions, but exhibited localized durability problems. A full evaluation of the potential of the premixing tubes was not pursued in the Phase II program.

As with the Hybrid combustor, smoke levels measured at rig pressures were very low, ranging from SAE smoke numbers of 1 to 5. Configuration S12 was an exception, however, producing an SAE smoke number of 9. It should be noted that the absolute SAE smoke numbers were measured at rig pressures and were not corrected to engine pressure.

TABLE XXIV

VORBIX COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT SEA-LEVEL TAKE-OFF CONDITIONS

Emissions Index (g/kg fuel)						
Configuration	Pilot Fucl-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)	Smoke Number
Goal	<u></u>	10.0				15
S11	0.00359	14.60	10.70	0.80	99.7	
	0.00471	15.28	3.83	0.10	99,9	
	0,00563	16.09	2.36	0.03	99.9	
	0.00645	16.86	1.72	0.08	100.0	
S 12	0.00357	15.62	18.35	1.22	99.4	9
	0.00465	15.46	16.58	0.44	99.6	
	0.00580	16.85	12.72	0.34	99.7	
	0.00730	18.46	10.37	0.27	99.7	•
S 13	0.00884	21.68	6.26	0.16	99.8	
S14	0.00420	19.72	15.71	0.90	99.5	
	0.00579	21.79	4,91	0.35	99.8	
	0.00900	28.79	4.80	0.12	99.9	
S15	0.00412	13.51	23.24	1.26	99.3	
	0.00579	16.07	19.75	0.71	99.5	
S 16	0.00521	17.57	8.35	0.16	99.8	
	0.00754	22.87	7.22	0.08	99.8	
	0.00970	22.64	2.75	0	99.9	
S17	0.00215	12.87	26.73	3.52	98.9	
	0.00422	18.02	11.23	0.36	99.7	
	0.00542	19.76	8.10	0.22	99.8	<u> </u>
	0.00748	22.48	6.65	0.16	99.8	
	0.00983	24.71	3.85	0.07	99.9	
S18	0.00322	20,32	11.27	0.26	99.7	
	0.00417	23.18	8.86	0.13	99.8	
	0.00534	25.76	7.36	0.10	99.8	
	0.00733	24.97	4.09	0.03	99 .9	
	0.00970	24.09	2.63	0.02	99.9	
S19	0.00776	 - ·	3.45	0.07	99,9	

58

· - · · - • · · · · · ·

--

TABLE XXIV (Cont'd)

Emissions Index (g/kg fuel)							
Configuration	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)	Smoke Number	
S20	0.00224	13.06	20,63	4.02	99.0	4	
	0.00329	13.79	13.97	0.62	99.6	2	
	0.00445	14.74	9.99	0.13	99.7	4	
	0.00767	18.09	3.40	0.03	99.9	3	
S21	0.00310	11.64	31.87	8.45	98.3		
	0.00414	14.04	13,93	0.58	99.6		
	0.00692	19.93	4.60	0.26	99.9		
	0.00747	21.28	3.98	0.13	99.9	1	
S22	0.00207	14.96	9.29	0.74	99.7		
	0.00306	15,10	6.40	0.35	99.8	1	
	0.00422	16.26	4.17	0.26	99.9	-	
	0.00521	16.84	2.36	0	99.9		
	0.00600	17.67	1.89	0	100.0	1	
	0.00730	19.18	1.21	0.03	100.0	1	
\$23	0.00208	9.01	10.72	1.05	99.6	2	
	0.00311	14.14	4,16	0.35	99.9	3	
	0.00427	14.80	3.39	0.03	99.9	2	
	0.00523	14.74	2.20	0.03	99.9	2	
	0.00739	18.22	1.24	0.13	100.0	1	
S24	0.00228	13.04	7.26	0.98	99.7	3	
	0.00333	12.94	4.52	0.29	99,9	3	
	0.00458	13.82	2.59	0.10	99.9	5	
	0.00555	13.82	1.22	0.10	100.0	5	
\$25	0.00555		1.39	0.03	100.0	2	
	0.00439		2.10	0.16	99.9	2	
	0.00334	11.15	2.49	0.16	99,9	2	
	0.00225	10.79	4.52	0.39	99.8	3	
	0.00587	12.80	1.40	0.03	100.0	•••	
	0.00132	11.49	7.81	0.94	99.7	•• •	

Notes: Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 767 K, inlet pressure of 21.09 atm, reference velocity of 45.0 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1486 K.

Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 21.09 atm.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.



Figure 28 Relationship Between Emissions of Oxides of Nitrogen and Efficency for Vorbix Combustor Configurations S23 and S25

Approach Results

The test results obtained at approach conditions are shown in Table XXV.

Unlike the Hybrid combustor, the Vorbix combustor is capable of operating with high combustion efficiency with both the pilot and main zones fully fueled at approach.

However, the overall emissions did not compare favorably with those of the current production JT9D-7 combustor at approach conditions. Although some configurations provided emissions of oxides of nitrogen that were only one half those of the production combustor, these configurations also produced emissions of carbon monoxide that were 12 times higher than those of the production combustor. Vorbix configurations that produced emissions of oxides of nitrogen comparable to those of the production combustor produced emissions of carbon monoxide that were approximately 3 times those of the production combustor.

Climb Results

Emissions data obtained at climb c additions are shown in Table XXVI. The data were obtained using the optimum pilot by mer fuel-air ratio determined at take-off conditions.

During climb, combustion efficiencies were generally over 99.5 percent with oxides of nitrogen levels reduced 70 percent when compared to current production JT9D-7 levels.

TABLE XXV

VORBIX COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT APPROACH CONDITIONS

Configuration	Pilot Euel-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)
S11	0,00744	5.07	20.40	1.65	99,3
	0.00956	6.72	11.21	0.44	99.7
S 12	0.01300	9.97	6,01	0.30	99.8
S17	_0.01358	4.60	12.48	0.32	99.7
S18	0.00265	3.61	54.19	33.40	94.8
	0.00547	7.04	20.76	1.53	99.3
	0.00808	7.08	15.50	0.32	99.6
	0.01070	6.05	15.34	1.14	99.5
S 20	0.00688	5.54	15.63	2.16	99.4
	0.00703	5.36	13.09	0.63	99.6
	0.01040	8.57	9,48	0.16	99.8
	0.01048	8.92	7.92	0.32	99.8
S21	0.00582	4.24	45.91	23.71	96.1
	0.00754	5.16	19,74	2.82	99.2
S2 2	0.00458	3.55	47.68	14.79	97.1
	0.00658	4.68	23,13	1.70	99.3
	0.00935	6.5 i	22.18	1.21	99.3
S 23	0.00496	3.88	41.79	6.37	98.3
	0.00705	4.62	22.03	1.18	99.3
	0.00986	7.46	14.14	0.48	99.6
\$ 25	0.00977	6.54	21.85	0.72	99.4
	0.00682	4,34	30,94	1.92	99.0
	0.00481	3.10	51.42	13.45	97.2

Notes: Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 586 K, inlet pressure of 8.51 atm, reference velocity of 40.7 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1062 K.

Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 8.51 atm.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

TABLE XXVI

VORBIX COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT CLIMB CONDITIONS

	· · · · · · ·				
Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)	
0.00418	12,03	9.12	0.54	99.7	
0.00604	12.40	8.48	0.33	99.8	
0.01976	10,34	2.98	0.13	99.9	
0.00304	15.41	9,10	0.33	99.7	
0.00764	15.14	2.70			
0.00209	10.50	12.93	2.37	99.4	
0.00389	11.37	4,85	0.14	99.9	
0.00228	8.53	8.80	0.91	99.5	
	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio 0.00418 0.00604 0.01976 0.00304 0.00764 0.00209 0.00389 0.00228	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio Oxides of Nitrogen 0.00418 12.03 0.00604 12.40 0.01976 10.34 0.00304 15.41 0.00764 15.14 0.00209 10.50 0.00389 11.37 0.00228 8.53	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio Oxides of Nitrogen Carbon Monoxide 0.00418 12.03 9.12 0.00604 12.40 8.48 0.01976 10.34 2.98 0.00304 15.41 9.10 0.00764 15.14 2.70 0.00209 10.50 12.93 0.00389 11.37 4.85 0.00228 8.53 8.80	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	

Emissions Index (g/kg fuel)

Notes: Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 735 K, inlet pressure of 18.51 atm, reference velocity of 44.5 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1396 K.

Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 18.51.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

Cruise Results

Emissions data obtained at simulated cruise conditions are shown in Table XXVII. All configurations provided substantial improvements in the emissions of oxides of nitrogen relative to the current production JT9D-7 engine levels, with the best configuration providing an improvement of approximately 80 percent. Emissions of total unburned hydrocarbons and carbon monoxide were considerably higher than those of the current production JT9D-7 engine.

EPAP Results

EPAP values were calculated for each configuration for which sufficient data were available, and the results are shown in Tables XXVIII and XXIX. As for the Hybrid combustor, the emission levels used in the calculation were selected from test data curves to provide the best overall emission levels when compromises between the various classes of emissions were required. Most configurations produced lower emissions of oxides of nitrogen and unburned hydrocarbons than the goal levels, but none met the goals for carbon monoxide emissions.
It appears that improvements in carbon monoxide levels could be achieved by permitting increases in oxides of nitrogen without exceeding that goal level. One way this can be accomplished is by increasing the pilot fuel-air ratio at each staged simulated engine cycle point. For example, configuration S25 produced EPAP values of 2.2, 6.5 and 0.3 respectively for oxides of nitrogen, carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons. For these data, pilot fuel-air ratios were 0.00687 at approach, 0.00228 at climb and 0.00225 at takeoff. Substituting data obtained with pilot fuel air ratios of 0.00977 at approach and 0.00587 at takeoff produces EPAP values of 2.4, 5.7 and 0.2. It appears that increasing pilot fuel-air ratios at the climb conditions would further reduce carbon monoxide levels. However, climbout data for S25 were obtained only at the 0.00228 condition.

TABLE XXVII

		Emi	ssions Index (g	(kg fuel)	
Configuration	Pilot Fuel-Air Ratio	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	Combustion Efficiency (Percent)
JT9D-7*		22.2	1.0	0.2	
S11	0.00402	6.52	28.39	41.38	94.5
S18	0.00498 0.00590 0.00692	13.47 13.30 14.06	15.7 2 12.65 11.02	0.25 0.12 0.07	99,6 99,7 99,7
S20	0.00405 0.00606 0.00817	7,39 8.57 10.46	22.74 11.65 5.68	0.88 0.15 0	99.4 99.7 99.9
S22	0.00270	6.99	28.40	7.10	98.5
\$23	0.00395	7.02	11.96	0.65	99.6
S25	0.00245	4.48	22.29	3.97	99.0

VORBIX COMBUSTOR EMISSIONS AT CRUISE CONDITIONS

* Estimated values

Notes: Emissions data for oxides of nitrogen corrected to combustor inlet total temperature of 704 K, inlet pressure of 9.31 atm, reference velocity of 41.8 m/s, humidity of 6.29 g/kg, and combustor exit total temperature of 1413 K.

> Emissions of carbon monoxide and total unburned hydrocarbons corrected to combustor inlet pressure of 9.31 atm.

Efficiency based on carbon balance data.

TABLE XXVIII

Ţ

VORBIX COMBUSTOR EPA PARAMETER EMISSIONS RESULTS

	(ľ thru:	EPA Parame bm pollutant/1 st-hr/landing-ta	ter 000 lbf ke-off cycle)		
Configuration	Oxides of Nitrogen	Carbon Monoxide	Total Unburned Hydrocarbons	SAE Smoke Number	Idle Condition
JT9D-7 (1)	5.9	8.5	3.9	4	Without bleed
Goal (2)	3.0	4.3	0.8	≤ 15	
S11	3.0	9.1	0.3		With bleed
S18	3.4	14.8	0.3		With bleed
S20	3.3	9.6	1.1	2	With bleed
S20	3.5	6.2	0.7		Without bleed
S22	2.6	12.9	0.9	1	With bleed
S22	2.7	10.3	0.9		Without bleed
S23	2.5	8.7	0.3	2	With bleed
S23	2.6	8.6	0.5		Without bleed
S25	2.2	10.4	0.3	3	With bleed
S25	2.2	6.5	0.3		Without bleed

(1) Based on initial production test results for combustor EC 289386

(2) 1979 EPA rule levels for class T2 engines

Note: All data corrected to JT9D-7 engine conditions

64

-

TABLE XXIX

. . . .

.

.

--

· •

LANDING-TAKEOFF CYCLE POINT EMISSION INDICES FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR

							Emission	ns Index (g/)tg f	uel)						
											Sea-Level Take off			Croise	
		ldle (Bleed)			Approach	:		Cinno Taxel			Total	Ovider		Total	Oxides
	Carbon	Total Unburned	Oxides of	Carbon	Total Unburned	ol	Carbon	Unburned	ol	Carbon	Unburned	of	Carbon	Unburned	5
Configuration	Monoxuda	Hydrocarbons	Nitrogen	Monoxide	Hydrocarbons	Nitrogen	Monoxide	Hydrocarbons	Nitrogen	Monoxide	Hydrocarbons	Nitrogen	Monoxide	Hydrocarbons	
ECCP Goal	20, 20	4.0, 4.0*		1	1	ł	l E	ł	ł	ł	ł	0.01	I	ł	I
JT9D-7 Production	46.7*	21.6"	3.9*	3.5	0.7	7.8	92	0.4	28.8	0.4	0,4	39.9	5	1 20.	22.24
5	g	5	3.8	11.2	0.4	6.7	9.1	0.5	12.0	10.7	0.8	14.6	28.4	41,4	5 9
1.0	111	1 1	3,4	6.01	<u>0</u> 3	76.6	ł	ł	ł	9'91	0.4	15.5	ł	ł	ł
	1.14	17	3.4	ł	ł	ł	8.48	0.3	12.4	6.3	0.2	2.17	ł	I	ł
115 115	37.7	1:7	3,4	ł	ł	1	ł	ł	ł	4,9	0.4	21.8	ł	}	
S15	37.7	1.7	3,4	ł	ļ	ł	ŀ	ł	ł	8.61	0.7	16.1	l	ł	ł
SIÓ	61.6	0.1	3.2	1	1 1	ł	ł	ł		8.4	0.2	97.6	ł	ł	1
£13	£,52	ב	11	12.48	6.3	4.6	2.98**	0.1	10.34**	11.2	0.4	18.0	ł	1	ł
818 818	8.69	3	6	15.3	1	6.0	9.1	0.3	15.4	11.3	0.3	502	15.7	6.0	13.5
61S	8.48	02	2.8	ļ	ł	ł	ł	ł	ł	3.5	0.1	1	l	ł	ł
8	46.3, 27.0	6.2.3.5*	3.1, 4.0*	7.9	0.3	8.9	2.7	0	15.1	14.0	9.6	13.B	7.22	0.9	4.1
2	43.0, 28.0*	23, 1.6*	2.9, 3.4*	19.74	2,8	5.16	ł	ļ	ļ	13,9	0.6	14.0	ł	ł	ł
5	54.4, 39.51	2,8, 2,8*	3.1, 3.7*	23.1	1.7	4.7	12,9	2.4	10.5	6.9	0.7	15.0	28.4	I.7	7.0
ß	35.2, 35.0	1.0, 2.0*	3.6, 4.1*	ដ	1:2	4.6	4.9	0,1	11.4	10.7	1.1	0.6	12.0	0.7	7.0
Ē	32.0*	1	3.8*	1 1	1	l I	ł	-	ł	4.5	0.3	12.9		1	ł
1 2	40.5, 18.5*	0.5, 0.5*	2.9, 3.2*	30.9	1.9	4.3	8.8 8	0.9	8.5	4.5	0.4	10.8	52	4.0	4.5
*unbled idle **pilot only †estimated v	: condition alue														

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY 65

Ì.

j

Overall, the best results were obtained with Configuration S25, which provided EPA parameter values for all emissions species that were substantially lower than those of the current production JT9D-7 engine. Relative to the JT9D-7, Configuration S25 provided a 63-percent reduction in oxides of nitrogen, a 24-percent reduction in carbon monoxide, and a 92percent reduction in total unburned hydrocarbons.

Correlation of the efficiency data for idle, approach, climb, and sea-level take-off reveals an important characteristic of the Vorbix combustor, as shown in Figure 29. At idle conditions, the combustion efficiency drops off rapidly at pilot fuel-air ratios below 0.009, but the efficiency becomes progressively higher for a given pilot fuel-air ratio as the power level is increased. This characteristic indicates that fuel scheduling between the pilot and main zones can be effective in minimizing emissions at any intermediate power level.



Figure 29 Efficiency Characteristics for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S25 as a Function of Pilot Zone Fuel-Air Ratio

2. PERFORMANCE RESULTS

As for the Hybrid combustor, performance measurements were made during the Phase II program for the Vorbix combustor to-determine pressure loss, exit temperature pattern, idle lean blowout limits, altitude stability and relight characteristics, and durability.

Pressure Loss

The measured values of combustor, diffuser, and total combustion system pressure loss are summarized in Table XXX. As shown, the initial configurations of the Vorbix combustor operated with pressure losses in excess of seven percent. This high loss level resulted primarily from the high shroud losses around the combustor front end. A significant reduction in the losses was achieved in later configurations through incorporation of a hood to stream-line the flow around the Vorbix front end. The hood was retained for Configuration S25, but an increase in the losses occurred as a result of a change in the front-end airflow schedule, since the hood was specifically sized for the airflow requirements of Configuration S23.

TABLE XXX

SUMMARY OF PRESSURE LOSS TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR

Configuration	Overall Pressure Loss (Percent)	Combustor Loss (Percent)	Diffuser and Shroud Loss (Percent)
Goal	6.0		
JT9D-7	5.4		
S11	7.2	2.7	4.5
S12	7.2	2.7	4.5
S13	7.2	2.7	4.5
S14	7.2	2.7	4.5
S15	7.2	2.7	4.5
S16	7.3	2.7	4.6
S17	7.3	2.7	4.6
S18	6.1	2.4	3.7
S19	6.2	2.3	3.9
S20	5.6	2.3	3.3
S21	6.0	2.8	3.2
S22	5.6	2.5	3.1
S23	4.6	2.3	2.3
S24	4.6	2.3	2.3
S25	6.9	2.5	4.4

Exit Temperature Data

When thermocouple durability problems limited the amount of temperature data available, pattern factors were calculated on the basis of the hottest temperature reading obtained from the functioning thermocouples and an average temperature calculated on the basis of the measured fuel-air ratio. Most of the data for high power operating conditions was obtained with a fuel-air ratio of 0.016 to limit the maximum temperatures and promote thermocouple life.

The circumferential temperature profiles for the Vorbix combustor at idle and sea-level take-off conditions are shown in Figures 30 and 31. These data show far less scatter than those for the Hybrid combustor, and the temperature patterns do not appear to be influenced adversely by the strut wakes.



Figure 30 Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S20 at Idle Conditions



Figure 31 Circumferential Exit Temperature Patterns for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S20 at Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions With Fuel-Air Ratio of 0.016

Pattern factors are shown in Table XXXI and range from 0.42 to 0.93 at take-off conditions. Although the best configuration provided a pattern factor equal to that of the current JT9D-7 production combustor, it remained 68 percent above the goal, indicating the desirability for further development.

The radial temperature profile obtained at idle conditions is shown in Figure 32. Unlike the Hybrid combustor which produced high temperatures near the inner wall because of the radial displacement of the pilot and main burner zones, the Vorbix combustor produced a relatively uniform profile at idle conditions. This uniform profile is one benefit of axial rather than radial separation of the two combustor stages.

High-temperature radial temperature profiles for selected Vorbix combustor configurations are shown in Figure 33. These plots show that the profile is sensitive to the configurational changes. Several configurations provided profiles similar to the JT9D-7 target profile.

TABLE XXXI

SUMMARY OF VORBIX COMPUSTOR EXIT TEMPERATURE PATTERN FACTOR RESULTS

	Patteri	<u>l'actor</u>
Configuration	Idle Conditions	Take-Off Conditions
Goal		0.25
JT9D-7		0.42
S11	0.27	0.57
S12	0.46	0.93
\$13		0.58
S14		
S15		
S 16	0.30	0.80
S17	0.30	0.80
\$18	0.27	0.78
S19	0.57	
\$20	0.40	0.65
S21	0.39	
522	0.46	0.68
523	0.36	0.43
524		0.42
S25	0.44	0.48



Figure 32 Radial Exit Temperature Pattern for Vorbix Combustor Configuration S16 at Idle Conditions



Figure 33 Radial Exit Temperature Patterns for Selected Vorbix Combustor Configurations at Sea-Level Take-Off Conditions

Idle Lean Blowout Limits

The Vorbix combustor idle lean blowout data are presented in Table XXXII. As shown, all Vorbix combustor configurations except Configurations S11 and S21 provided lean blowout limits lower than those for the JT9D-7 combustor. Configuration S21 had a high pilot swirler airflow which produced a leaner pilot zone and consequently increased the overall combustor fuel-air ratio at lean blowout.

TABLE	XXXII
SUMMARY OF VORBI LEAN BLOWOUT	COMBUSTOR IDLE TEST RESULTS
Configuration	ldle Lean Blowout Fuel-Air Ratio
Goal	
1T9D-7	< 0.004
S11	0.0063
S17	0.0014
518	0.0023
519	0.0019
S.20	0.0038
\$21	0.0064
\$22	0.0026
\$23	0.0030
\$24	0.0024
\$25	0.0025

Notes Data taken with simulated compressor bleed. Nominal inlet conditions were inlet pressure of 2.92 atm and inlet temperature of 4.28K

Altitude Stability and Relight Results

The altitude stability and relight data for the Vorbix combustor revealed that the characteristics are sensitive to the pilot swirler configuration. The initial results obtained for Configurations S19 and S20 are shown in Figure 34. The results approach the engine requirement and compare favorably with results from rig tests for the JT9D-7 combustor. The effect of the pilot swirler modification incorporated in Configurations S24 and S25 is shown in Figure 35. These data indicate significantly poorer altitude stability and relight characteristics. In an attempt to improve performance, Configuration S24 was retested with a high-pressure drop fuel nozzle. Results are shown in Figure 36. As shown, this change was effective in improving the altitude stability and relight performance, but it did not achieve the capabilities of Configurations S19 and S20.



Figure 34 Altitude Stability and Relight Characteristics of Vorbix Combustor Configurations S19 and S20 Shown on JT9D-7 Altitude Relight Envelope



Figure 35 Altitude Stability and Relight Characteristics of Vorbix Combustor Configurations S24 and S25 With Modified Pilot Swirler



Figure 36 Altitude Stability and Relight Characteristics of Vorbix Combustor Configuration S24 With Increased Pressure Drop Pilot Fuel Nozzles

ORIGINAL PAGE IS

73

÷

It should be noted that retention of the good altitude and relight capabilities demonstrated in Configurations S19 and S20 could require compromise of the good emissions characteristics demonstrated in the later configurations. Achievement of both characteristics concurrently is expected to require considerable development. 1

Combustor Durability

The Vorbix combustor experienced only minor durability problems consisting of localized hot spots on the combustor liners. Configuration S21, however, experienced local burning in the vicinity of the main burner premixing tubes.

D. COMBUSTOR STATUS ASSESSMENT

Summaries of pollution results for the best performing configuration of each combustor concept, Hybrid Configuration H7 and Vorbix Configuration S25, are contained in Figures 37, 38, and 39. JT9D production engine data are also included for comparison. A summary of performance results and status for both concepts are contained in Tables XXXIII and XXXIV.



Figure 37 Emission Characteristics for Oxides of Nitrogen Versus Percent Engine Thrust



Figure 38 Emission Characteristics for Carbon Monoxide Versus Percent Engine Thrust



Figure 39 Emission Characteristics for Total Unburned Hydrocarbons Versus Percent Engine Thrust

TABLE XXXIII

ţ

HYBRID COMBUSTOR PERFORMANCE RESULTS

	Currently Meets Requirement	Should Meet Requirement With Normal Development	Should Meet Requirement With Extensive Development
Pressure Loss	x		
Exit Temperature Pattern Factor			x
Radial Exit Tem- perature Profile		x	
Idle Stability (Lean Blowout)		x	
Altitude Relight Characteristics			x
Durability			х
Carbon Formation		x	

TABLE XXXIV

VORBIX COMBUSTOR PERFORMANCE RESULTS

	Currently Meets Requirement	Should Meet Requirement With Normal Development	Should Meet Requirement With Extensive Development
Pressure Loss	x		
Exit Temperature Pattern Factor			x
Radial Exit Tem- perature Profile		x	
Idle Stability (Lean Blowout)	x		
Altitude Relight Characteristics		x	
Durability		х	
Carbon Formation		x	

i.

On the basis of these results, the Vorbix combustor was deemed the more promising design and the one most readily adaptable to engine installation. Thus, the Vorbix concept was selected for additional Phase II testing and for the engine testing. The best all-around combustor configurations, Vorbix combustor Configuration S25 and Hybrid combustor Configuration H7, exhibited significant EPA parameter emissions reductions compared to the JT9D production combustor while maintaining smoke below the visible threshold. Both of these combustor.configurations have been developed to the extent that either of them could have been chosen for the Phase III engine demonstration tests.

Determining factors in the Phase III selection were the generally good performance aspects of the Vorbix combustor, including the ability to operate full staged at approach. With the exception of the program pattern factor goal, this design currently meets, or should meet with normal development, all engine performance requirements. Vorbix pattern factors, while not at the goal level of 0.25, are equivalent to current production JT9D-7 levels.

E. PHASE III ENGINE DESIGN

A representative cross-section of the Phase III engine design is shown in Figure 40. This configuration is expected to produce emissions comparable to those produced by Configuration S25 in Phase II. The Phase III configuration closely resembled Configuration S25 except for a number of minor changes required to incorporate the combustor into the engine and facilitate installation. A common cast fuel injector support has been designed for both the pilot and the main burner zone to reduce fabrication cost. In addition, to reduce diffuser case distrotion, the pilot fuel injector mount pads will be clustered in groups of three. The pads will be mounted on ten bosses welded to the diffuser case. Clustering reduces the amount of case welding required and also eliminates interference with the diffuser case bleed bosses.

Other minor changes include an increase in pilot zone swirler travel to allow radial growth and a revised cooling airflow distribution. In addition, sturctural considerations dictated revision of the mount pin arrangement and stiffening of the throat cooling air scoops to prevent flutter.



Figure 40 Preliminary Design of Phase III Vorbix Combustor for Demonstration Engine Testing

ļ

CHAPTER IV FUEL CONTROL DESIGN STUDY

A. INTRODUCTION

A fuel control design study was conducted as part of Phase II to identify control system requirements added by the staged combustor concepts developed in the Experimental Clean Combustor Program. A number of conceptual designs which satisfy the functional requirements were specified, and the most promising concepts were selected on the basis of available technology and estimated life cycle cost.

The study was conducted in two parts. The first addressed modification of the current JT9D fuel control with a minimum number of changes to meet the requirements of the staged Vorbix combustor. This concept was based on 1975 technology and included specific design work to prepare a design for a breadboard control system for Phase III engine testing. The breadboard engine fuel control design for Phase III engine testing is described in this chapter. Items relating to identification of candidate schemes, concept evaluation and concept selection are contained in Appendix C.

In the second part of the study, new design concepts using projected 1985 technology were explored. These study results are also contained in Appendix-C.

B. FUEL CONTROL DESIGN REQUIREMENTS

The current JT9D-7 fuel control unit is a hydromechanical device which sets engine thrust by scheduling and distributing total engine fuel flow as a function of power lever position, high-pressure rotor speed, and limiting parameters such as combustor pressure.

The combustor pressure and fuel flow envelopes corresponding to the altitude-Mach number operational envelope of the JT9D-7 engine are shown in Figure 41. The current production single-stage combustor system employs duplex fuel nozzles, with the cut-in point of the secondary fuel flow occurring at a fixed value of overall fuel flow. Effectively, the staging point is independent of overall combustor fuel-air ratio, and the primary/secondary split can be quite different at various engine power levels and operating altitudes. In addition to the fuel control function, the engine control unit schedules variable compressor stator vane angle and compressor bleeds.

Two-stage combustors, of the type developed in the Experimental Clean Combustor Program, are characterized by two separate combustion zones and two physically separate sets of fuel injectors and manifolding. Since each combustor zone must be operated within generally narrow limits for optimum emission formation and combustion efficiency, fuel distribution to each zone must be based on engine fuel-air ratio rather than total fuel flow. In addition, a number of mechanical constraints such as maximum fuel pump pressure, minimum control-lable flow rate, fuel nozzle turn-down ratio, manifold head effect, etc., act to further limit the fuel control designer's freedom in varying pilot to main fuel distribution. Preliminary specification of the pilot/main fuel split for the two-stage Vorbix combustor operating at sea-level is shown in Figure 42. Minimum and maximum limits are imposed on the pilot zone

fuel-air ratio to prevent lean blow out and excessive thermal stresses in the pilot zone. These limits were developed from the Phase II combustor rig testing, and define the practical operating envelope which can be used for pilot/main zone fuel schedule optimization in the engine during the Phase III effort.







Figure 42 Fuel Scheduling Requirements for Two-Stage Vorbix Combustor Based on Phase II Experimental Clean Combustor Results

80

••

۰.

An additional requirement imposed by the staged Vorbix combustor is that passage through the staging point (transition from 100 percent pilot to pilot plus main zone operation) must be accomplished in a rapid and continuous manner. This is required for reasons of flight safety, and is specified by the FAA Airworthiness Standards (Reference 4) in terms of a fivesecond maximum allowable elapsed time for engine acceleration from flight idle to 95 percent thrust. The current production JT9D-7 fuel system is fully staged at ground idle, thereby eliminating "fill time" delays associated with the volume of the secondary fuel manifold, distribution tubes, and fuel nozzle supports. However, the Experimental Clean Combustor Vorbix combustor must stage between the idle and approach operating conditions. Uncompensated manifold fill time delays will seriously impact engine transient response. For this reason, significant effort was devoted to minimizing this problem in the definition of candidate fuel control design concepts.

C. FUEL CONTROL BREADBOARD DESIGN FOR PHASE III ENGINE TESTING

The breadboard fuel control and distribution system for the Phase III engine demonstration testing is shown schematically in Figure 43. This arrangement utilizes existing JT9D fuel control components where feasible, and retains the engine control stator vane and bleed schedule functions intact. The main fuel pump, main fuel control, and the fuel-oil cooler are JT9D production components used without alteration. The flow distribution valve (percent split valve) will be similar to a Hamilton Standard Division component with appropriate modifications to meet the flow requirements of the Vorbix combustor. The percent split valve is controlled by a reprogrammable PDP 11/40 digital computer. Overall combustor fuel-air ratio, required as a principal control parameter, is sensed by its proportionality to total fuel flow divided by combustor inlet pressure. Marifolds, staging valve operation, etc, will be functionally identical to hardware intended for eventual flight use.



Figure 43 Preliminary Design of Breadboard Fuel Control for Phase III Engine Testing

The staging mechanism will be implemented by a set of solenoid valves labeled S, L, and k in Figure 43. These valves are designed to provide three modes of operation. In the shutdown and start mode, the transfer valves will circulate all main zone fuel back to the pump inlet. In the circulation mode, the transfer valves will circulate low-pressure fuel from the interstage pump location through the main zone manifold and back to the pump inlet. In the staged mode, the transfer valves will direct the metered flow from the percent split valve to the main zone fuel injectors.

Eleven solenoid valves are provided for the pilot zone fuel system. One of these initiates fuel flow to ten fuel injectors arranged symmetrically around the engine. The remaining ten solenoids permit control of the fuel flow to the remaining twenty fuel injectors in pairs. The sixty main zone fuel injectors are controlled by sixteen solenoid valves arranged to permit circumferential zoning or sequencing in staggered groups of four injectors.

Flexibility in scheduling the start fuel flow is provided by a system that overrides the start flow schedule in the production JT9D fuel control. A start-flow augmentation solenoid valve will provide additional flow to the flow distribution valve on demand. The excess fuel not required for starting will then be diverted to the pump inlet.

An important design objective was to provide flexibility beyond that required for a flight engine control in order to permit optimization of the sequencing logic and scheduling during test and to permit investigation of alternate fuel system arrangements. A nitrogen purge system was provided to prevent coke formation in the main zone fuel system under hot shutdown conditions. An emergency fuel shutoff valve was included to ensure fail-safe engine shutdown in the event of a component or logic failure.

CHAPTER V

CONCLUDING REMARKS

The Phase II program successfully documented the potential of the Hybrid and Vorbix combustors and provided a firm basis for selection of the configuration for the Phase III.engine test. Both concepts provided significant improvements in emissions relative to the current production JT9D-7 combustor, although neither fully met the program goals. The Vorbix combustor was selected for continuation to the Phase III engine demonstration program primarily on the basis of its greater potential for achieving the performance goals without excessive compromise of the emission levels. The Hybrid combustor was deficient in both idle stability and altitude relight capability, and required unstaged (pilot only) operation at the approach power_setting to achieve acceptable combustion efficiency.

When projecting the emissions reduction technology documented in Phase II, it must be borne in mind that the quoted emission levels have been extrapolated from data obtained from a sector rig tested at a maximum inlet pressure of six atmospheres. Furthermore, a number of performance items will require additional development before production engine applications can be considered. These are summarized in Chapter III. In particular, Vorbix Configuration S25 is deficient in altitude relight capability. Earlier configurations showed acceptable relight characterisitcs, but the corresponding emission levels were less favorable. These performance deficiencies are considered to be correctable with additional development, but the eventual impact on emissions has not been fully defined.

The objectives of the Phase III effort are to verify the pollutant reductions achieved in test rigs in an engine environment and to demonstrate the suitability of the ECCP combustor concept for engine applications. Of primary interest will be assessment of transient acceleration/deceleration operation, which cannot be adequately tested in a component rig. At the present time, achievement of satisfactory transient operation appears to be a fuel control requirement due to the axially-staged arrangement of the Vorbix combustor. However, engine testing is needed for proper evaluation. A potential problem area that cannot be assessed from the Phase II rig testing is fuel decomposition and coking in the main zone fuel system under conditions of hot unstaging (rapid engine deceleration). The Phase III engine fuel control will be equipped with a nitrogen purge system to minimize this problem.

Although the Phase III program will provide a realistic demonstration of technology, it is recognized that this program will not provide a combustor configuration that is fully developed for commercial use. In particular, assessment of the long-term hardware durability and determination of the engine operating characteristics at altitude are beyond the scope of the current effort. However, the results obtained from the engine testing will permit an improved estimation of the pollution reduction technology achievable in practice, as well as the magnitude of additional development still required.

The engine test program will be conducted using an experimental JT9D engine installed in a sea-level static test cell. The first portion of the test program will consist of a minimum of 30 hours of steady-state operation, with the objective of measuring emission levels and characterizing combustor performance. The test matrix is presented in Table XXXV. This test

matrix is structured around the four power settings defined by the EPA for the calculation of the EPA Parameter. Additional points have been added to fully characterize the part-power emissions characteristics. Variation of the pilot/main fuel split is a primary test variable at the higher engine power settings. The engine will be fitted with extensive first turbine vane thermocouple instrumentation during the initial steady-state testing to determine combustor exit temperature distribution. Following determination of the temperature profile under actual engine operating conditions, the thermocouple instrumentation will be removed to permit testing to the maximum engine thrust allowed by turbine durability limits.

TABLE XXXV

Main Power Points) Engine Conditions }	_	ldle			Approach (30% power)			Climb-out (85% power)		Take-off (100% power)
Secondary Power } Engine Conditions }	Sub- Idle		Rich Idle	Sub- Approach		Rich Approach	Sub- Climb-out		Sub. Take.off	
Pilot/Main Fuel Staging Points					(2X)			(2X)		(2X)
12-Point Fixed Pollution Sampling		x			x			x		x
24-Point Fixed Pollution Sampling	x	x	x	x	(3X)	x	x	(3X)	x	(3X)
Traverse Sampling		x			х			x	<u> </u>	x

Twenty hours of transient testing will be conducted following documentation of pollutant emission levels and demonstration of satisfactory combustor performance under steady-state conditions. This testing will consist of a series of progressively more rapid engine accelerations from idle to maximum allowable thrust and deceleration back to idle. The objective of this testing is to assess the transient operational characteristics of the combustor and fuel control concepts. Particular attention will be paid to passage through the pilot/main staging point. The Phase III fuel control is designed to permit considerable adjustment in fuel management at the staging point. No emissions data will be acquired during the transient portion of the engine test program.

Three exhaust gas sampling techniques will be investigated, as indicated in Table XXXV. The principal method will involve use of an exhaust plane rake having eight, equally spaced (45 degrees apart) radial arms, each having three sampling ports located at centers of equal areas. This rake will provide a total of 24 manifolded tationary sampling ports located within the core engine exhaust stream. Variations to be investigated include reduction to four radial arms, spaced 90 degrees apart, for a total of 12 sampling ports and traverse of the eight arm probe over a 45 degree sector, thus covering the engine exhaust plane at 5-degree intervals. A secondary objective of this portion of the program will be to assess sampling techniques for representative gas sample acquisition. APPENDIX A

1

4

-

COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATIONS

j



	INNER	LINER			OUTER	RLINER	
LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	D1A. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴
1	1.22	85	1,17	11	1.32	110	1.51
2	1.32	85	1,17	12	1.32	110	1,51
3	1.32	85	1,17	13	1.32	110	1.51
4	1.32	85	1,17	14	1.32	110	1.51
5	1.32	92	1,26	15	1,93	60	1.75
6	1.32	81	1.11	16	2.16	60	2.19
7	1.32	92	1.26	17	2,31	60	2.52
8	1.32	122	1.67	18	2.36	60	2.63
	1.59	85	1.68	19	1.59	110	2.17
10	1 59	85	1.68		1	1	

COOLING HOLE PATTERN

PILOT BURNER FLAMEPOLDER PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER WEEP MAIN BURNER OUTER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING DILUTION - LOUVER 2 (0.105 R+D. APART 0.052 RAD. OFF STRUT & : FINWALL[®] (INNER WALL) FINWALL[®] (OUTER WALL) SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N 94 @ 0.80 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 250 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 11 LE, HAND SWIRLERS 11 RIGHT HAND SWIRLERS 170 © 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 14 @ 1.913 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER AREA m² X 10⁻⁴

47.26

12.67 43.01 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 34.42 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 8.61 40.23

MODIFICATIONS

PHASE II HYBRID BASELINE REF. P/N L-104974

Figure A-1 Hybrid Combustor Configuration III



		-	002	2.4			
	INNEF	LINER	[OUTER	LINER	
LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	= HOLES	AREA in ² X 10 ⁻⁴
1	1.32	85	1.17	11	1.32	110	1.51
2	1.32	85	1.17	12	1.32	110	1.51
3	1.32	85	1.17	13	1.32	110	1.51
4	1.32	85	1.17	14	1.32	110	1.51
5	1.32	92	1.26	15	1.93	60	1.75
6	1.32	81	1.11	16	2.16	60	2.19
7	1.32	92	1.26	17	2.31	60	2.52
8	1.32	122	1.67	18	2.36	60	2.63
9	1.59	85	1.68	19	1.59	110	2.17
10	1.59	85	1 68	1			- -

AREA m² X 10⁻⁴

PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER WEEP MAIN BURNER OUTER SWIRLER MAIN BURNER INNER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING DILUTION - LOUVER 2 (0.105 RAD, APART -- 0.052 RAD, OFF STRUT Q) FINWALL® (INNER WALL) FINWALL® (OUTER WALL)

SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE - P/N

94 @ 0.80 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER

11 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 11 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 170@0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 14 @ 1.913 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER

1.01% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 1.23% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) DLN 27700-11, 10 LOCATIONS LOW AP. 11 LOCATIONS

47.26 7.43 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 43.01 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 36.46 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 8.61

40.23

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE H1

REPLACE RIGHT HAND MAIN PURNER INNER SWIRLERS WITH LEFT HAND SWIRLERS OPEN UP SPACING ON PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER HOLES REVISE PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER ATTACHMENT AND WEEP AREA

> Figure A-2 Hybrid Combustor Configuration H2

÷



ï

	INNEP	LINER			OUTER			
LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	= HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ^{.4}	
1	1.32	85	1.17	11	1.32	110	1.51	
2	1.32	85	1.17	12	1.32	110	1.51	
3	1.32	85	1.17	13	1.32	110	1.51	
4	1.32	85	1.17	14	1.32	110	1.51	
5	1.32	92	1.26	15	1.93	60	1.75	
6	1.32	81	1.11	16	2.16	60	2.19	
7	1.32	92	1.26	17	2.31	60	2.52]
8	1.32	122	1.67	18	2.36	60	2.63	
9	1.59	85	1.68	19	1.59	110	2.17	
10	1 59	85	1.68		1			
MEHOLD	ER		•••••••	94 @ 0.80 >	(10 ⁻² DIAM	AETER	47.26	AREA m ² X 1
MEHOLD	ER WEEP				_		7.43 /	ACD (EFFECTI
MEHOLD	ER COOL	ING ION IN	INER WALL) 38 @ 0.254	X 10 ⁻² m D	AMETER	1.92	
	60			11 RIGHT F	IAND SWB	REFERS	25 34	Ann (FFFFCT

PILQT BURNER FECTIVE AREA) PILOT BURNER PILOT BURNER EFFECTIVE AREA) MAIN BURNER INNER SWIRLER 170@0.254 X 10^{.2}m DIAMETER 8.61 BULKHEAD COOLING DILUTION - LOUVER 2 (60 APART - 30 OFF STRUT Q) 14 (* 1.913 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 40.23 11 SLOTS 1.524 X 0.627 X 10-2m DILUTION -- LOUVER 2 (0.105 RAD. APART -- 0.0528 RAD. 57.63 OFF STRUT Q_1 DILUTION LOUVER 14 (IN LINE WITH MAIN BURNER NOZZLE) DILUTION LOUVER 15 (BETWEEN MAIN BURNER 12 @ 1.885 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 33.52 NOZZLE) FINWALL® (INNER WALL) 1.01% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL®(OUTEH WALL) 1.23% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) SIDEWALL COOLING 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) 27700-11, 10 LOCATIONS PILOT BURNER NOZZLE -- P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N LOW 4P, 11 LOCATIONS MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE H2

BLOCK MAIN BURNER OUTER SWIRLER

REDUCE MAIN BURNER INNER SWIRLER AREA

INSTALL COOLING HOLES ON INNER LINER TRAILING EDGE OF PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER ADD DILUTION HOLES TO OUTER LINER HOWS 14 AND 15

Figure A-3 Ilybrid Combustor Configuration 113

C - 22



	INNER	LINER		OUTER LINER				
LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴	
1	1.32	85	1,17	11	1.32	110	1.51	
2	1.32	85	1.17	12	1.3:	110	1.51	
3	1.32	85	1.17	13	1.32	110	1.51	
4	1.32	85	1.17	14	1.32	110	1.51	
5	1.32	92	1.26	15	1.93	60	1.75	
	1.32	81	1.11	16	2.16	60	2.19	
	1.32	92	1.26	17	2.31	60	2.52	
8	1.32	122	1.67	18	2.36	60	2.63	
	1.59	85	1.68	19	1,59	110	2.17	
10	1.59	85	1.68		1		Ι	

PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER WEEP PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER COOLING (ON INNER MAIN BURNER INNER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING DHLUTION - LOUVER 2 (6° APART - 3° DFF STRUT Q) DILUTION - LOUVER 2 (0.105 RAD. APART - 0.062 RAD. OFF STRUT Q Q) DILUTION - LOUVER 14 (IN LINE WITH MAIN BURNER NOZZLE) DILUTION - LOUVER 15 (BETWEEN MAIN BURNER NOZZLE)	94 @ 0.80 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER 38 @ 0.254 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER 11 MGHT HAND SWIRLERS 170 @ 0.254 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER 14 @ 1.913 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER 11 SLOTS 1.524 X 3.627 X 10 ⁻² m 12 @ 1.885 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER	AREA M ⁻ X 10 47.26 7.43 A _{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 1.92 25.34 A _{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 8.61 40.23 57.63 33.52
FINWALL®(INNER WALL) FINWALL®(OUTER WALL) SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) *PILOT BURNER NOZZLE – P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE – P/N	1.01% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 1.23% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - ST 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - ST 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - ST DLN 34800 10 LOCATIONS (SOLID LOW ΔP 11 LOCATIONS	ATION 4) ATION 4) ATION 4) SPRAY CONE)
MODIFICATIONS RE	FEMENUE HIS	

INSTALL SOLID SPRAY CONE NOZZLES IN PILOT

Figure A-4 Ilybrid Combustor Configuration II4

į



	INNER LINER			Ĭ –	OUTER LINER				
	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	= HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴		
1	1.32	85	1.17	11	1.32	110	1.51		
2	1.32	85	1,17	12	1 32	110	1.51		
3	1.32	85	1.17	13	1.32	110	1.51		
4	1.32	85	1.17	14	1.32	110	t.51		
5	1.32	92	1.26	15	1.93	60	1.75		
6	1.32	81	1.11	16	2.16	60	2.19		
7	1.32	9?	1.26	17	2.31	60	2.52		
8	1.32	122	1.67	18	2.36	60	2.63		
9	1.59	85	1.68	19	1.59	110	2.17		
10	1.59	85	1.68						

PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER WEEP MAIN BURNER OUTER SWIRLER MAIN BURNER INNER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING DILUTION - LOUVER 2 (6º APART - 3º OFF STRUT Q) FLAMEHOLDER COOLING (ON INNER WALL) FINWALL®(INNER WALL) FINWALL®(OUTER WALL) SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE -- P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE -- P/N

75 @ 0.80 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 37.709 11 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 11 RIGHT HAND SWIRLERS 17.0 \otimes 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 14 \otimes 1.913 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 38 \otimes 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 8,61 40.23 1,92 1.01% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 1.23% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) DEN 27700-11 10 LOCATIONS LOW AP11 LOCATIONS

REA m² X 10⁻⁴ 7.43 A CD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 62.31 A CD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 34.42 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE H4

REDUCE PILOT BURNER PRE-MIX PASSAGE AIRFLOW

INCREASE MAIN BURNER SWIRLER AIRFLOW (REMOVE BLOCKAGE RING) INSTALL HOLLOW SPRAY CONE PILOT BURNER NOZZLES REMOVE OUTER LINER DILUTION HOLES

> Hybrid Combustor Configuration H5 Figure A-5

7

11

.



	INNEF	LINER					
1 OUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	= HOLES	ляед m ² х 10 ⁻⁴
1	1.32	85	1,17	11	1.32	110	1.51
2	1.32	85	1.17	12	1.32	110	1.51
3	1.32	85	1.17	13	1.32	110	1.51
4	1.32	85	1.17	14	1.32	110	1.51
5	1.32	92	1.26	15	1.93	60	1.75
6	1.32	81	1.11	16	2.16	60	2.19
7	1.32	92	1.26	17	2.31	60	2.52
8	1.32	122	1.67	18	2.36	60	2.63
9	1.59	85	1.68	19	1.59	110	2.17
10	1.59	85	1.68				

PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER WEEP MAIN BURNER OUTER SWIRLER MAIN BURNER INNER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING FLAMEHOLDER COOLING (ON OUTER WALL) FLAMEHOLDER COOLING (ON INNER WALL) FINWALL® (INNER WALL) FINWALL®(OUTER WALL) SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE - P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE - P/N

ç.

94 @ 0.80 x 10-2 DIAMETER 11 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS

11 RIGHT HAND SWIRLERS

172 @ 0.411 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 39 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 38 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER

1.01% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW)

1.23% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW)

DLN 27700-11 10 LOCATIONS

LOW AP 11 LOCATIONS

5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4)

7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4)

8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4)

AREA $m^2 \times 10^{-4}$ 47.26 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)

1.97

1.92

7.43 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 62.31 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 34.42 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 22.87

ï

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE H5

ELIMINATE INNER LINER DILUTION COOLING ADD 35% CF DILUTION AIR TO BULKHEAD COOLING ADD 65% OF DILUTION AIR TO OUTER LINER FLAMEHOLDER COOLING PRIMARY FUEL INJECTORS EXTENDED ONE INCH DOWNSTREAM INCREASE PILOT BURNER PREMIX PASSAGE AIRFLOW

Figure A-6 Hybrid Combustor Configuration II6



	INNER LINER					OUTER LINER			
	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴		LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	# HOLE\$	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴	
1	1.32	85	1,17		11	1.32	110	1.51	
2	1.32	85	1.17		12	1.32	110	1.51	
3	1.32	85	1.17		13	1.32	110	1.51	
4	1.32	85	1.17		14	1.32	110	1.51	
5	1.32	92	1.26	Γ	15	1.93	60	1.75	
6	1.32	81	1.11		16	2.16	60	2.19	
7	1.32	92	1.26	Γ	17	2.31	60	2.52	
8	1.32	122	1.67	r	18	2.36	60	2.63	
9	1.59	85	1.68	ſ	19	1.59	110	2.17	
10	1.59	85	1.68	Г			·	<u> </u>	

	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴
94 @ 0.80 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER	47.26
	7.43 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)
11 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS	62.31 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)
11 RIGHT HAND SWIRLERS	34.42 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)
172 @ 0.411 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER	22.87
39 @ 0.254 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER	1.97
38 @ 0.254 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER	1.92
1.01% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW)	
1.23% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW)	
5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - ST	ATION 4)
7.5% WAA (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STA	TION 4)
8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STA	TION 4)

į

DLN 34800 10 LOCATIONS LOW &P 11 LOCATIONS

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE H6

,

INSTALL SOLID CONE PILOT BURNER FUEL NOZZLES

PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER

MAIN BURNER OUTER SWIRLER

MAIN BURNER INNER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING

FINWALL[®](INNER WALL) FINWALL[®] (OUTER WALL)

TURBINE COUSING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL)

PILOT BURNER NOZZLE - P/N

MAIN BURNER NOZZLE - P/N

SIDEWALL COOLING

PILOT BURNER FLAMEHOLDER WEEP

FLAMEHOLDER COOLING (ON OUTER WALL) FLAMEHOLDER COOLING (ON INNER WALL)

Figure A-7 Ilybrid Combustor Configuration II7



	INNE	R LINER		OUTER LINER					
LOUVER	DiA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x10 ⁻⁴		
1	1.79	85	2.11	12	1.79	110	2.73		
2	1.79	85	2.11	13	1.79	110	2.73		
3	1.79	110	2.73	14	1.79	130	3.23		
4	2.08	116	3.75	15	2.08	130	4.43		
5	1.93	85	2.48	16	1,61	99	2.02		
6	1.32	85	1,17	17	1.61	99	2.02		
7	1.32	85	1.17	18	1.32	118	1.62		
	1.32	85	1.17	19	1.32	95	1.30		
9	1.32	85	1.17	20	1.32	106	1.45		
10	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.79	85	2.11		
	1.22	85	1 17	22	1.32	110	1.50		

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER PILOT BURNER SWIRLER COOLING MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 P/N L-104377 ALL RIGHT HAND BULKHEAD COOLING 20 @ 0.282 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER FINWALL[®](INNER WALL) FINWALL[®](OUTER WALL) FINWALL[®](CYLINDERS) SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT NOZZLE P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N

AREA m²X10⁻⁴

7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 23.49 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 224 @ 0.140 X 10⁻²m DIAM 3.43

3.43 119.23 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA)

558 @ 0.102 X 10⁻²m DIAM 5.77 1.06% W_{AB} (BURNER AIRFLOW) 1.14% W_{AB} (BURNER AIRFLOW) 2.25% W_{AB} (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.00% W_{A4} (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) 7.5% W_{A4} (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) 8.4% W_{A4} (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) DLN 27700-13 7 LOCATIONS DLN 27700-11 13 LOCATIONS

PHASE II VORBIX BASELINE - REF. P/N L-104838

Figure A-8 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S11



	INNER LINER				OUTER LINER					
	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ^{.4}	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x10 ⁻⁴			
	1 79	85	2.11	12	1.79	110	2.73			
<u> </u>	1.75	85	2.11	13	1.79	110	2.73			
	1.75	110	2.73	14	1.79	130	3.23			
	2.09	110	3.75	15	2.08	130	4.43			
	1.03	85	2.48	16	1.61	99	2.02			
	1.93	85	1.17		1.61	99	2.02			
6	1.32	85	1 17	11 18	1.32	118	1.62			
	1.32	95	1 17	19	1.32	95	1.30			
8	1.32	95	1.17	20	1.32	106	1.45			
9	1.32		1.17	1 21	1.79	85	2.11			
10	1.32		1.17	22	1.32	110	1.50			

AREA m² X 10^{.4}

į

PILOY BURNER SWIRLER	7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS	23.49 A _{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA)
PILOT BURNER SWIRLER COOLING	224 @ 0.140 X 10 ⁻² m	3.43
MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 ALTERNATING SWIRL DIRECTION	DIAMETER	119.23 A _{CD} {EFFECTIVE AREA}
P/N L-104377	558 @ 0,102 X 10 ⁻² m	5.79
BULKHEAD COOLING 20 @ 0.282 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER	DIAMETER	2.63
FINWALL [®] (INNER WALL)	1.06% W _{AB} (BURNER AIRF	LOW)
FINWALL [®] (OUTER WALL)	1.14% W _{AB} (BURNER AIRF	ELOW)
FINWALL [®] (CYLINDERS)	2.26% W _{AB} (BURNER AIRF	ELOW)
SIDEWALL COOLING	5.00 W _{A4} (TOTAL AIRFLO	W STATION 4}
TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL)	7.5% W _{A4} (TOTAL AIRFLO	W STATION 4}
TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL)	8.4% W _{A4} (TOTAL AIRFLO	W STATION 4}
PILOT BURNER NOZZLE P/N	DLN 27700-13 7 LOCATIO	NS
MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N	DLN 27700-11 13 LOCATIO	DNS
MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE	E <u>11</u>	

INSTALL ALTERNATE ROTATING MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS INSTALL MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING

Vorbix Combustor Configuration \$12

• •

. - **-**

÷

- -4

. •

....

-

-



	INNE	RLINER		OUTER LINER				
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	
1	1.79	85	2.11	12	1.79	110	2.73	
2	1.79	85	2.11	13	1.79	110	2.73	
3	1.79	110	2.73	14	1.79	130	3.23	
4	2.08	110	3.75	15	2.08	130	4.43	
6	1.93	85	2.48	16	1.61	99	2.02	
6	1.32	85	1.17	1 17	1.61	99	2.02	
	1.32	85	1.17	18	1.32	118	1.62	
8	1.32	85	1.17	19	1.32	95	1.30	
	1.32	85	1.17	20	1.32	106	1.45	
10	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.79	85	2.11	
- 11	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	110	1.50	

AREA m² X 10⁻⁴ 7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS PILOT BURNER SWIRLER PILOT BURNER SWIRLER COOLING 224 @ 0.140 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 23.49 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 ALTERNATING SWIRL DIRECTION -MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 ALTERNATING SWIRL DIRECTION - 224 @0.140 X 10 III DIAMETER BULKHEAD COOLING 20 @ 0.282 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 52 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 3,43 119.23 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING AIR 5.77 1.06% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL® (INNER WALL) 2.63 FINWALL®(OUTER WALL) 1.14% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 2.26% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL® (CYLINDERS) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) SIDEWALL COOLING 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) DLN 27700-13 7 LOCATIONS PILOT BURNER NOZZLE P/N **DLN 27700-11 7 LOCATIONS** MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE \$12 RUN 7 MAIN BURNER FUEL INJECTOR S s s х NOZZLES AS SHOWN PILOT PILOT INJECTOR INJECTOR Х S S S s



MAIN INJECTOR

MAIN INJECTOR



OUTER LINEROUVERDIA. $m \times 10^{-3}$ AREA $m \to MOLES$ DIA. $m^2 \times 10^{-4}$ DIA. $LOUVER$ AREA $m \times 10^{-3}$ AREA $m^2 \times 10^{-4}$ 11.79852.11121.791102.7321.79852.11131.791102.7331.791102.73141.791303.2342.081103.75152.081304.4351.93852.48161.61992.0261.32851.17171.61992.0271.32851.17191.32951.3091.32851.17201.321061.45101.32851.17211.79852.11					1				
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		INNE	RLINER			OUTER LINER			
1 1.79 85 2.11 12 1.79 110 2.73 2 1.79 85 2.11 13 1.79 110 2.73 3 1.79 110 2.73 14 1.79 130 3.23 4 2.08 110 3.75 15 2.08 130 4.43 5 1.93 85 2.48 16 1.61 99 2.02 6 1.32 85 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 7 1.32 85 1.17 18 1.32 118 1.62 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	
2 1.79 85 2.11 13 1.79 110 2.73 3 1.79 110 2.73 14 1.79 130 3.23 4 2.08 110 3.75 15 2.08 130 4.43 5 1.93 85 2.48 16 1.61 99 2.02 6 1.32 85 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 7 1.32 85 1.17 18 1.32 118 1.62 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11	_,	1 79	85	2.11	12	1.79	110	2.73	
2 1.10 2.73 14 1.79 130 3.23 3 1.79 110 2.73 14 1.79 130 3.23 4 2.08 110 3.75 15 2.08 130 4.43 5 1.93 85 2.48 16 1.61 99 2.02 6 1.32 85 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 7 1.32 85 1.17 18 1.32 118 1.62 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		1 79	85	2.11	13	1.79	110	2.73	
3 110 110 3.75 15 2.08 130 4.43 4 2.08 110 3.75 15 2.08 130 4.43 5 1.93 85 2.48 16 1.61 99 2.02 6 1.32 85 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 7 1.32 85 1.17 18 1.32 118 1.62 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		1 79	110	2.73	14	1.79	130	3.23	
1.00 85 2.48 16 1.61 99 2.02 6 1.32 85 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 7 1.32 85 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 7 1.32 85 1.17 18 1.32 118 1.62 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		2.08	110	3.75	15	2.08	130	4.43	
3 1.00 00 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 6 1.32 85 1.17 17 1.61 99 2.02 7 1.32 85 1.17 18 1.32 118 1.62 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		1.93	85	2.48	16	1.61	99	2.02	
6 1.32 85 1.17 18 1.32 118 1.62 7 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		1.33	85	1.17	11 17	1.61	99	2.02	
1 32 35 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 8 1.32 85 1.17 19 1.32 95 1.30 9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		1.32	85	1.17	18	1.32	118	1.62	
9 1.32 85 1.17 20 1.32 106 1.45 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11		1.32	85	1.17	1 19	1.32	95	1.30	
9 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11 10 1.32 85 1.17 21 1.79 85 2.11	<u> </u>	1.32	85	1 17	20	1.32	106	1.45	
10 1.32 00 1.11	<u></u>	1.32	95	1.17	21	1.79	85	2.11	
		1.32		1 17	22	1.32	110	1.50	

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER PILOT BURNER SWIRLER COOLING MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 ALTERNATING SWIRL DIRECTION -P/N L-104377 BULKHEAD COOLING 20 @ 0.282 X 10⁻²m DIA MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING AIR FINWALL®(INNER WALL) FINWALL®(OUTER WALL) FINWALL®(CYLINDERS) SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE P/N MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N

7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 224 @ 0.140 X 10⁻²m DIA

23.49 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 3.43

119.23 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA)

Ţ

i

5.79

558 @ 0.102 X 10⁻²m DIA 52 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIA 2.63 1.06% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 1.14% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 2.26% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) DLN 27700-13 7 LOCATIONS DLN 27700-13 7 LOCATIONS

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE \$13







	INNE	R LINER			OUTER LINER		
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² ×10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x10 ⁻⁴
1	1.79	85	2.11	12	1,79	110	2.73
2	1.79	85	2.11	13	1.79	110	2.73
3	1.79	110	2.73	14	1.79	130	3.23
4	2.08	110	3.75	15	2.08	130	4.43
5	1.93	85	2.48	16	1.61	99	2.02
6	1.32	85	1.17	17	1.61	99	2.02
7	1.32	85	1.17	18	1.32	118	1.62
8	1.32	85	1.17	19	1.32	95	1.30
9	1.32	85	1.17	20	1.32	106	1.45
10	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.79	85	2.11
11	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	110	1.50

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER	7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 224 @ 0.140 X 10 TH DIAMETER
PILOT BURNER SWIRLER COOLING	224 @ 0.140 x 10 ⁻² m 558 @ 0.102 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER
MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 ALTERNATING SWIPL DIRECTION -	52 @ 0.254 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER
BULKHEAD COOLING 20 @ 0.282 X 10 ⁻² m	558 @ 0.102 × 10 ⁻² m
MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING AIR	52 @ DIAMETER 0.254 x 10 °m 3.43
FINWALL®(INNER WALL)	1.06% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 119.23 Act (EFFECTIVE AREA)
FINWALL®(OUTER WALL)	1.14% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.77
FINWALL [®] (CYLINDERS)	2.26% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 2.63
SIDEWALL COOLING	5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW STATION 4)
TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL)	7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW STATION 4)
TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL)	8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4)
PILOT BURNER NOZZLE P/N	DLN 27700-13 7 LOCATIONS
MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N	DEN 27700-13 13 LOCATIONS
MODIFICATIONS REF	ERENCE S14

Figure A-12 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S15

RUN 13 SECONDARY FUEL INJECTORS

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

1

Į



ï

AREA m² X 10⁻⁴

COOLING HOLE PATTERN

	INNE	R LINER		OUTER LINER				
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	
1	1.79	85	2.11	12	1.79	110	2.73	
	1.79	85	2.11	13	1.79	110	2.73	
3	1.79	110	2.73	14	1.79	130	3.23	
4	2.08	110	3.75	15	2.08	130	4.43	
- 5	1.93	85	2.48	16	1.61	99	2.02	
	1.32	85	1.17	17	1.61	99	2.02	
	1.32	85	1.17	18	1.32	118	1.62	
	1.32	85	1.17	19	1.32	95	1.30	
	1 32	85	1.17	20	1.32	106	1.45	
	1 72	85	1.17	21	1.79	85	2.11	
10	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	110	1.50	

3.29 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS PILOT BURNER SWIRLER 119.23 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 224 @ 0.140 X 10⁻²m DIAM PILOT BURNER SWIRLER COOLING MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 ALTERNATING SWIRL DIRECTION 5.77 558 @ 0.102 X 10⁻²m DIAM 2.63 BULKHEAD COOLING 20 @ 0.282 X 10⁻²m DIAM 52 @ 0.100 DIAMETER 0.408 MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING AIR 1.06% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL[®](INNER WALL) 1.14% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL®(OUTER WALL) 2.26% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL®(CYLINDERS) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) SIDEWALL COOLING 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) DLN 27700-13, 7 LOCATIONS PRIMARY NOTZLE P/N **DLN 27700-11, 13 LOCATIONS** MAIN BURNER NOZZLE P/N MAIN BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL) 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER MAIN BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL) MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE S15

INSTALL ALL RIGHT HAND MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS REDUCE PILOT BURNER SWIRLER AIRFLOW WITH BLOCKAGE RING ADD INNER AND OUTER LINER DILUTION AIR (ROWS 7 AND 18)




COOLING HOLE PATTERIN

	INNE	RLINER			OUTE	R LINER		
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	= HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	# HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴]
1	1.79	85	2.11	12	1.79	110	2.73]
2	1.79	85	2.11	13	1.79	110	2.73	
3	1.79	110	2.73	14	1.79	130	3.23	
4	2.08	110	3.75	15	2.08	130	4.43	J
5	1.93	85	2.48	16	1.61	99	2.02]
6	1.32	85	1.17	17	1.61	99	2.02]
1	1,32	85	1.17	18	1.32	11B	1.62	
8	1.32	85	1.17	19	1.32	95	1.30]
9	1.32	85	1.17	20	1.32	106	1.45]
10	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.79	85	2.11	ך
11	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	110	1.50	

3.29 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) PILOT BURNER SWIRLER 7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 224 @ 0.140 X 10⁻²m DIAM 3.43 PILOT BURNER SWIRLER COOLING 119.23 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) MAIN BURNER SWIRLER 28 ALTERNATING SWIRL DIRECTION -P/N L-104377 BULKHEAD COOLING 20 @ 0.282 X 10-2m DIAM 558 @ 0.102 X 10⁻²m DIAM 5.79 52 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAM 2.63 MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING AIR 1.05% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL[®](INNER WALL) FINWALL®(OUTER WALL) 1.14% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) FINWALL® (CYLINDERS) 2.26% WAB (BURNER AIRFLOW) 5.00% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) SIDEWALL COOLING 7.5% WA4 ITOTAL AIRFLOW ~ STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIHFLOW STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) EX 10970 7 LOCATIONS PILOT BURNER NO27LE P/N DLN 27700-11 13 LOCATIONS MAIN BURNER NOZZŁE P/N MAIN BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL) 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 15.22 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER MAIN BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL) 15.22 MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE S16

INSTALL LOW AP AERATING PILOT FUEL INJECTORS

÷

...

Figure A-14 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S17



Figure A-15 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S18

. f==-



				<u>çoorna</u>							
		INNER	LINER		Π	OUTER LINER					
	LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴	1	LOUVER	DIA. m X10 ⁻³	#HOLES	ARE/ m ² X	م 10 ^{.4}	
	1	1.63	84	1.74	11	14	2.34	84	3.6	1	
	2	1.63	B4	1.74	11	15	1.63	84	1.7	4	
	3	1.63	84	1.74	T	16	1.63	84	1.7	4	
	4	1.62	84	1.74	Π	17	1.63	84	1.7	4	
	5	1.96	84	2.52	П	18	1.80	84	2.1	5	
	6	2.27	84	3.45	11	19	2.08	130	4.4	3	
	7	1.93	85	2.49	Π	20	1.63	99	2.0)5	
l	8	1.32	85	1.17		21	1.63	99	2.0)5	
	9	1.32	85	i.17		22	1.32	118	1.6	32	!
,	10	1.32	85	1.17		23	1.32	95	1.3	30	
	11	1.32	85	1.17	Π	24	1.32	106	1.4	15	
	12	1.32	85	1.17	Τ	25	1.79	85	2.1	11	
	13	1.32	85	1.17	T	26	1.32	110	1.	51	
										AREA	$m^2 \times 10^{-4}$
PILOT	URNER SW	IRLER				7 LEFT HA	AND SWIRLE	RS		10.84	ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)
BULKH	EAD COOLI	NG				147 @ 0.22	8 X 10 ² m DL	AMETER		6.90	
MAIN B	URNER NO	ZZLE COOL	ING			52 @ 0.254 X 10 ⁻² m DIAMETER 2					
PILOT	IURNER DI	LUTION VIN	NER WALL)			7@1.63	1 X 10 ^{°2} m Di	IAMETER		14.62	-
PILOT	URNER DI	LUTION (OU	ITER WALL)			7@1.63	1 X 10 ⁻² m DI	IAMETER		14.62	
MAIN 8	URNER SW	IRLEAS				28 RIGHT	HAND SWIR	LER\$		119.23	ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)
SIDEWA	LL COOLIN	NG				5% WA4 (1	TOTAL AIRF	LOW STA	TION 4)		u -
TURBIN	E COOLING	G (INNER W	ALL)			7.5% WA4	TOTAL AIR	FLOW ST	ATION 4	1	
TURBIN	E COOLING	G (OUTER W	ALL			8.4% WA4	ITOTAL AIR	FLOW - ST	ATION 4)	
PILOT 8	PILOT BURNER NOZZLE					DLN 27700-11, 7 LOCATIONS					
MAIN B	URNER NO	ZZLE				DLN 27700-11, 13 LOCATIONS					
MAIN B	URNER DI	LUTION (INN	NER WALL			7 @ 1.664 X 10 ⁻² DIAMETER 15.7				15.22	
MAIN B	URNER DI	LUTION (OU	TER WALL)		7 @ 1.664 X 10 ⁻² DIAMETER 15.2				15.22		
		MC	DIFICATION	NS REFEREN	CE	S18					

USED PRESSURE ATOMIZING PILOT BURNER NOZZLE

....

....

Figure A-16 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S19

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OR POOR OUGLIES

101

ļ

į



	INNER				OUTER	R LINER	
OUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ^{.4}	LOUVER	DIA. m X 10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴
	1.63	84	1.74	14	2.34	84	3.61
	1.63	B4	1,74	15	1.63	84	1.74
	1.63	84	1.74	16	1.63	84	1.74
4	1.63	84	1.74	17	1.63	84	1.74
	1.96	84	2.52	18	1.80	84	2,15
6	2.27	84	3,45	19	2.08	130	4,43
- 7	1.93	85	2.49	20	1.63	99	2.05
	1.32	85	1,17	21	1.63	99	2.05
- A	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	118	1,62
10	1.32	85	1.17	23	1.32	95	1.30
11	1.32	85	1.17	24	1.32	106	1.45
12	1.32	85	1.17	25	1.79	85	2.11
13	1.32	85	1.17	26	1.32	110	1.51

24.39 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS PILOT BURNER SWIRLER 147 @ 0.226 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 52 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 7 @ 1.631 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 7 @ 1.631 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 5.90 BULKHEAD COOLING 2,63 MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING 14.62 PILOT BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL) 14.62 PILOT BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL) 101.16 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 28 RIGHT HAND SWIRLERS MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS 5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) SIDEWALL COOLING 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) DLN 27700-11, 7 LOCATIONS PILOT BURNER NOZZLE DLN 27700 11, 13 LOCATIONS MAIN BURNER NOZZLE 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 15.22 MAIN BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL) 15.22 MAIN BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL) MODIFICATIONS REFERENCES 19

INCREASE PILOT BURNER SWIRLER AIR FLOW DECREASE MAIN BURNER SWIRLER AIR FLOW

Figure A-17 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S20



			00021101	•••	•••			
	INNEF			OUTER LINER				
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X 10 ⁻⁴	
1	1.63	84	1.74	14	2.34	84	3.61	
2	1.63	84	1.74	15	1.63	84	1.74	
3	1.63	84	1.74	16	1.63	84	1.74	
4	1.63	84	1.74	17	1.63	84	1.74	
5	1.96	84	2.52	18	1.80	84	2.15	
6	2.27	84	3.45	19	2.08	130	4.43	
7	1.93	85	2.49	20	1.63	99	2.05	
8	1.32	35	1.17	21	1.63	99	2.05	
9	1.32	85	. 1.17	22	1.32	118	1.62	
10	1.32	85	1.17	23	1.32	95	1.30	
11	1.32	85	1.17	24	1.32	106	1.45	
12	1.32	85	1.17	25	1.79	85	2.11	
13	1.32	85	1.17	26	1.32	110	1.51	

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING PILOT BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL) PILOT BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL) MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL) MAIN BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL)

26 1.32 AREA m²X10⁻⁴ 7 DUAL CO-ROTATING L H SWIRLERS 29.81 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 147 @ 0.226 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 5,90 52 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 7 @ 1.631 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 2.63 14.62 7 @ 1.63 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 14.62 94.21 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 28 RIGHT HAND SWIRLERS 5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 11.52 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4 16.91 A_{CD} (EFFECTIVE AREA) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4 15.04 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) DLN 27700-11, 7 LOCATIONS DLN 27700-11, 13 LOCATIONS 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 2.359 7 @ 1.664 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 2.359

MODIFICATIONS REF MODIFICATIONS REF. S 20.

INCREASE PILOT BURNER SWIRLER AIR FLOW THROUGH THE USE OF LARGER SWIRLER

INCREASE BLOCKAGE RINGS (TO 0.34B X 10⁻²m INCH WIDTH) ON OUTER LINER MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS ADDED CARBURETOR TUBES TO MAIN BURNER FUEL SYSTEM

ADDED TOROIDAL DEFLECTOR TO PILOT BURNER SWIRLER

Figure A-18 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S21



CCOLING HOLE PATTERN

	INNER	LINER		OUTER LINER				
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ^{.4}	
1	i.63	84	1.74	14	2.34	84	3.61	
2	1.63	84	1.74	15	1.63	84	1.74	
3	1.63	84	1.74	16	1.63	84	1.74	
4	1.63	84	1.74	17	1.63	184	1.74	
5	1.96	84	2.57	18	1.80	84	2.15	
6	2.27	84	3.45	19	2.08	130	4.43	
7	1.93	85	2.49	20	1.63	99	2.05	
8	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.63	99	2.05 .	
9	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	118	1.62	
10	1.32	85	1.17	23	1.32	95	1.30	
11	1.32	85	1.17	24	1.32	106	1.45	
12	1.32	85	1.17	25	1.79	85	2.11	
13	1.32	85	1.17	26	1.32	110	1 61	

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER (INCLUDING SLOTS IN CENTER TUBE OF SWIRLER) BULKHEAD COOLING MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING PILOT BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL ROW 1) PILOT BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL ROW 14) MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL MAIN BURNER DILUTION INNER WALL

7 LEFTHAND SWIRLERS

AREA m² X 10⁻⁴

27.46 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE \$21

INSTALL HOOD

INSTALL NEW SWIRLER $_$ TORROIDAL DEFLECTOR WITH 3.3 X 10 ^{2}m DIAMETER HOLE. ADD OUTER LINER SCOOP

REVISE BULKHEAD WITH COOLING AIR ENTERING THROUGH RING CONCENTRIC WITH SWIRLER. ADD TEMPERATURE-SENSITIVE PAINT ON LINER (INSIDE AND OUT) REMOVE PREMIXING TUBE FROM MAIN BURNER.



COOLING HOLE PATTERN

	INNER	LINER		OUTER LINER				
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ^{.4}	LOUVER	DIA. m X10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	
	1.63	84	1.74	14	2.34	84	3.61	
2	1.63	84	1.74	15	1.63	84	1.74	
3	1.63	84	1.74	16	1.63	84	1.74	
4	1.63	84	1.74	17	1.63	84	1.74	
5	1.96	84	2.52	18	1.80	84	2.15	
	2.27	84	3.45	19	2.08	130	4.43	
7	1.93	85	2.49	20	1.63	99	2.05	
8	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.63	99	2.05	
9	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	118	1.62	
10	1.32	85	1.17	23	1.32	95	1.30	
	1.32	85	1.17	24	1.32	106	1.45	
12	1.32	85	1.17	25	1.79	85	2.11	
13	1.32	85	1.17	26	1.32	110	1.51	

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER (INCLUDING SLOTS IN CENTER TUBE OF SWIRLER) BULKHEAD COOLING MAIN BURNER NOZZŁE COOLING PILOT BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL ROW 1) PILOT BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL ROW 14) MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT SURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL

7 LEFTHAND SWIRLERS

27.46 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)

AREA m² X 10⁻⁴

140 @ 0.234 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 6.09 52 @ 0.254 X 10-2m DIAMETER 2.63 7@1.63 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 14.62 7@1.63 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 14.62 81.48 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 28 RIGHTHAND SWIRLERS 5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) DLN 27700-13, 7 LOCATIONS **DLN 27700 11, 13 LOCATIONS** 15.22 25.74

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE \$22

LOUVER 22

LOUVER 21

ADD 0.457 X 10⁻²m WIDE BLOCKAGE RING TO INNER LINER MAIN BURNER SWIRLER.

REMOVE INNER LINER MAIN BURNER DILUTION HOLES.

ADD A ROW OF DILUTION HOLES (1,765 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER) BEHIND EACH MAIN BURNER FUEL NOZZLE (13) IN LOUVER NUMBER 22. ADD A DILUTION HOLE (1.537 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER) BETWEEN EACH EXISTING HOLE IN LOUVER 23 AND CAPPED IT. EXTENDED INNER LOUVER SCOOP (6.86B X 10⁻²m DIAMETER) AND OUTER LOUVER SCOOP (2.794 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER) UPSTREAM. TRIP RAMP ADDED TO OUTER LOUVER.

Figure A-20 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S23



	INNER	LINER		OUTER LINER				
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² X10 ⁻⁴	LOUVER	DIA. m X10 ⁻³	#HOLES	AREA m ² x 10 ⁻⁴	
+	1.63	84	1.74	14	2.34	84	3.61	
2	1,63	84	1.74	15	1.63	84	1.74	
3	1.63	84	1.74	16	1.63	84	1.74	
4	1.63	84	1.74	17	1.63	84	1.74	
5	1.96	84	2.52	18	1.80	84	2.15	
6	2.27	84	3.45	19	2.08	130	4.43	
7	1.93	85	2.49	20	1.63	99	2.05	
8	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.63	99	2.05	
9	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	118	1.62	
10	1.32	85	1.17	23	1.32	95	1.30	
-11	1.32	85	1.17	24	1.32	106	1.45	
12	1.32	85	1.17	25	1.79	85	2.11	
12	1 32	85	1.17	26	1.32	110	1.51	

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER (INCLUDING SLOTS IN OUTER TUBE OF SWIRLER) BULKHEAD COOLING MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING PILOT BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL ROW 1) PILOT BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL ROW 14) MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL

7 LEFTHAND SWIRLERS

140 @ 0.234 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 52 @ 0.254 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 5.897 2.632 7 @ 1.631 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 7 @ 1.631 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 14.619 14.619 28 RIGHTHAND SWIRLERS 5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW -- STATION 4) 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) DLN 27700-13, 7 LOCATIONS DLN 27700-11, 13 LOCATIONS LOUVER 22 11.877 15.961 LOUVER 21

AREA m² X 10-4

27.458 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA)

MODIFICATION REFERENCE S23

CAP EACH DILUTION HOLE IN LOUVER 22 BEHIND EACH PILOT BURNER NOZZLE AND OPEN ONE 1.588 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER BEHIND EACH MAIN BURNER NOZZLE.

Figure A-21 Vorbix Combustor Configuration S24

						20 21	22 23 24	
[COULING NO		OUTER			- U
}	INNER		4054				AREA	
LOUVER	DIA. mX10 ⁻³	#HOLES	m ² X10 ⁻⁴	LÕUVER	m X10 ⁻³	#HOLES	m ² x10 ⁻⁴	
1	1.63	84	1.74	14	2.34	84	3.61	
2	1.63	84	1.74	15	1.63	84	1.74	
3	1.63	84	1.74	16	1.63	84	1.74	
4	1.63	84	1.74	17	1.63	84	1.74	
5	1.96	84	2.52	18	1.80	84	2.15	
6	2.27	B4	3.45	19	2.08	130	4.43	
7	1.93	85	2.49	20	1.63	99	2.05	l
8	1.32	85	1.17	21	1.63	99	2.05	Į
9	1.32	85	1.17	22	1.32	118	1.62	ł
10	1.32	85	1.17	23	1.32	95	1.30]
11	1.32	85	1.17	24	1.32	106	1.45	ł
12	1.32	85	1.17	25	1.79	85	2.11	1
13	1.32	85	1,17	26	1.32	110	1.51]

3

1

6 6

PILOT BURNER SWIRLER BULKHEAD COOLING MAIN BURNER NOZZLE COOLING PILOT BURNER DILUTION (INNER WALL ROW 1) PILOT BURNER DILUTION (OUTER WALL ROW 14) MAIN BURNER SWIRLERS SIDEWALL COOLING TURBINE COOLING (INNER WALL) TURBINE COOLING (OUTER WALL) PILOT BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER NOZZLE MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL MAIN BURNER DILUTION OUTER WALL

1.1

AREA m² X 10⁻⁴ 21.968 ACD (EFFECTIVE AREA) 7 LEFT HAND SWIRLERS 6.09 140 @ 0.234 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 52 @ 0.264 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER 2.63 14.62 7@1.63 X 10^{.2}m DIAMETER 7@ 2.06 X 10-2m DIAMETER 23.50 28 RIGHTHAND SWIRLERS 5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 7.5% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) 8.4% WA4 (TOTAL AIRFLOW - STATION 4) DLN 27700-11 7 LOCATIONS DLN 27700-11, 13 LOCATIONS 7.36 LOUVER 22 15.96 LOUVER 21 2.45 LOUVER 20

MODIFICATIONS REFERENCE S24

REDUCE PILOT BURNER SWIRLER AIRFLOW BY 20% (BLOCKAGE RING WIDTH 0.127 X 10⁻²m) INCREASED OUTER LINER PILOT BURNER DILUTION TO MAINTAIN PILOT BURNER EQUIVALENCE RATIO REDUCE INNER LINER MAIN BURNER SWIRLER EFFECTIVE AREA BY ONE THIRD. ADD ONE 1.588 X 10⁻²m DIAMETER HOLE IN LOUVER 20 BEHIND EACH STRUT (2).

Niguro A-22	Vorhix	Combustor	Configuration S25
rigurc /1-24	YUIUIA	COmpany	C()/) (0() = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =

Ť

9 10 11 12 13

APPENDIX B

EXPERIMENTAL TEST DATA

PRECEDING PAGE BLANK NOT FILMED

stasmind)	
rədinuk azlımık HAS	Y.C. TRAV Seez I.V.C. TRAV REIM ONLY PRIM ONLY PRIM ONLY
(tis 84/0 ₂ H 8) ytibimuH	
alqms2 ssi) Combustion (Tirtieney	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
KOX(ED)	0 W V W V O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O
THC (EI)	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
CO (E1)	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
əmuloY % - ₂ O	olacsouszta: ducsestatet
omuloV % ∙ 2 ⁰⁰	00/10/0040400000 00/10/004040000 4400 88711000
Reference Velocity - m/s	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$ \$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$ \$\$\$
Pattern Pactor	80000000000000000000000000000000000000
Maximum Combustor Exit Tempersture K	**************************************
ideal Combustor Exit Tempersture K	879- 878- 878- 878- 12445- 1445- 14494- 14494- 11494- 1121- 1121- 1121- 1221-
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.00000 0.0000
Fuel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.02
Pressure – atm Pressure – atm	N N N N N 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
Temperature K	4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444
Fuel Temperature F	87888888888888888888888888888888888888
istoT - Wolfi loufi kg/s	0.00 1.24
nizM - wol4 [su'] z\gx	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
toliq - Wolf teu'l Kg/s	0.00 0.00
soneudrao') - wohitA s ys	44477777777777777777777777777777777777
istoʻl - woltniA 2\gJ	8 ~ 19 ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °
Point Number	

Ì

TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION H1

•

7.

+

:

.

-

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION H2

.

-

ć

· •

:

:-

.

· · ·

-

. . .-

یں۔ ایک سر

7	
strommo')	
19dmuN 9dom2 HA2	TVC TRAV 107.8 107.8 107.8 107.8 123.5 123
(iie \$4/0211 8) (ribimult	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
sląms2 ssi) Vonsion Filiciency	C & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &
(E) ^X (E)	0
THC (EI)	911 X 4 6 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
CO (EI)	0.0 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1
əmnioV % · 20	o / 0 / 2 8 6 8 8 7 9 8 6 2 7 1 8 1 8 9 6 7 1 9 8 7 8 6 8 7 8 6 8 7 8 6 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 7 8 8 7 8 8 7 8 8 7 8 7 8 8 7 8
ownjo _{A 2} - 2 ₀₀	0,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,000,
Reference Velocity - m/s	841144 841444 841444 841444 841444 841444 841444 841444 8414444 8414444 84144444 84144444444
Pattern Factor	* c o o o c o o o c o c o o o o c o
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	
ldeal Combustor Exit Temperature K	907- 907- 907- 907- 907- 907- 907- 900- 900
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	0.00 0.0043 0.0043 0.0043 0.0043 0.0043 0.0044 0.0013 0.0033
Puel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	0.0122 0.0120 0.0120 0.0120 0.01200 0.0120000000000
Iniet Total Pressure - atm	4 + 6 0 0 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Temperature K	**************************************
K Enel Temperature	**************************************
latoî' - wof4 isu 2'gsi	0.000000000000000000000000000000000000
nisM - wol-1 tau ⁻¹ s\gx	
tolig - wufi leufi z\gx	0.0.449 0.0.000 0.0.449 0.0.0000 0.0.449 0.0.0000 0.0.0000 0.0.0000 0.0.0000 0.0.00000 0.0.000000
1012udmoʻ) - walitif 2\27	•
1500T - woffuiA 1/84	NY NNNNNY NNNNN NE BFFFFDD GIGGGIGGIGGIGGIGGIGGIGG REFEBOLEGNNE CYNOL VGENNG
Point Number	

į

ł

Ì

; ; ; ;

ARECTORIC TAGE BEAUX NOT HOUSE ORIGINAL PAGE IS 111 OF POOR QUALITY

Unamma)	104.5 1101.5 1100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5 100.5
todmuN stom2 AA2	PERT 2 PONT 2 PONT 2 PONT 3 PONT 3 PONT 3 PONT 4 MIL PRT MIL PRT MIL PRT MIL PRT 11 SEC 7 SEC 7 SEC 7 SEC 7 SEC 7 SEC
(siz 83/02 H 8) viibimult	
algine2 zei) yonoioi114 noitzudino)	0 4 4 6 4 4 6 7 5 0 0 0 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6
ал ^х оя	4-104 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
(ED)	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
CO (E1)	* 10 24 4 8 4 4 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2
smuloV % - 20	280 38 32 5 8 5 8 8 6 3 0 5 9 5 8 8 8 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9
omuloV & 200	01000000000000000000000000000000000000
s/m - velocity - m/s	888258888888877777777777777777777777777
attern Factor	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	**************************************
deal Combustor Exit Temperature K	
·uel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	- 6000000000000000000000000000000000000
Fuel-Air Ratio arbon Balance (CB)	
oftan Ratio (M) beteted (M) beteted	4 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5
iniet Total mist - autor	4 3 8 4 0 6 6 6 6 6 2 2 2 2 2 2 6 6 6 6 7 2 2 2 2
eniperature K	T 4 4 6 6 6 7 6 9 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8
k k K	2 2 2 2 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5
latoT - Wolfi fai kg/s	P. 0427 P. 0427 P. 0427 P. 0427 P. 0427 P. 0427 P. 0437 P. 047 P. 04
nisM - Wein 8/8/s	
1011 - WON - Pilot \$\grave{grave{}}	11 00000000000000000000000000000000000
s/8x topsnquo, - Mojji	
5/8×	IV
int Number	

ļ

ï

TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION H3

112

_

. .

TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION H4

.

z.

.

:-...

...

stinanno)	
rodinust odoms 3A2	A SEC A
(sis 84/0 ₂ 11 8) (sibirault	
cias Sanple ('ambury) H (ficiency	0 0 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
цр ^х ох	0 m 4 4 4 4 4 6 6 4 m 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
070 5111	001011190001000488100000100
CO (EI)	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
amuloV % - 2 ⁰	orbaavaraaavaaavaa oooooooooooooooooooooooo
omulo¥ % , 200	00114001111111110000000000000000000000
Reference Velocity - m/s	<u> </u>
rotos Ractor	°, ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ;
Maximum Combustot Exit Temperature K	
ldeal Combustor Exit Temperature K	904- 1728- 904- 9095- 9095- 9095- 9095- 17225- 1725
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	075 05 05 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Fuel-Air Ratio Cathon Balance (CB)	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
Vuel-Aŭ Ratio Metered (M)	
Inter Total Pressure – atm	4 4 6 4 7 4 5 6 6 7 6 6 7 7 4 7 6 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
iniet Total Temperature K	440.000
F'uel Temperature K	\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$
Fuel Ftow - Total Puel Ftow - Total	0.000 0.0000 0
niski - wolfi teufi s\gx	
tolif - wolff lau געולי - אטורן ומיו	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
Approx. Computer 1975 - Yoffield	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
1 <u>810 T</u> - WaliniA 2\84	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
Point Number	

1

į

չլսծաննել)	
sədmuki ədomiki AA2	1.7.5 7.8.4 7.0 9.7.4 7.0 9.7.4 7.0 9.7.4 7.0 9.7.4 7.0 1.7.4 7.0 1.7.4 7.0 1.7.4 7.0 1.1.4 7.0 1.1.5 7.1.1 1.1.5 7.1.1 1.1.5 7.1.1 1.1.5 7.1.1 1.1.5 7.1.1 1.1.5 7.1.1 1.1.5 7.1.1 1.1.5 7.1.2 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1.5 7.1.5 1.1
(iie 8.4/0,41 8) vibimult	๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛
of monstanting (Complexity)	0 4 1 4 1 4 5 4 5 4 5 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5
(FD ^X OS	0,440,000,00,000,00,00,00,00,00,00,00,00
THC (F1)	<pre>c c 0 0 v % c w 0 w u u 4 4 0 w 0 0 % b k b 4 0 w c r m w 0 0 v v 0 0 v c m 0 0 % b k b 4 0 w c r m w 0 0 v v 0 0 v c m 0 0 0 m 0 0 0 m</pre>
CO (EI)	៹៹ <u></u> Ξέξϔΰϔϐξΰΰ5ΰομομΰζξεξέ <u>Ϋ</u> <u>៹μεννώδ</u> εξύσεομομΰζζεξέζε
əwnioA % . 20	<pre>comp b 2 8 2 8 9 1 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4</pre>
smuloV - 2(V)	\$ + + + 6 + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +
Reference Velocity - m/s	
Pattern Pactor	
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	
ideal Combustor Exit Temperature K	894 8946 8946 8946 8946 8946 8946 10120 10120 10120 10120 10120 10120 10120 10120 10120 100910000 10091 10000 10000 100000000
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	0.008 0.008 0.0038
obsR viA·leu4 (M) beseleted (M)	
Pressure – atm Pressure – atm	
Temperature K	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
K K Lini (suberstate	
s/8x	
leioT - Wolf leuf	COAGOCOGOCOCOGOCOGOCOGO COAGOCOGOCCOGOCOGOCOGO ENCERE PERA
nisM - Wol'i Iou'i 2/84	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
toli9 - wol4 feu4 s\gA	
totsudmo') - walhiiA 2/84	44444444466666666666666666666666666666
(500) - Woliny 8/84	
Point Number	

i

.....

TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION H5

·

._ .

•••••

•

Ľ I X

ς

ų. -

•

.

•

.. ..

• . .**

••• •

. -

i Rein

e

TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION H6

830%rdm03	IOLE IDLE IDLE APPA	8 94 8 8 94 8 8 10 1			SLTC SLTC	5170			CLINS	CRUTSE	A PPR		 	
194muN 9Aom2 TA2	U 11 11		HI/SC II SEC	11 SEC	7417/SEC 54=2	1	Ser=3	1 - B			A THE STAR		 	
(ne gA/O ₂ H g) (yibimuH		~~~	14	<u>د</u> با	, <u>, ,</u>	11	10.	 	***				 	_
ombustion Efficiency (Combustion Efficiency	C 0 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	77.7	88.1	35.6	17 5 09 4 07 5	10.0	- 66 - 66		99.00	80°		3		
a d ^x on	0-10-1-4	9 N -		9 N S	11.2	6 4 4 6 4 4	170	200	99		0 N N			_
(14) .)[[1	0 4 4 0 9	500	183 8	39.2	5 ~	14	N N 0	0 4 1 0 9 1	100	000				
CO (EI)	00.385	660	38	82	87-9 17-9	39		- F -	8 2 8	5 M 1 5 N 1	191		 	
swnjoA % . ^Z O	00100		149	6.9 6.9	1 2 2 2	1 m m	40	00	• • • • • •	2.4	R 4 6			
oinuloY % - 200	0.0		02.9	5.5	8) A (1)	-	<u>, 4</u>	0.0	57.6	24	n h (
ketereree Velocity - w/r	0		2.4.6	6 1 - N	N 4 1		N			2.1	222		 	
Pattern Factor		999	000	99	999	199	••	90	999	99	• •	<u> </u>	 	_
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	1521	500.		66	200	5 d d	0 <u>0</u>	2 0 0 7	666	66	000	å 	 	
ldeal Compartor Exit 7 emperature K	902. 901. 1011.	8 9 9 7 9 9 7 9 9	1101.	243	1091-	1520.	1445. 1529.	1327.	1438- 1483-	1264.	969 . 862.	6 2 2	 	
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (A)	0 F K %	222	87.0 78.0	8	88	888	53	0.0	0.07	0.92	0.69 0.69	0.73		-
Puel-Air Ratio Cathon Balance (CB)	0-00-0	0210-0	0-0780	0010-0	0-0715	0 5 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2	0.0717	0-0	0-0197	0-0745	0.0070	0-0074		
ohsN úA-fau4 (M) barataM	0-0122 0-0123 0-0156	0.01.02	0.0103		0.0273	0-0223	06LU U	0.0159	0-0200	0.0158	0.00.0	2010-0	 	
Iniet Total Fressure atm	20-93 20-93 20-93	68-6 68-6 9-6 9-6 9-6 9-6 9-6 9-6 9-6 9-6 9-6 9	22	6.6	12.5	2 4 4 2 2 4 4 4 4	6.9	0.40	6-25	5 - 8 - 9 5 - 8 - 9 6 - 7 - 8	6.76	2-94		
jewberninie K	6 C C C	* N 2 \$ 5 5	099		N 1	222	24	n o F F	N R	22		4		
K Fuel temperature	8550	888	58	182	28	888	88	55	18	258	88	ŝ		
tstoff • Wolfi tauft 2/24 2/24	0612 0.0512	1140-0	0.10%	0.0755	100	0.1542	696	100	0.1584		0.0564	0.0390	 	
nizM - woiH laufi \$\gsi	c o o o	0.0501	0.0	0-0586	20101-0	1251 -0	- U852	6. Q	- 13 - 13 - 13 - 13 - 13 - 13 - 13 - 13		0.0	с. с	 	
kg/s Fuel Flow - Pilot	0.0307	0 C C	0.0545	00	0.0395	0-0303	1150 0	0.0522		1150-0	0.0007	10Eu * 1		
tolzudmo') - wolhijA 2/82	50.00 50.00	C 0 0 0	1.00	802		5 A A		- 9 - 9 - 9 - 9	7-17		0	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		
lstol - woftriA AgA	4 4 4 1	0 0 0	00	10-13	80 0E	599			44	6 6 6 6 6		1	 	
Point Number			• •	2 19		22		12	222	22	222	-	 	

ORIGINAL PACE IS OF POOR OUALITY 115

l. I

Į

etnomand)	TOLE INC SLIF CUINE CUINE APPR
rədmuM ə.fom8 HA2	TRAVERSE MR1+4 SEC
(ris 82/02H 8) vibimult	* 0 F 0 F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F
Combustion Efficiency	Собилети 1. в. 1. 1. 1. 9 серсер
(LE) ^X ON	0.0
(IEI) (IEI)	0511176
CO (EI)	
amuloV ≈ 20	9494949 9494949
Smuloy & . CO2	6444499
z/m - yticoleV econerensy	0 0
Pattern Factor	400000
Maximum Combustos Exit Temperature K	1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
ldeal Combustor Exit Temperature K	6 = 6 + 4 + 10
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	0 8 4 5 8 8 8 0 8 4 5 8 8 8 8 0 8 4 5 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	0.000000000000000000000000000000000000
Puel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	0.0124 0.0224 0.0224 0.020000000000
Inter Total Pressure – atm	
Temperature K	
K Fuel Tomperature	* 2 5 6 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8 8
latoT - wol? (su?) 2/8/	0.00.0000000000000000000000000000000000
nizM - Wolf feufi ¥\g¥	0.00 0.00
tiuet Flow - Pilot Ks/t	0.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.00.0
totzudrno') - wofitijA 2/84	\no \no \no \no \no \no
1810 T - Woll Tit 2\g3	44484 80 98440 9641484
Point Number	Mt M d m D M

.

. .

1

į

TEST RESULTS FOR HYBRID COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION H7 ·····

. .

•

. ...

• • •

=

· · · ·

70200003 Ĩ. ShelradmuN scione RAR $\leq \leq$ (tis \$A/O_2 IT 8) (tibimuff signes sei) Vonsion Ffficiency a.o⁸os (E) JHL (E) (E) amnioV 3 - 20 33 285882828282422 amnioA 🖉 - 200 20 k/m - yticoleV econorelest 5-21 1-27 1001110000000000 Pattern Factor *********** Temperature K tix3 totrudmo2 mumixaM 875. . 1336-1428-1428-1440-A siutensquist reet lizif totsudmo.) Isobl 8537277498C33 (M) niA-lou'l 1.41 33 (82) iiA·lou3 (B)) sonsiss nodis) Fuel-Air Ratio (M) bereteM ones us loud ពារ៖ ~ ទាយរះទាក្ letoT taini 2002 - 202 -Temperature K ŝ Intel Total ************** х Fuel Temperature 0-1179 \$**/**\$7 IstoT - wolf fault 0.0700 \$/8x 333 nisM · wol-1 lau-1 s/8 x toli¶ • wolf ten't 2114 \$/83 totendmo') · woffulA s/8 y not - womin

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S11

Point Number

.

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

s)ដកណាពស្.)	255713171222 1555115212 155515
rodinuM skoinž HAZ	TIN TAN PALH UNLY PALH UNLY SNEY
(tie 24/05H 8) viibirmulf	1111111111
alqmis2 26() Yonofoffff nuitzudmo')	ма 40904 коло 4 8 е лода од е слада 6 е ло
(L4)XON	
(FI) 2HT	
CO (EI)	9 * X
ewnioA % - ² 0	2
€CO2 • % Volume	852 6 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Reference Velocity - m/s	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Pattern Factor	
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	
ldeal Combustor Exit Tempersture K	1211- 1421- 1670- 1670- 1980- 1980- 11510- 11510- 11510- 11510- 11510-
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	5318 200 334441
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	
oits Ratio Metered (M)	
laioT Jain! Mis ~ siu22577	2 2 2 3 5 2 3 5 4 5 4 5 4 5 4 5 5 5 7 4 5 5 5 5 7 4 5 5 5 5
Tempersture K	
K Enel Temperature	
isel filow - Total kg/s	
nisM - wal4 lou4 s\y	0.1210 0.1210 0.1210 0.1210 0.1210 0.1211 0.1211 0.1211
s\gamma's wolft leuf s\gamma's wolft leuf	
koltudmo") - Wolhin kg/s	1959975757942
tstoT - wofhit/ 2/2 k	8 * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
voint Number	

ļ

ļ

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S12

ļ

į

Ī

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION \$13

•••

. -

•••

etnammo)	213.72 217.72 217.72 217.72 217.72 217.72 217.72 217.72 217.72 217.72 21
19drau Manuber 19drau	2 Stc 2 Stc
(tiz 84/0 ₂ H 8) ytibimult	
olyme2 26.) Combusting Anticiency	* (
(LE) ^X ON	2 × 1 2 * 1 0 2
(E) OHL	\$ · · • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
CO (EI)	2 * 1 3 3 × 1 3 7 × 1 3
¢. ۲ کراume	* • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
CO2 · % Volume	
Reference Velocity - m/s	****
Pattern Factor	2 2 0 4
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	
ldeal Combustor Exit Temperature K	
Puel-Air (C8) Fuel-Air (M)	7 3 7 9 7 3 7 9 7 3 3 0
Puel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	
Puel-Aŭ Ratio Metercd (M)	
Init Total Pressure – atm	
lemperature K	72.
Fuel Temperature Fuel Temperature	1344 2222
s/\$ع [sho] - wol;] [sh:]	
nieM - Wol4 Iou4 2/81	1000
ş/gə şoliq - wolfi isufi	9 4 4 C 4 7 8 5 0 7 7 3 7 9 7 7 3 7 9 7 7 3 7 9 7
totsudmoʻ) - wofitiA kg/s	
lstoll - wofhui/ 2/g4	N N + 3 0 - 1 + 3 3 - 4 - 5 - 5
toint Number	

119

į

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S14

charmaci)	222
rədmuN əstəm2 HA2	2 F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F
(ris 84/02 H 8) (ribimuff	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
olqine2 sei) Yonolofi'i nollendma')	4 ^ 4 3 3 5 5 6 6
eo ^x os	
UIC (EI)	
(ia) oo	9 Y 4 Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z Z
amuloV % . 20	• • • • • • • •
amuloV % - 200	
2/10 - YriooloV oonordaa	7 * *
Patiern Factor	2 2 2
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	: : : :
Ideal Combustor Exit Temperature K	12.02
Fuel-Air (C8) Fuel-Air (M)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Puel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	
Puel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	
IstoT teini mis euseri	297 297
Temperature K	282.
K Fuel Temperature	* * 2 * 2 * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
s/8x [telo] - wol-1 jan-1	7 4 2 4 7 4 7 4 7 4 7 4 7 4 7 4 7 4 7 4
nistā - wolīt fauit s\ga	0. 1004 0. 1004 0. 1004
r8/s Fuel Flow - Pilot	8 072 0 4 5 7 5 7 7 7 7 7 7
totzudmi') - wolhtik 2/84	3 4 7 1 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
ទុ/តិ។ ព្រះចេ]សឲ្យរាស្	
Point Number	222

ij

٦

•

OBINIST PARTY

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION \$15

ì

sinomuu).	22
teamuly extends AAR	
(vis 84/O ₂ H 8) (ribimult	34
Combustion Efficiency	ሳ ት ት መሥ ወ ቅ ቅ
aa) ^x os	9. 4 9. 4
(E) 201	N
CO (EI)	71.4
əmuloV ⅔ - ₂ 0	8-11
omulo¥ % . 200	20°4
Reference Velocity - m/s	2-24 1-25
Fattern Factor	2 2
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	33
ldesl Combustor Exit Temperature K	1515.
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	2
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	••• 78 ° 0
obzA üA-fəu4 (M) bərətəM	*120***
iniet Total Messure – atm	72
Temperature K	
K Fuel Temperature	1111
fatoT - wolfi loufi kl <u>s</u> i	
nisM - wolfi feufi s/g/s	0-110
taite - wafit tauit 1/2/2	4 1 1 2 1 3 1 3
1012udmoi) - WolfiiA 2/22	A11-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1
taoT + wofhit 8/8≇	ו••
Point Number	4 <u>2</u>

121

ļ

s):mmo`)	
19dmuN 9dem2 IAS	IA IM
(tis 84/0 ₂ H 8) (tibimult	44440000
slample (angle filliciency)	0 4 0 4 0 4 0 4 0 4 0
(13) ^X ON-	2 4 M 4 2 4 2 4 2 4 2 4 2 4 4 7 4 4 7 4 4 7 4 4 7 4 7
THC (ED	0 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
CO (EI)	0 4 1 4 6 4 × 3 6 5 0 4 1 4 6 7 5 5 0 4 1 4 6 7 5 5 0 4 6 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
amulov & - 20	0 × 0 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 ×
smuloV % . 200	2 · 2 · 7 · 7 · 2 · 2 · 2 · 2 · 2 · 2 ·
Reference Velocity · m/s	
Fattern Factor	A 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	
ldesi Combustor Exit Temperature K	900 342 1723 11572 11572 1490 1492 1535 1535 1535
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Fuelițți Rațio Carbon Balance (CB)	245127 24517 24
Puel-Aŭ Ratio Puel-Aŭ Ratio	0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0, 0,
lalet Total Pressure – atm	**********
iniet Total Temperature K	
K Euch Temperature	······································
isioT - woid lauft isioT - woid lauft	
nisM - wolfi foufi 2/21	N 1 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
tolig - Wolf leuf	
totzudrno) - woftniA kg/z	7757777485
Jato T - wolhúA 2\g3	22222233
Point Number	

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX (2) MBUSTOR CONFIGURATION 5.3

.

÷.,

- -

· · · ·

đ

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S17

ztasmino ²	
rodinudi odoinis AAS	T/L FRAV FULL FRAV FULL FRAV FULL FRAV
(1) 84/O ₂ H 8) yilimuH	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
alqme2 sei) YanalahTH noltendino')	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
а.р ^х ол	
(E))HL	10101010101000000000000000000000000000
CO (EI)	スマン 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
amuloV & . 2 ⁰	1. 43. 43. 45. 47. 47. 47. 47. 47. 47. 47. 47. 47. 47
amutoV % · 200	3 8 F 7 2 0 3 7 4 5 8 4 5
Reference Velocity - m/s	4 4 4 4 8 7 7 7 7 9 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4
Pattern Factor	
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	22227 2222 222 2
Ideal Combustor Exit Temperature K	1444 1504 1504 1504 1844 1844 1941 1941
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	2326265365365
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	
P'uel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	* 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1 × 1
inter Total Mis ~ stur	\$ 3 3 3 A 4 5 5 5 8 A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
Temperature K	1883888888888
K Kuri lemperature	131418114114 111880181838
istoT - wolfi faufi s\gi	
nisM - wot"l feu'i 2\g2	2007 2007 2007 2007 2007 2007 2007 2007
1/8× 1011 - Mol-1 Jan-1	1000 100 1000 1
101211dm0.) - woffrijA 2/84	
lstol - wolhik 2\gA	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
rodrauM traing	2087222233 * * E X

123

į

елогите)	NULSE NULSE
sədmük əloni ildi	PUINT PUINT
(sis \$4\0_2H \$) vsibimuH	
Combustion Fifticiency	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
ко ^х (е)	
THC (EI)	0 2 2 3 2 0 2 9 0 4 N 2 N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N
CO (EI)	10101010000000000000000000000000000000
smuloV % - 20	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
amuto√ % - 200	× • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Reference Velocity - m/s	
Pattern Factor	30,70,70,70,70,70,70,70,70,70,70,70,70,70
Maximum Combustot Exit Temperature K	55555556656555655555555555555555555555
ldeal Combustor Exit Temperature K	400- 400- 400- 400- 400- 1075-
Fuel-Air (CB)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	
Puel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	11111111111111111111111111111111111111
laid Total Mecsure – atm	
Temperature K	28. 12 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
K Reg Leuberstate	122 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22
kg/s kg/s	
nisM - wolfl tsuf s\gx	
урана 1019 - Walfi Isu 1019 - Walfi Isu	
totzučímo") - woľhiť 2\24	5555562222555572657272727272727272727272
180 <u>1</u> - Wollúj 1807 - Wollúj	337778787778399977555999797
redmuN Inio	NNNN N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N

ì

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S18

.....

..

.

•

•

-

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

INLE LIVLE LIVLE Sette Sette Sette stranno) JEST MUX NU NUA Ň redmontations AA2 Ľ ******* (nis \$3\O₂11 \$) yribimull 0.0 1.89 1.89 1.89 Sample Combusion Efficiency 3 N P 4 7 3 8 (GD)XON ****** (IB) OHT 3 (IE) 00 14.2 э**.**, әшпјод % - ²О 0.0 amuloV % - 2⁰⁰ 31.4 Reference Velocity - m/s v.57 totoal mestal 100000 Temperature K tix3 roseudmoD mumixeM 736-009-1531-X annanagmaT 208. tiza totzudeno) Lizit (M) ùA-leaf 813 (8D) nA·lauf OFT OF 0-01 75 0-040 0-0276 0-0276 (B) sonsiss noduc) Fuel-Air Ratio u-u077 U-u058 U-u228 U-u28 0.6122 0.0160 2210-0 (M) Melered (M) Outh NA-leu'I 5.47 7.4.7 7.4.7 mis – enusceri Intet Total Temperature K - 31- -Intel Total ****** K Enel Temperature į 1961latoT - wolfi leufi kg/s 0-1424 0-1424 1/87 Ruel Flow - Main 2540-0 s/8× Iolif - wolf fou? Airflow - Combustor k/8/ * 37 9 6 8 9 \$/83 InoT · wollniA ****** redrauk traitor

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S19

			_								•					-									-					_	÷.	د د	٦
zinaimao).	IVLE IVLE	1015		lute 	IVE	111t 2000	APPR	APPK	A778 A7PH	APPA	5410 6410	2110	גרוט	SATU SATU	5LTU	Sel D	21% 21%	1	5.10		ULIMO	CLIMB	CLIND THE	LLIND LLIND	CAUASE	CKUISE	CRUISE		LNU15E	LAUISE	Arris 10 50		
rədinuk skomž AAZ				UNDLED				TAL TRAV					1 27		T/L JRAV	Tare She'			nich kcf V				I/L IMAV					I/L IMAY					
(1i , 84/02H 8) viihimutt	2.1	2.0		2.4		20	; ;	1.1		2	N .		3.4	> 	3	9 •2	~	::	1-1		1		2 - F			2.0	2			77		, . , .	
ynnsisitti noitsudma)	6.u 98.2	96.6	14.8	98-4	9.96	÷ 10	2.00	0.0	4.46	3.5	9-8	2.4	1-14	9-66	0-0-0	\$	9.66	2.96 2.5	0-66	38		0-66	3			9-66	1.66			8	66		
RO ^X (EI)	30	-				2			2. Y	13	12-7	4 4 2 5	3	*		5	31	1.1	7	4-4 7	20.1			2 3		4-1	~	<u> </u>					
(E) JHL	9 .	2-2	9.42	5.7	2 - 4 2 - 4	5 - 2	5 N	3-0	20	, i	3	• •	14-4	1-5	n 0		9 - 	 	<u>[</u>]	44	3	5	3 i 5 :	3	12	0-7	7	2 X 4 7		33	3	0.4	:
CO (EI)	3	4 2	* *	2 B - 4	21.0	31-6	A 4	3	4 × ×		5-21	36-8	53.7	12.0		19-8	10-3	20-2	36.9	100J	7 • 0 7	12.9	<u>د</u>	4	9-6	15-9	1.10	16.6	90	41.2	11-8	3.4	
atuntoV % = 20	3	1.1		10-3	17.5	9-27	17.5	3	12.2	10.01	12-3	7.7	12.6	13.5	14.4	20-01	12.0	12-3	12-21	20	1.44	4	3	12-0	13.4	12.4	11-7		0.0	12-2	16.1	<u> </u>	
CO ³ - ☆ Aojnwe	2	2	22	10	2.03	1-96	1.2	2	24	1	5.30		12.0	+-70	3.75	80.6	5-13	5-21	14	5.57	• •	3-96	0-0	5.40	1000	16.4	5-00	0.40	3		2	0	
keference Velocity - m/s	1		1-16		1-05	5.5	2		3.4	1.65	+1.8	-2-2	42-04	1	5-24	1	39-5	4.3	17	35.9			12.4	42.4		1-1-	P-04	2			3	4) , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
103254 fraging	3	20	3		90		30	55.0	9-0			0-0	2		ů.ů	6 ¢	2	3 : 3 :	2	3'			60.0	2.2	0 0	2	2.0	2	9-0 -	3	33	64 ° 3	;
Maximum Combustos Exit Tempenature K	1090	33	\$	50	30	30	3.	1273.	•	63	50	3	50	5.5	ċ	1071.	55	30	; ;	¢.	3	5 3	1050	5	;	\$ 5	5 5	;	3	5.91	;;	1363.	\$
Ideal Combustor Exit Temperature K	.502	-51 JU	738-	065	F,		1160.	1011	****	1.2	1539.	1>01-		-0941	1316-	1314.	1.23.	1.00.			1515	1431	-9471	1495	1133	1.12	1413	1200-	1205-	1204-		1147.	.[1115-
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (CB)	3	2	u.70	000	49-U	5.0	v-62	6	18-0	U. 02	21.1	1-28	2-1	,		0 - 2 - 4				2-1				N.	1.21			1-22	1-22	21		a 0	4-40
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Bulance (CB)	0-0	0-0122	1000-0	0.00-7 0-00-0	4010-0	1010-0	C110-0	0-0116	0-00-0	5900-0 2420-0	7020-0	0.0278	1220-0	0-02-01	C-0165	0-0	Tesu-0	0-0201	87 on - 01	0.0265	02.70 	0+20-0	0-0	6-423	0-0174	9-7C-0	0.0252	0-0170	P410-0	0-0	0.010	0-0	0<10.0
Fuel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	0.0122	6210-0	u-1678	+500-0	+210-0	0240-0	0.10-0	4610-0	****	0110-0	7 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	v.0216	6.0215	6020-0	u=0158	1210. v	9520-D	*270-0	4 × 30 * 7	20.000	÷220-0	5070-0	0010-0	+ 270- 4	1410-0	02010		9510-0	45T0-0	9<10-0	0720-0	1410-0	u-0242
friessure – atm friessure – atm	1 5	\$ 6	\$		2.40	2.0	20.0	20-0	2 2 3	o- 82	20-0-0	10.00	6° -0		0.65	\$-62	6 - <u>7</u>	3	2-42	2.4	5.80	21		2	28-04	6-70	21	5	P. 14	r ö	2014	3.0.0	5. 3
Temperature K		-17	26	-		5		- 22	22	-644	i.	207.	8	1		3	21	12	+ ż d •	707.	706.	25	757.	737.	7:7	32	į		102	5	32	244.	-
vel Temperature		-010		3		ŝ		ź		N N		34	8	-	2	2	2.7		122	-	2	42	8		3	2				22	Å	1 A	2
isioT - Woff lau ^s z\gi	1	11.000	0100-0	0520-0	2001			V-1122	5211-0	0.000	u=1.4bt		141-0	ادغداده	0.47.4.4	0.51-0	2-10-5	U-1 400	+9E0-0	207-0	1912 1912	U-1+0 L	0-11-0		400T-0	U-1471	2-1-1-2	1141-0		0-11-2	u-lel8	1211-0	0.1127
nisM - wol9 teus s\gx		3			, , , , , ,	0	2-1-2	1000	3907-0	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	U7B	1 - 1 - 0	1110	u-1272	L. 073U	0783	0- 0780	0-1001	د د	0-12-0		v-v910	1000-0	10000	2027-0	u. uebb	0.10.7	7011-1	2010-0	1700-0	4.1290	0.4248	
s/8x solid · wol-i lau			0100-0	1-0230	10527			~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	<<;	110.0.0	2000-0	5253-0	0.0227	فطامعه	4464-9	100.0	10000	9260-0		[מבטיט]			0-4200	0-0284		584 - n		10.1289	1.2.7-7	0-032	225 229	é690-3 1	
tolsudino') - wollrii 2\ 2 %	v .	00.0	5-7-5	3.4	2-16	5-22	2.5		2-62	2 2		4-d2	0.0	1	0.00		12.0	1-95	3-04	0.0	2.4	7-14	7-11	7-17	2.1		7-18	7-13	RT-L			4	
lstol - wolhi z/g/s	v j	2 8		Ŷ	1		<u>,</u>	10-11	11-01	10,10	10-1-	1.57			2.0	9 (9 (5	6		16.75	9		8	64.4	4 4 4		2.02	32	6	000	9.0r	10-07	10-01
tadmuN Inio	d ^	1 11	1 N	• •	4 1		39	1	4	12	14	£	22	1	2		14	ส;	14	Å	31	0 2	12	27	8		ITE	X	2	\$.	12	101	

ţ

i

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S20

ztasmina)	1 ULE 1 ULE 1 ULE 1 ULE 1 ULE 2 2 2 1 ULE 2 1 UL
sədmuN ədom8 AA8	J.L. TRAV JROLEU I.J.L. TAN Saml Pril. Lusi
(1)2 (1)2 (1)2 (1)2 (1)2 (1)2 (1)2 (1)2	2 8 6 6 7 6 9 7 9 7 9 7 9 7 9 7 9 7 9 7 9 7
stanple (1997) (19977) (19977) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997) (1997)	0 ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °
ко ^х (н)	0 1 1 N 1 W 5 2 Y 4 4 4 0 2 4 M M
(IB) OHT	2 * 2 7 * 4 * 9 * 9
smulo¥ % - 20	9 1 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9
өшію⊼ % . ² 0Э	
s/m · visoleV eacers	<pre>cvm.urs.c</pre>
Pattern Factor	* 2 4 7 0 7 0 1 4 2 4 0 0 4 2 3 3 0 7 2 3 7 0 7 2 4 7 0 0 4 2 4 3 0 0 4 0 4
Maximum Combustor Exit Temretsture – K	g = 2 = 2 = 2 = 2 = 2 = 2 = 2 = 2 = 2 =
ideal Combustor Exit Temperature K	4114 1040- 1040- 1040- 1041- 1110- 1110- 11110- 110- 110-
Fuel-Air (CB)	2 2 2 4 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	
Fuel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	2224 2224 2224 2224 2224 2224 2224 222
Inter Total Mar – autor	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$
inkt Total Temperature K	***************
K K	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$
istoʻf - Wolʻi lauʻi 1810'f - Wolʻi lauʻi	
nisM - wolfi Isafi 2\gamma2	0-112 0-124 0-
r8x 1011 - Molit 1911	10000 100000 100000 100000 10000 10000 10000 10000 10000 10000
aotaudmo') - wofhiA 8/8/	3 9 8 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7
اهاه۲۰ woñú۸ ۱۳۵۹ - Total ۱۳۹۸ - Total	***************************************
TedmuN Trajoy	MWA 4 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S21

CHE POOK QUALETY

1.27

į

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION S22

7------

K

¢

5

• ¢ i

en F

. . .

•....

. ...

-

----١

		_				.			• •							*-	•					••		•••	•	•			• -				-	a - a			٦
etnommo')	LULE TOLE			1011	A 4 4 A	24PX		APPK	IDLE	INLE	1015	5110	פרוח	SLTU	5110	2110	1111	2610	5170	5170	SLTU	LULE				CKUISE	3clust	241143	-RUISE	24092	240156	1			-		
todaneN odornik (IAS				UNBLED				•		TAL THAY			SN=1	2N=1	Sh=1				1/L TRAV			I'V IMA	2462	1.1.1				2 mm ž									
(iis 81/O ₂ H 8) (iibimult	2-2		2 I 4 P	5	5-2	N	t i		0.0	3-0	-		N	4 N	0°2	~			1.7	3	•	**	-	•				1	1	1-8			1-0				_
olqme2 ze() vanisi() () nolizudmo")	98-1	•••			2-66	1-66			9.00	0.3	- 66	1	\$	8.0	\$				3	9.66	. 8	3	1.89				5.B	9.9	1.09	5	3	96					
(14) ^X OS	لاءد	2			2	2	3-5	1		10	5	;		2-1-		10.0	7				;;		1	-	3	3	•		-	3	3	~	2				_
(ED 3 81	*		7-7		C -1	7-7	2.2	* *			2.7	;;			3	0.5	1			1	1		•••	10	2-2	2	1 1 1		5	3	0	2	1				_
(IA) OO	5.4				2.73	20.05	2	1.1		0	24.9	2.42	2	2	1.0	12-4	*	0		20. I	1		÷	1-55	3	ž					- -	2.00	2.5				
smuloV % - 20	16-2	18.3	9-97	17.0		10.4	3-3		7-27		17.+	11.	1	-	2	11-7	11-9	1-1		12.9	2.24		3.04	E	0-0	4 - 7 -		1	1	0	5	2-24					
amulo¥ ¥ - 200	1.07	1-07	Ic.I	2.03	2.7	3.1.		Ke-c	λ.	1	3~~	2+00	-11-4	8 4	22.2	2-7	5-77	2.33		5.13	2.0.2		2.14	2-4	0.0	5-37	10-5	~		0	2	1	5-1				_
z/m · yiiooteV eonerels	2-75	34.7	9-10			10.1	19.4	5-25	0.00	23	30.05	0.5	2			3-5-6	キャウキ	1-16		2.54	4°Ç*			7-6+	2.5	^ 7	;				40.4	4-64	43-1			_	_
tobse frequencies	3	2-2	3	9.0	24		74-24	2.5	2.2	2		0.0	•••	a : 5 :	5	22	0-2	2.5	2	0-0	0.0	9.9		2	8	0.0	;	2.0		2							
Maximum Combustor Exit Temperature K	6	5	3	5	5 :	::	-8-01	5	5	•		3	÷-	3 <	3 3	;;	ċ	3	5		5	5		6	lee>-	5	3	50	;	10550	44.44	5	5				
ldeal Combustor Exit Temperature K	• • • •	05¥-	Tob.		ican.	1089.	Juw.	1166-	1123-	1045.	414	1514.	1441-	1511.	122.	1221.	1>22.	1114.	1.720-	1449	1+23-			1290.	1.54.	1467.	1405-		1342.	1205		1 : 1 :					
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	1.84	Ib-U	C	4.00	19°''		2	4.43		2		:-35	7.36	8 2- 4	<u>4 - 2 B</u>	9	1.49	u - 77	1.3	0-0	1.27	92-1	- c		2.0	1-C4	1.23	UC - 1	4-47	16-1	: : : :	2		<u>.</u>			
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	10000	6400.0	4-0ve5	U-0141	0-010+0	7610-0	2	معاناسن	0110-1	0.0.32	2-10	04.70-0	142-0	0-0284	1970-0	04 70 *n	U* 20-U	0110-U	0.0217	0.0259	-270-0	1470-n	2.0	0.20-0	2.0	0-0270	er20.0	0-0441	6<79-0	0170-0	2 (0.02					
Viel-Air Rado Motered (M)	AULU-U	103	0.0010	V-4127	5-1-1-0-0 0-1-1-0-0	001040 011040	9610-0	Ved0.0	<410.0	0-010-0	271777	2220-0	U-U140	0-221	4720-n	<227n-n-	C222-0	+410-4	201010	0.010c	2020-0	1020-1	6410-0 4424 - 5	9410-0	1010-1	0.6223	u-u222	9120-0	4×10-0	0-10-0	0.0400		1221				
Inie Total Fressure – atm	1	70	4	3.02	<u>, ,</u>	4	; ;	*0.0	70-02	2.43		20.00	11.73	0-0X	0. H]	00	0. 70	54-2	- 92	2000	3	6.0J	5			5. 20	6.70	14.0	70.0	5 i	2	6	8	2		_	
Temperature K			3	ŝ	ŝ	220		- 22.2	- 746	-074		3	37.	17		27	5		38.	-22		707-				36	7u1 -	702-	3	300-	ŝ	5	3	ŝ			
K Fuel Temperature				2.00	i.	N.			12	2424			472-	240	3		1	ł	245.	293-		272-	ł	2				242-	.6.2	-647	-657	2		4			
lstoT - woFT (suf kg/s	ţ,		0	4000-0	0.000.0	0*10Y2	4271-1	22111	+62.6-4	C200-0	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	124-0	0.1X5	1221-0	1001-0			U.1100	0-11-0		V-1302		1		0.61.1	7457-1	0~1-0	1-1-1-0	14412-0	<u> </u>	0470-0		1101-1			
nisM - wol4 (su4 s\ga		2	ۍ د ډ		2	4+53-3	0.00		0.00	2.2	2	: د د	1100	u. 1020	U-11-U	7611 ->	C	2010	12-0-2Y	5- W 22	1671-0	0.1100	2.0	0.12 YS	5460 °C	2.4.4		5451-0	U- 14+5		(ccv) - n	3-0	C.6832.0	U-1-0U			
s/8م بەلەر - wol ² i (au ² i		7457-7	070	****	v.U000	Act u.u	100		2400.00	4.4043	V040-0			COCD	0000.0	*1*>**		2120-0	5610	001U-N	101.0	0170-0	600 m	U.U.1-0		0-10-0		C+10-0	192	0.0.0		3410.0	0010-0	חכדטיין			
tolaudmoʻ) - wofitiA 2/84		10-0		11	2	5-02	22-2	2	5.14	10-5	2-00	1	3	24-0	14.0	3.4			9	24-0	;;	10.0	5.00	7-10	2			2	1.23	7-17	21-1	7-12	2.0	7-17		_	
latoT - woffur 2/84			7	-	****	34-44	1-1-1-	11-01	10-17	*. /0	4.10	20.1	27.0	20-2	4.0%	0-00		49-0	6-15	0-10		20-0	10.4		50.6	~~~			3	00-0	5.6	5.2	8-70				
and Number	1	ł	^ -	13	2	.		• 1	9	4	•	M -	1		2	2	TCT	-	1	2	27	1	212	3	2	2		212	2	~	2	152	2	4			

ţ

							•			••													••		• •			-	••••						 ·-1
strammer)	lutt	1.16	144	****	えいしに	1.55		5276	AFFR		***		F424		5110	217	5 T L		2142	5476	5110	0.0.145				341040	TOULSE I	2110			2164				
sətmuN ə.tom2 4A2	1/1 1444			I/L IMA	UNDELL	UNJLED		1/1 1KAV			1/1 3444	ž		1		N 11 2	514=5	5MK2		1.1L IMA				 	7=N		1/6	REVULEN TA	KEWLEU 14	ALUULEU 1+	Attute 14	1/1 1/1			
(iis 84%O ₂ 11 8) (tibimult	\$ 	5.0			2.7	2.1		4	<u>v-v</u>	2.8		3-1	3.5	-	10	1	0 - Z -	7		10	0 V		2-0	4-9 7-	2	1	2-0	2-0	4.2 ·	Ň		~			
('unibustion Ffficiency ('unibustion Ffficiency	•	3.66	55	3	48.4	4.19	86	2	8	2		0-0	9-96		8.96	66.7	8	99-8	••••	0	\$-\$ <u>6</u>	3	9-66	3-3-	8 8		0-0	30	0						
(La) ^X on	3	9-0		3	?	:	1	5	2	;		2	Å	<u>, ,</u>		5	*	<u>,</u>	<u>.</u>	3	~ .			0	\$ 1	-	5			2	5 . 	; 5		<u> </u>	
THC (ED	3					3	1		3	1	30	22	1	1	5	53			24	33	5	5 d	3	1 - 1	5		13	3	5	3	5	1 2 2	_		
(I3) 03	2-2	3-27			0-66	~~~~	<u>,</u>		17-8	5-5	<u>×</u> <	;;;	5.05	22-22			13.	33.6	4	3	17.2	1		3			5	3	2	3	3	. 74			
amuloV % . 20	2	7.2	17-6		1.12	Q • Q T			10.4	10-7			16-2	10-1	2-2-1 1-2-4		13-9	14-2	-	3	10.4		1	5		1	5	3	3	5	5	101			 -
omuloV % - 200	0.0	2.4	\$	2	2 Å		1-67	Z - Z	2.48	3-15	<u>.</u>	2	***	*	<u>,</u>		36.4		14-4		5	1		0-0	19-4	3		0.0	3-3-1	2	0-0	2-20			
k/m · vijoolay anaralask	5.16	bale	31.7	- I -		1.2	0-1c	2-05	36.4	34.0	1-00	0-95	1.04	5.66	5 • 7 • 1			4-01			2	2 7 7		4-64	41-6	3		2	- 00	8.95	\$	7			
Pattern Pactor	1	9-0	3-5	a-0		2	0.0	3 i 5 .		2-5	0-0	λ7 5	3-3	0-0	2 (2)	0		0	2.5	- - -	2	.	2 Q	1	5 5	2	20		14-0	74.5	74-0	?			 _
lixil rotzudinoD taumizaM Temperature K	-2411		5	3	1Z8*•	;;	. .	.	-0101	3	5	1286-	1	;	;	\$:	3 3	: :	3	2		. د	3 1	-25-01	5	3	3 4 4		1730.	1724.	1056.	3			
livE combustor Evit Temperature K	1		8 6 6 -	720-	1103.		2 0 2	980.	1340	106		lluy.	-542F	1170.	1521-	1524-	1520-	-924	-9641	-1161	1239.	14524	1481-			1425-	17.58		1330	.2661	1325.	+0054			
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)		2	5.0	د. 8ه	3-2	2	1410	24-1	2		1-0-1	3.5	22		3-1	1.10	3	2	1-12	1-17	2	11	4		117	1-10	1-17	ې د				1.15			
Fuel-Air Ratio (Erbon Balance (CB)			6400 m	1001-0	0.0	1407-0		6210-0	٦ ، د د	14 10 10	0-0-0	0-0	0-0 0 -0-00	22.10-0	9470-0	2020-0		C+70-0	0-0220	0-0184	0.0	<577-7	5520-n	10-01 a	U=U24U	1000	CalU.U	2			0	20172			
nita Ratin Metered (M)		114.1	0-110-0	42.00 V	4510-0	1400.0	0000-0	3610-0	4<10-0	2410-3	2~10-0	2+12-2	1.109 1010	0.010-0	C220-0	0.0225	U+3226	U_V228	11100	cetu-u	2419-0		1-022 J	2010-0		0-0214	061U-U	octo-a	0-0120	2220+0					
laio Tain Pressure — stm	i	***	38	2+84	- 92	2.2	20-0	5. 72	10-0	٩ ک ۵ ۵	2.3	5. 20	5.0	4	2. 12	12 0	210	\$ 1	1	2	12	12	2010	6- 71 2	10.00	5.73	0.10	- 1-					5		
lemperature K Iniet total	ŀ	-20-	XX	1.1		ŝ	2	, e	10.	ŝ		;	1-1-		1.5	770.	-		774-	773.	2	įį					-52	3.00.	-104	•					
K inei Temperature		<u>,</u> 2		3	200-	20%-	;	3 6	49.47	- 27	.162	207-	-997	26 4.	288.	208.	28 o.+	100	-007	2	289.	269- 269-	28.6.	280.	26.9-	-007	266-	200-	208-	- R R-		-007	-007		
lstoT - Wol's Iou s/g/s		- U-0-0-0	200		Y-11-1	9447-7	3100-0	2	C401-0	0571-1	4444-14	1401 1-1	action	2.7.7		0-1220	1282	4141-0	200	-10°	1-100	0.470-0	4201.0	הבני-ה			0711-1	V-1128	v-1314	5181.º>	0101-0	1001-0	1-1-00		
nish • Main kg/s	┥	, , , ,			1.06.00.0	: ; ;	2.0		U. UE 62	+++		CCC0-0	1430-0	1-1-1-N	1520-0		1.173 V	1-1305	C++	U-0813	c140	72.90-0	NUCL -	2000-0	ケトコワーワ	v-1107	5-00-0	1-00-0	C8-0-2.	V-1409	1250 J	6N7 1-0	+790-0		
kg/s kg/s	:	00-0-0	+967		20-11-11	5440-0	0-0370	2010-0	10.10.0	09E 0	22.2	1000	1+70-0	1000-1		290.0-0	****	CL20_J	5-10-0	<	5470-0	1-70-A		81,70-7	2170-0	1970-0	1. U.Lu	0.020-0	1250-0	+0+2-2	2250-0	041 U-U	0070-0		 -
iotzudmoʻ) - wolltii 2\g#	v	64.¢	3.40	3-76			5-0	31	3	7.97	39	,	7-11	3.2	· · ·		00-0	3	8-0	0 0	5.6-0	0.01		5	7-12	7-1		2 6	¥2-8	20-6	00-0	40-0	1.0		
lstol) v wolhti s\gx	v	4.40		;;		0.4.2	e-37		9.07	10-01	10-00		÷.,	10-05	10.03	00-0 02-0	20-8	8	\$ 1 6	10-1	8-72	8		6-41	1 - B	5				916-47	010-+9	C+-01	1 8-04		
radmuN Inio	d		2	1		Ň	3	ñ,	12	23	2	۲ ۲	4	8	1	77	1	8	5	87	16	#) 	-	1	1	Ŧ		•	Ä	ň	¥	ł	'n		

ւրություն) ։	
radinusi asomis AAS	UNBELL UNBELL JAN JAN SWED SWED SWED SWED SWED SWED SWED SWED
(ris 84/0 ₂ 11 8) (tibimult	
Combustion Filicency	2
(14) ^X OS	
(E)) THC (E)	
CO (EI)	очарала сола сола сола сола сола сола сола с
omuloV % - 20	A VO2N3 07 4033 N 48 37 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
amuloV % - 200	
s/m - vticoleV ecutarel	0 * V 0 A 8 0 V V 7 V * * * * * A V V 7 V 0 V * * * * * A V V 7 V 0 V * * * * * A V V 7 V 0 V * * * * * A V V 0 V 0 V * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
१०१३६५ सरकार्भद्र	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
Temperature K Temperature K	1111 1111 1111 1111 1111 1111 1111 1111 1111
ldeal Combustor Exit Tempetature K	
Fuel-Air (CB) Fuel-Air (M)	× · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Fuel-Air Ratio Carbon Balance (CB)	
otiski üktleu'i (M) Metered (M)	
isiof Tots) mis – stuzer	1 27 32 3 5 3 6 5 8 3 8 3 8 3 8 3 8 3 8 3 8 3 8 3 8 3 8
lempersture K	
, nej Lemberstnie	
ktoT - Wolfi Jau kg/s	
nisht - Wolfi teu s\si	2
tolig - Wolf Jau kg/s	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
votrudmu") - woftui s\gi	V
សេច] - wofhi ខ/ខ្លាំ	ZARTARA 238
	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

!

į

TEST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR CONFIGURATION \$24

.

. . .

.

. - -

.....

i.

EST RESULTS FOR VORBIX COMBUSTOR	CONFIGURATION S25
Ц	

							·																			
strainmo)	77L5 77L5		121	TOLE	101	ICLE	1715	TTLE	TOLF	HONOX44	APPRCACH	APPROACH	SLTC	\$170	SLTC	1115	SLTD	5170	SLTC		C(110	CRU75 F	CRUISE	5170		
rodmust stom2 RAS	ELEDTCTRAV	BLED	el ED	0314	LINFLED	UNBLED	0 1840	UNELFO	UNBL FO				CN=7			r L		TT TRAV		TO TRAV	- LC	1.41		TC TRAV		
(1is 84/0 ₂ H &) -(tibinuft	1 2	6 F) 5 6		~	2	~ ~ ~ ~	20	14	~ ~	1	2 ° °	~	20	5	200	2		N	17		17	15		2-1		
alqme2 set) Yanarah H nortendino')	0.0	0.00	C		5.00	E 00	66 - 5		6		0		000	6	00.00		0	c		5	E 0	80 6		0		
0.0 ^X 0N	0.0 0.0	4 9 6 8	е. •		1	1 1	5.0		2	17	11	m m	500	-			~ ~	3	0 T 0	0	1-9	5 5 5 5 4		10		
(E) HU	0-0 0-0	200	0.0		0		9	24		8 6 7	0	6 92		6	5	17	~ ~	0	0 0 N N	0.0	N 0 N 0	4 I 8 4				
CO (EJ)	0.0	20	9			8 C	17.7	0 02 20 02	2	5.6	2	23	5		~		2		2 2	0	2 2	8	24	0		
aunioA 🕉 - 🕻 🕐	0-0	17.7	6.61	10	19 1 1	1	18.7	19.0		1.01		16.6	16.3	29	14-2		1	10	5.4	•	1.1					
omuloV % - 200	90-2	2-03	1.63		1-84	1-54	1-50	1.20	6-1	66-0	2-19	2 59	2-83	4 - 4 4 - 4		77.4			3.23	0	3.85	6	9 4 9	10		
Reference Volocity - m/s	31.8	90.9	1.16	31.6	2.2	1-96	2.0	6.46 6.46	X	* 9 * 7	20.00	39.0	8	20	2	20.0	5	24	42.7	43 I	4.64	9		2.5	. <u> </u>	
រលានទាំ ពាទារទៅ	0-0	00	20	<u></u>	00	0.0	20	0-0	0	0-0	20		0.0		0	00	•		00	0-62	0 0 0 0	20	0 0	09-0		
tiză toteomore Combustor Ezit Tenperature – K	1129.	•	58	¢ 6	• •	\$	c	30		ی د	: 6	0 6	- d	o o	52	.	6	1587.	44	1944.	ເດ		ð	1836.		
tizā totsudmoʻ) liebļ X atuteterne K	918.	1039.	918.	753.	107A.	961.	973-	871.	776-	789.	1099.	1001.	1165.	1521-	1529.	1534.	1530.	1448-	1321.	1441		1460.	1402-	1236-		
Fuel-Air (CB)	0.0	32	21	F	25	0.58	02.0	0.00	0.0	0.60	82 ° 0	5.0		6.0	6 C	5 8	200	6 c c c	1-02	6 e	8		3	ہ ہ ہ		
Paris Ratio (8)) sonstati nuduk (8))	0-0	1010-0	1.000.0	0.0	0-0051	0.0076	0.0074	0-0064	0.0054	0.0050	0.0109	0.0124	0.0141	0-0210	0120-0	0120-0	0.0207	0-0101	0-0160	6+10-0	0.0193	0.0703	0-10-0	0-0157		
Fuel-Air Ratio Metered (M)	1210-0		7-210-0	1.00.0	0-0174	0-0132	0.0106	0.0106	0.0092	1000	0.0049	7610-0	0-0158	n_n224	0.0225	0.0227	02.26	0-0107	1510-0	0.0139	222	0-0219	0.0203	0-0167	C. Ta•n	
mis – siussori isro i joinj				80	59	1	F: F	F.	F. C. C.	2.5	4 6 - 9	9.92	1.0	6.84	5-82 6-81	00	6+70 6-81	6.38	5-20	6.76	6-76	6-82 6-85	6.87	58-9	10-0	
Temperature K	6.6	27.	87.9	29.	-0	20.	5	0	095		5 5	295		769	44	1	44	1	13	2		ĥ	0	ŝ	-0.4	
K K Allerature K	5	5 5	56	85	8	8	55	5	8 8	\$	85	5	5.5	ç,		5	- 64 2	9	50	291-	18	291-	200	291-	- 062	
s/8x jeroj, - maj,j jan,j	0493	0.059	04.92	0316 2	5	8990	.05 %	0537	6 2	2	1080	. 1113	2.13	0-1539	0.1512	0.1543		0.1358	0-107-0	1540.0		0 1174	0.1460	0-1207	0.1349	
niaM - wol'i lou'i s\gx				с с 0 с			د د ه	20	000		0 0187	0-0557	0-022	0 1157	0- 1231	0 13 00	2 I I 0	0-1205	0-032	90.00-0	0-1787	0-0463	1286	0.0056	0 1194	
tolig - wul-f lau- s\gamma's Pilot	0-0443	0-050-0	0.04-2	0-016	6190.0	0-0652	0-0595	0.0537	0.0472	0.725 0.725	0.0614	0-0556	50- 0396	0.0382	0. 7301	0.0153	n. 0403 0.000	0.0153	12 E - 0	0. 01 55	0.0161	1410-0		0.0251	122	
Totzudino') - wolhiv 2/84	66-6		199° C	а. 10- 10- 10-			111		1		0.0	51.5	-0		2 0 - 9 -	9.90	5-86		0.00	6-8 4	7-12			Ň	6-4 	
istot koltut s'gá	00	80	2			4		5	644	50	10-12	1. 24	0.00	2.4.6	19-D		292		0.4	6-61	5 ° °				9. 9.	
radinum tum	īΞ	~ 7	M		4 4	*	5	• 7	-	۲ ^۲	N	n Ö	0		4	ĥ	-	I F	-	2	20	12		\$	Ň	

an satisfies a s

131

ł

APPENDIX C

-

ļ

ļ

FUEL CONTROL DESIGN STUDY

PRECEDING PAGE BLANK NOT FILMED

APPENDIX C FUEL CONTROL DESIGN STUDY

A...TECHNICAL DISCUSSION

1. FUEL CONTROL DESIGN MODIFIED FROM PRODUCTION CONTROL

a. Identification of Candidate Schemes

Utilization of the existing engine control (including fuel control), insofar as possible, will minimize development cost and impact on the engine installation. This approach confines changes to the addition of a new flow distribution control system to distribute fuel to the pilot and main zone manifolds. The flow distribution control system will replace the existing pressurization and dump (P&D) valve, which now performs the fuel staging function based on total fuel flow. The system is shown schematically in Figure 43. By leaving the engine control intact, the engine fuel flow vs. thrust characteristic, and the assorted trims and biases, remain unchanged. All other engine control functions such as bleed operation and high-pressure compressor vane angle scheduling continue to be accomplished by the production control.



Figure C-1 Concept Modified From Production Control System

Candidate schemes were proposed to provide fuel distribution and staging between the pilot and main zones based on combustor fuel-air ratio, and to fill the main zone manifold prior to staging. Fuel pump modifications were also evaluated since some schemes for meeting the main zone manifold filling requirements and fuel distribution required additional fuel pumping capability. The candidate schemes were defined by a matrix containing various approaches for fuel distribution, main-zone manifold filling and fuel pumping. This matrix is shown in Table C-I, and the schematic diagrams for each of the schemes are presented in Section B of this Appendix. All conceptual designs are technically feasible and all are capable of providing the nominal pilot-main distribution schedule within an accuracy band of ±2 percent.

TABLE C-I

	Scheme Number																				
	119D	16	1e	1d	le	16	lg	11	li	2a	2b	20	2d	2e	21	3a	3b	3c	3d	3e	31
								1													
Flow Distribution						I		—	-1												-
Flow Distribution Valve	L	X	Χ.	<u>X</u>	X_			<u> </u>		<u>X</u>	X	X			X	X	X	X	<u>X</u>	v	
Two Metering Valves					-	X	<u>X</u>	<u>X</u>	X				<u>X</u>	X						X	즤
Manifold Fill Technique	-																				
Fill Detector		X				<u> X</u> .				<u>X</u> _			х		X	<u> X</u>	_			X	\vdash
Circulation					L_		L.	<u> </u>		L	_					ļ	-				
From Interstage of Main Pump			Х				X					L		L	ļ	1	<u> X</u>		<u> </u>		\square
From Discharge of Main Pump				Х				X								Ļ		X	<u> </u>		X
From Pilot Burner Fuel Line					X	L .			X				<u> </u>	<u>X</u>					<u> X</u>		
From High-Pressure Auxiliary Pump			ľ			<u> </u>					Х		<u> </u>			1		ļ	<u> </u>		
From Low-Pressure Auxiliary Pump					<u> </u>		-	<u> </u>	 	-		<u>X</u>		<u> </u>	╞	┢	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		\vdash
Pumps	<u> </u>									<u> </u>	L.			<u> </u>			1_				
One Pump	X	X	х	X_	x	X	X	X	<u>x</u>	<u> </u>	1	<u> </u>	I	!				-	ļ -	_	
One Hus Single-Stroke Manifold Pump				<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>	1	 	$ \downarrow_{-}$	I		<u> </u>	X		<u> </u>	-		╂—	┢╌┙
Two Pumps							L_			<u> X</u>	L X	ĻΧ.	X.	<u>1X</u>	. 		+		+	+	1
Variable Displacement Pump			1	L						1				1_	1	ĮΧ	X	X.	JX.		١X.

MATRIX FOR CANDIDATE CONTROL SCHEMES FOR MODIFIED CONTROL

Two methods of flow distribution were considered. In one, the total flow is passed through a flow distribution valve which splits the flow in the proper proportions to the pilot and main zones. In the second, the fuel flows to the pilot and main zones are separately metered through two independent valves.

Two basic approaches were considered for filling the main zone manifold prior to staging. One of these involves the use of a single-stroke fuel pump. When fuel is initially directed to the main zone, the single-stroke fuel pump would be actuated by the main zone fuel pressure, providing a burst of fuel equal to the manifold fill requirements. The second approach for filling the main manifold involved fuel circulation through the system. Several different configurations were considered: systems that operated with a full-manifold detector to avoid the need for continuous circulation; the use of continuous circulation systems operating between either the main pump discharge and interstage location or between the main pump interstage location and inlet; the use of continuous circulation systems using auxiliary pumps in either the inlet or discharge circulation lines; and the use of continuou circulation bled from the pilot zone fuel supply line. The various pump options resulted primarily from the options selected for flow distribution or main zone manifold filling. However, a variable displacement pump was also considered independently to determine if the simplification achieved in the control logic would offset the increased cost of the variable displacement pump.

In addition to Schemes 1b through 3f shown in Section B of this Appendix, a family of schemes was studied to evaluate the possibility of adapting the existing JT9D-7 pressurizing and dump valve to the distribution control system required for the Vorbix combustor. Preliminary studies revealed, however, that this system could not meet the pilot-main distribution accuracy requirements and detailed evaluations of these concepts were not pursued.

b. Concept Evaluation

The schemes were evaluated initially on the basis of life cycle cost and those schemes with excessive cost were eliminated from further consideration. The remaining schemes were then evaluated on the basis of complexity of modifications required to the production JT9D-7 engine control, the availability of the required technology, and potential operational problems. Each scheme was evaluated in both an all-hydromechanical configuration and in a hybrid hydromechanical and electronic configuration. The choice between these configurations was made on the basis of life cycle cost.

Life cycle costs were estimated using the equation:

$$LCC = [N_{H}P_{H} + N_{E}P_{E}] + [M_{H}C_{H} + M_{E}C_{E}] + F[W_{H} + W_{E}]$$

where:

LCC = Estimated life cycle cost

- N = Number of units required including spares
- P = Cost of each unit
- M = Number of maintenance actions required during the life of the aircraft
- C = Average cost of each maintenance action
- F = Fuel cost to carry one additional pound of weight during the life of the aircraft

W = Control system weight

and the subscripts:

- H = Relates to hydromechanical elements
- E = Relates to electronic elements
Factors for the life cycle cost equation were determined by estimating production cost, maintenance requirements, and weight for each of the candidate schemes. Where possible, the actual costs, maintenance requirements, and weights of added items were used directly in the equation. When specific data were not available, correlations were used, as shown in Figures C-2 and C-3.



Figure C-2 Correlations of Reliability, Weight, and Cost for Hydromechanical Control Elements

. .



Figure C-3 Correlations of Reliability, Weight, and Cost for Electronic Control Elements

The relative production costs, maintenance costs, and weights are summarized in Figures C-4, C-5 and C-6, respectively. The resulting life cycle cost comparison is shown in Figure C-7. Before proceeding to concept selection, the sensitivity of the life cycle cost estimates to errors in the assumptions was determined by introducing 20-percent reductions into each of the factors in the life cycle cost equation for each of the schemes. The lowest life cycle cost estimate achieved by reducing one factor in the equation by 20 percent was then used with the initial estimate to obtain life cycle cost estimate bands for each scheme. In no case did this cause a change in the overall life cycle cost trends.

x cope PERCENT INCREASE IN COST OVER JT9D PRODUCTION ENGINE CONTROL COST ALL HYDI SYSTEM 0 HYBRID SYSTEM 100 9 9 þ 34 34 31 30 2 3. 3t 2 ١đ 11 16 13 1. ĩ, SCHEME NUMBER

Hgure C-4 Relative Estimated Production Costs of Candidate Fuel Control Schemes

æ

-



Figure C-5 Relative Estimated Maintenance Requirements of Candidate Fuel Control Schemes

139

Į

PERCENT INCREASE IN WEIGHT OVER JT90 PRODUCTION ENGINE CONTROL WEIGHT

.

.

P

- 4 5-6









c. Concept Selection

Concept selection was based on estimated life cycle cost, impact on the existing engine control system, and critical technology items, as summarized in Figure C-8. The family of schemes designated 3a through 3f were eliminated from further consideration on the basis of the life cycle cost estimates. These schemes all included the variable displacement pump, and the high resulting life cycle cost indicated that this approach did not provide sufficient reduction in the control logic requirements to offset the high procurement cost of the pump.

SCHEME NUMBER	EXCESSIVELY COSTLY-OUTSIDE OF THE SENSITIVITY BAND	MORE THAN "MINIMUM CHANGES TO 1975 BILL OF MATERIAL SYSTEM"	FILL DETECTOR TECHNOLOGY IS TOD WEAK TO JUSTIFY'	CIRCULATION OF METERED FLOW JUDGED TO CAUSE START PROBLEMS	B IST OF ACCEPTABLE VYSTEMS	
16			x		HYBRID OR	
1e					A HYDRO	
10					HYDRO	
1.0				×		
11		X				
19		X				
18		X				
11		X				
24		X				
26		X				
2e		X				
20						
20		×				
2f			^			
	~					
30	× ×					
30	~					
34	Ŷ					
30	x				ĺ	
*	x			1		
31	~	}				
I		I	I PTO DATE, NO METHO DETERMINES THE QU/ IN A MANIFOLD BELO	D HAS BEEN DISCOVERED WHIC ANTITY AND DISTRIBUTION OF RE THE MANIFOLD IS TURNED	HELIABLY FUEL EXISTING ON.	

Hgure C-8 Summary of Fuel Control Selection Process Results

The concepts requiring two metering valves (Schemes 1f through 1i) and the concepts requiring two pumps (Schemes 2a through 2e) were eliminated on the basis of the number of changes required to the current JT9D-7 engine control. Schemes 1b and 2f were then eliminated because of their requirement for a full manifold detector, and it appears that considerable development may be required before a satisfactory detector can be obtained. Scheme le uses a metered circulation system in which fuel for main zone manifold filling and circulation is bled from the pilot zone fuel flow. Although this concept appears technically feasible, it could cause starting problems, and failure of the valve controlling the circulation flow could starve the pilot zone of fuel. Since Schemes 1c and 1d provided all the benefits of Scheme 1e without being subject to the potential problems of the metered circulation system, Scheme 1e was eliminated and Schemes 1c and 1d were identified as the most promising systems. The final step in the evaluation was to determine the merits of the hybrid hydromechanicalelectronic systems relative to the all hydromechanical systems for the two remaining candidate schemes. Figure C-7 indicates that the hybrid designs can be produced and operated for lower life cycle cost. The significance of this result depends on the sensitivity of the life cycle cost estimate to changes in the assumptions upon which the estimate was based. Examination of each factor in the life cycle cost equation shows that the relative ranking is most sensitive to procurement costs. Parity is reached if either the hydromechanical unit becomes 30 percent cheaper or the hybrid unit becomes approximately 30 percent more expensive. All other factors require unreasonably large changes (or cannot physically be changed enough) to reverse the order of ranking.

In conclusion, both Schemes 1c and 1d appear acceptable in their hybrid configurations. The final decision between these two would require a detailed design analysis beyond the scope of the current program. Both systems are essentially the same except for the pump connections. Scheme 1c, shown in Figure C-9, was selected as the model for the breadboard design of the Phase III engine fuel control.



Figure C-9 Schematic Diagram of Fuel Control Scheme 1c

2, CONCEPTUAL DESIGN OF FUEL CONTROL USING 1985 TECHNOLOGY

a. Fuel Control Design Requirements

The fuel control design study for the Vorbix combustor was conducted in a manner parallel to that discussed in Section IV-B of the basic document. The design requirements were reviewed, relative to the anticipated 1985 technology. The scope of the control requirements was increased to respond to all engine control requirements, including high-pressure compressor vane angle scheduling and bleed valve control. No attempt was made to retain existing control components in order to capitalize on the economies of integration of the various control functions. The required control parameters are listed in Table C-II.

TABLE C-II

CONTROL SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS FOR CONTROL USING 1985 TECHNOLOGY

Current Engine Requirements

Control fuel flow on basis of high-pressure rotor speed, power lever angle, speed set bias, and acceleration and deceleration limits.

Control the variable vane stagger angles.

Control fuel flow for thrust reversing, flight idle, and cold starting with enrichment.

Control one station 3 bleed valve, four station 3.5 bleed valves, and 2 fifteenth-stage bleed valves.

Provide compressor surge warning signal.

Fail in an operationally safe manner.

New Requirements

Distribute fuel between pilot and main zones.

Provide electronic systems failure warning signal.

Optional Capabilities at Small Additional Cost

Control fuel flow with engine pressure ratio limiting.

Provide engine degradation warning signal.

b. Identification of Candidate Schemes

Candidate schemes were identified through a matrix technique similar to that used for the modified production control. The size of the matrix was reduced, to eliminate those schemes that were found to be noncompetitive in the study of the modified control. Both the single-stroke pump used for main burner manifold filling and the variable displacement pump were eliminated. In addition, the metered circulation system was eliminated, and only one auxiliary circulation pump scheme was included since no important differences were identified between the two schemes considered in the first study. All schemes considered use digital electronics for all functions, since current technology growth trends indicate that this approach will be substantially superior by 1985.

The resulting matrix included four schemes and is shown in Table_C-III. Schematic diagrams for the schemes are presented in Section B of this Appendix.

TABLE C-III

MATRIX FOR CANDIDATE CONTROL SCHEMES FOR CONTROL SYSTEMS USING 1985 TECHNOLOGY

		Scheme			
	<u>A</u>	B	<u> </u>	D	
Flow Distribution Flow Distribution Valve Two Metering Valves	x	x	x	x	
Manifold Fill Technique Fill Detector Circulation	x	x	x	x	
Pumps Onc Pump Two Pumps	x	x	x	x	

c. Concept Evaluation and Selection

Since the selection of schemes had included an initial screening process to eliminate concepts determined to be unpromising from the previous study, the evaluation for the all-new schemes consisted only of a life cycle cost estimate for each scheme. The process was identical to that used previously, with individual estimates being made for production cost, maintenance requirements, and weight.

Actual costs, maintenance history, and weights were used where sufficient data were available, and correlation curves were used where direct information was not available. The correlation factors for the hydromechanical components were the same as those used previously, as it was assumed that the 1975 hydromechanical technology has reached a level of maturity where no significant improvements are anticipated. For the electronic components, however, the factors were adjusted to reflect technology growth, as shown in Figure C-10.



Figure C-10 Correlations of Reliability, Weight, and Cost for Electronic Control Elements Showing Anticipated Effect of Technology Growth

The resulting components in the life cycle cost equation for Schemes A, B, C, and D are presented in Figure C-11 and are compared to the current JT9D production control system. The relative life cycle costs calculated from these factors are presented in Figure C-12. The comparison indicates that integrated all-electronic control systems similar to these schemes will show a potential reduction in life cycle cost of approximately 40 percent relative to the current production system, when modified to control a two-stage Vorbix combustor.

These results indicate that Scheme B provides the lowest life cycle cost. This concept incorporates one fuel pump, a flow distribution valve, and the use of circulation flow to keep the main fuel manifold full. It is important to note that this scheme incorporates the same general design features as the add-on modification Schemes 1c and 1d selected in the preceeding study.



Figure C-11 Relative Estimated Production Costs, Maintenance Requirements, and Estimated Weights of Candidate New Control Schemes



Figure C-12 Relative Estimated Life Cycle Costs of Candidate New Control Schemes

146

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALFTY

B. STUDY SCHEMES

Schematic diagrams for the schemes presented in Table C-I are contained in Figures C-13 through C-26.

....

••••

.

ļ





ļ

j

148

.

> . .

> > - - -

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY



ORIGINAL PAGE IN DE POOR QUALITY

.



!

ļ





ļ



Ċ

......

•.

. -.

....

.

. . . .

. .



Ì





ļ

i



ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

-

-

- -

Figure C-18 Control Scheme 1g

į



Figure C-19 Control Scheme 1h

ļ

Ï

•

٠,

.. -.

•

... •÷.

.

·

I:



Figure C-20 Control Scheme Ii



.



1

i

.

•. -

.

-

....

Ŧ

.

ţ ч ^ч " . -• : ." ----•• 1 -.-

...

Г С



Figure C-22 Control Scheme 2b

1

ï

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF FOOR QUALITY





.

\$



•





}

ï

160

•

-

ż



1

Figure C-26 Control Scheme 2f

ï

:



Figure C-27 Control Scheme 3a

į

ï

į

-

•••

. ...

. . .

۰,

۰.



•••

•••

..

....

.

.

-

...

.. .

2 -

Figure C-28 Control Scheme 3b

ì

Ï





:

ļ

ļ

.

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

.,

•

. -

.



Figure C-30 Control Scheme 3d

Ì





i

.



•

:

+

.

. . . .



į

Ï

STATOR VANE ANGLE HYDRAULICS BLEED HYDRADUKS 1111 DETECTO PLOT BURNER MAIN BURNER FUEL FLOW TO 15TH STAGE BLEEDS FILFLOW TO 25 STACE BLEEDS TO STAGING VALVES ł 2 COMPUTERS 2 ALTERNATORS 1 PUMP 51LL DETECTOR 1 rLDM PODY Ŧ 4 ł MLOT BURNER FUEL POSITIONING MAIN BURNER FUEL POSITIONING SHUT-OFF VALVE STATOR VANE ANGLE POSITION FILL SWITCH 3,0 BLEED ALTERNATOR NO. 2 & ENGINE SPEED SIGNAL ALTERNATOR NO. 14 ENGINE SPEED SIGNAL - ISTM STACE BLEED COCHPIT WARNING COCKPIT WARNING FUEL DRIVE MAIN BURNER FUEL DRIVE ---- 3191,2, 4 BUTEDS STATOR VANE ANGLE DRIVE 01011241 000110 STATOR VANE ANGLE DRIVE MAIN BURREN FUEL DRIVE FILL VALVE STACING SIGNA1.5 PILOT BURNER FUEL DRIVE 3001660 ---- 30 BLEED ŧ ŧŧŧ ŧ Ļ OT JATIDIG R3TRJVKOJ DOJANA ENGINE SPEED ENCINE SPEED POWER SUPPLY BACH-UP CONTROL PRIME CONTROL PAREOF TO DIGITAL CONVENTER AMALOG TO PIGITAL CONVENTER ł ł ŧ ł ŧ ENGINE INLET TEMPERATUR AIRCHAFT INFUT CHANNEL LANDING GEAR SWITCH ENGINE INLET PRESSURI STATOR VANÉ AMGAÈ FEED BACK EnGINE INLET PRESSURE ENGINE INLET TEMPERAT ENGINE PRESSURE AATIO REQUIREMENT MONER LEVER ANGLE STATOR VANE ANGLE FEED BACK HIGH COMPRESSON POMER LEVER ANGLE REVERSER SWITCH CONDITION LEVER TANLMPE PRESSURE BURNER PRESSURE SEMVICE BLEEDS BURNER PRESSURE FHL DETECTOR MLOT BURNER FEED BACK MAIN BURNER FEED BACK MLOT BURNER FEED BACK MAIN BURNER FEED BACK COCKPT SENSOR5

Figure C-33 1985 Technology Control Scheme A

•

1

1

j

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

168

.....

. .--

-

• • • • • •

•

., .



Figure C-34 1985 Technology Control Scheme B

ORIGINAL PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

٩

.

STATOR VANE ANGLE HYDRAULICE BLEED HYDRAUL.CS PUR HYDRAULIUS MAIN BURNER FUEL FLOW PLOT BURNER FUEL FLOM TO TSTM STAGE BLEEDS FILL FLOW TO DIS STAGE BLEEDS TO STAGING VALVES Z COMPUTERS Z ALTERNATORS Z PUMPS CIRCULATE ZNO LAUXILLARY: PUMP ŧ ŧ ļ ł 1001 ł ł ł MAIN BURNER STATOR VANE ANGLE POSITIONING PILOT BURNER FUEL POSITIONING SHUT-OFF VALVE FILL SMITCH HOLINS ANION 30 81440 ALTERNATOR NO. 3 A ENGINE SPEED SIGNAL ALTERNATOR NO. 2 & ENGINE SPEED SIGNAL - 15TH STAGE BLEED COCKPT WARNING COCKPLT WARNING PILOT BURNER FUEL ONIVE MAIN BURNÉR FUÉL ORIVE STATOP VANE ANGLE DRIVE STATOR VANE ANGLE DRIVE PILOT BURNER FUEL DRIVE MAIN BURNER FUEL DRIVE 35₃BLEED 15THSTAGE ABLEED FALL VALVE STADING SIGNALS PUNP SMTCH PUMP \$WITCH ISTH STAGE B BLEED - 30BLEED 3331851 ł 4 444 ł 1 ļ ł ł i DIGITAL TO BIGITAL TO BURLOG CONVERTER ENGINE SPEED ENCINE SPEED PONER PRIME CONTROL SACH-UP CONTROL BIGITAL CONVENTER ANALOG TO DIGITAL CONVERTER Ī ł ł ł ENCINE INLET TEMPERATURE ENGINE INLET TEMPERATUI AIRCRAFT INPUT CHANNEL ENGINE INLET PRESSURE שמואג אין אונאא אונאא LANDING GEAR SHITCH STATOR VANE ANGLE FEED BACK POWER LEVER ANGLE ENCINE PRÉSSURE RATIO REQUIREMENT MOWER LEVER ANGLE STATOR VANE ANGLE FEED BACK HIGH COMPRESSOR TAILMPE PRESSURE CONDITION LEVER REVERSER SMTCH BUANER PRESSURE BURNER PRESSURE SERVICE BLEEDS PLOT BURMER FEED BACK MAIN BURMER FEED BACN PILOT BURNEA FEED BACK MAIN BURNER FEED BACK COCKPT



. . .

:

ļ

170

SENSORS

-

Ţ

•

-

Figure C-36 1985 Technology Control Scheme D

•

ł

1.....

:

ļ

ij



ORIGINAL' PAGE IS OF POOR QUALITY

•

- 2 .

<

· •••

e.

.....

. .

.

Ş.

. .

APPENDIX D

NOMENCLATURE

PRECEDING PAGE BLANK NOT FILMED

.

] | |

ï
NOMENCLATURE

1

ļ

Emission Index \sim g pollutant/kg fuel
kg fuel/kg air ir
Specific Humidity $\sim gH_2O/kg dry air$
Lean Blowout
Pressure ~ atm
Pattern Factor
Pressure Loss ~ atm
Temperature ~ K
Velocity \sim m/s
Combustor Reference Velocity \sim m/s
Airflow ~ kg/s
Fuel Flow ~ kg/s
Flow Parameter $\sim kg\sqrt{K/m^2}$ atm s
Density ~ kg/m ³
Combustion Efficiency
Equivalence Ratio

SUBSCRIPTS

b	Burner
S	Static Conditions
t	Total Condition
4	Compressor Exit Station (JT9D-7)
5	Turbine Inlet Station (JT9D-7)

.....

: -

> . .

_

÷ .

.

2

÷

•

APPENDIX E

E

F

<u>ن</u>

REFERENCES

Ţ

REFERENCES

- Environmental Protection Agency, "Control of Air Pollution From Aircraft and Aircraft Engines; Emission Standards and Test Procedures for Aircraft," Federal Register 38 (136) Part II: 19076, July 13, 1973.
- 2. Odgers, J., and Carrier, C., "Modeling of Gas Turbine Combustors; Consideration of Combustor Efficiency and Stability," ASME 72 WA>-1, September 1972.
- 3. Sarli, V. J., Eiler, D. C., and Marshall, R. L., "Effects of Operating Variables on Gaseous Emissions," APCA Conference, New Orleans, Louisiana, October. 26-28, 1975.
- 4. Code of Federal Aviation Regulations, Part 33, "Airworthiness Standards: Aircraft Engines," Subpart E, Paragraph 33.73, Power or Thrust Response, January 1, 1974.